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1
2

3

PRESS:

Ilima Loomis, The Maui News

4

ITEM NO.1:

FISCAL YEAR 2005 BUDGET (C.C. No.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel).

03-265)

The Budget and Finance Committee

6

meeting shall come to order the 13th of Aprilr 2004.

7

This morning before we continue the review of

8

Department of Parks and Recreation we shall take

9

public testimony.

This morning we do have one

10

requestr so when you come forward, please state your

11

name and your organization r if you do represent one,

12

and I will allow Ms. Toni Marie Davis to give us

13

your testimony please.

14
15

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

MS. DAVIS:

Aloha.

Good morning, Chairman Hokama and

16

Committee Members.

17

morning.

18

Activities and Attractions Association of Hawaii,

19

and we represent over 200 activities and attraction

20

businesses Statewide, the majority of which are

21

small businesses here in Maui.

22

being here today is to urge you to keep the MVB's

23

County funding at 3.5 million.

24
25

It's my pleasure to be here this

I am the Executive Director with the

Cutting

And my main purpose

your proposed cut of 500,000 is

not a prudent marketing decisions.

It will have
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1

serious economic consequences on our marketing.

2

won't be -- if you do this, it won't be immediate,

3

but probably be a six- to eight-month lag time, but

4

you'll see it.

5

Maui's doing, and I get exposed to Statewide what

6

all the counties are doing, and what we do here is

7

so special and it requires an extra effort because

8

you're catering to a higher spending, higher end,

9

more environmentally conscious family type of

10
11

visitor.

It

We have a unique brand of what

That visitor is in high, high demand.

We're in competition -- I listed a few on my

12

testimony there from world-tourism.org, which has

13

all the statistics for other destinations.

14

has a 40 -- $44 million budget a year.

15

$82.5 million, and -- for marketing.

16

is 21.5, and the city of Las Vegas is 85 million.

17

Our MVB does wonders with the little bit of money

18

they do get, and it's very important that we protect

19

the brand and protect that market share that we are

20

focused on.

21

actually, that the other counties have actually

22

followed suit.

23

matching funds or money at all other than HVBC

24

money, and it's -- the other counties are following

25

suit with what you're doing because we've been doing

Mexico

Thailand is
The Caribbean

And it's through your support,

Other counties didn't use to give
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5

such a terrific job.
Currently, like with Mexico, if you look at

2
3

the beach and surf and sand advertising type of

4

magazines with Conde Nast, Travel & Leisure, you'll

5

see Mexico ads are like this big, big spreads.

6

is like this.

7

somewhere.

8

smaller impression.

9

reinstate it at the 3.5 million, and I thank you for

10
11

You do -- this is going to cut

It's only going to get a smaller and
I just urge you to please

this opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any questions?

Thank your Ms. Davis.

Members, any

12

questions for the testifier this morning?

13

Ms. Tavares.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Not a question, but just a comment

15

that this is not our cut.

16

proposal, the 500,000.

17

MS. DAVIS:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MS. DAVIS:

21

It's in the Mayor's

We haven't discussed it yet.

Okay.
Thank you.

Thank you.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank your Ms. Tavares.

Anyone else

22

questions for Ms. Davis this morning?

23

very much for giving public testimony.

24
25

MVB

Thank you

Staff, do we have any other requests for
public testimony this morning?
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1

MS. SAKAMOTO:

No, Mr. Chair.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Members, Chair will allow a few more

3

minutes, should anyone else wish to come forward to

4

give public testimony for the 13th of April, 2004.
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION

5

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Members, the Chair as best as he can

7

recall, I believe we were reviewing the

8

Administration program for the Department of Parks

9

and Recreation.

Toward the end of that initial

10

meeting I believe we had some discussion regarding

11

the Binhi At Ani Maui Community Center.

12

that's now the full fledged name of the project and

13

part of the request that is within this budget

14

proposal.

15

may recall how we ended up with the Department.

16

is the intention of the Chair at this time to try

17

and finish up the Administration Division's request,

18

after which the Chair is happy to honor the question

19

to allow Aquatics to move up on the review list.

I guess

And I just share that just so then you
It

20

So, Members, -- well, first let me ask the

21

Director, Mr. Correa, or Mr. Buck, the Deputy, if

22

they have any morning comments for the Committee at

23

this time.

24
25

MR. CORREA:

Mr. Correa.

Thank you, Budget Chair Hokama.

Members.

I

k~ow

Aloha,

last night was a long night, but
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7

please go easy on Parks.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. BUCK:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Anything, Mr. Buck?

Just a good morning and let's have a good day.
Okay, we appreciate your comments.

For the

5

record, the Chair was remiss not to state the roll.

6

We have Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kane, Mr. Mateo,

7

Mr. Molina, Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Pontanilla, and

8

Ms. Tavares.

9

additional questions or comments regarding the

10

Excused is Ms. Johnson.

Members, any

Administration's portion of the Department's review?

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chair.

Mr. Kane.
Just another updated status.

As of

14

yesterday, the State is still considering their

15

dollar amount for Binhi At Ani, and it's still in

16

their budget.

17

amount is a duplicate of our amount.

18

ends up coming out of there, if anything, we'll be

19

able to consider adjustment in the proposal,

20

Mr. Chair.

So I will be more than happy to continue

21

to update.

I'm in contact with Senator Tsutsui, and

22

he has informed me at our last discussion that the

23

dollar amount that they requested at the State level

24

is still intact, and until such time changes are

25

made, it will continue to be that way.

And as we know, that their dollar
And whatever
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1

that -- if they do follow through in getting it

2

there, then we would not have to consider it here,

3

because, again, it's a duplicate.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Kane.

Thank you.

Members, that would

5

be 13-6 in the Details, where you see in the

6

proposed budget document there is a request for

7

$325,000.

8

Administration's request through their breakdown?

9

Mr. Mateo?

10
11

Members, questions on the

Mr. Molina?

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah, I've got a question about this

Filipino Binhi

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Nishiki?

what do they call it?

Binhi At Ani Maui Community Center.
Is that going to be under the County

14

or who is going to administrate it?

15

an awkward thing from the way it started.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

It's just such

Microphone.
I guess it's on County land.

I don't

18

know exactly how much money government has given to

19

this group.

20

it going to be open to any member of the general

21

public?

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

24
25

How is it going to be administered?

Is

Thank you for your questions.
And who will -- what department's

going to manage it for its use?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

I'll ask the department if they
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2

9

have any comments to your questions, Mr. Nishiki.
MS. TESHIMA:

This property is owned by Binhi At Ani, and

3

it's just a grant to that organization to build the

4

community center for the community.

5

to hire people to manage the complex and be self

6

sustaining also.

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

but now I do.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well

l

And they intend

I guess I didn't understand it,

Before you -- if you have a follow-up

10

question, let me first ask, please, Department,

11

identify yourselves on the record, please.

12

MS. TESHIMA:

Roxanne.

Hi, I'm Roxanne Teshima with the Department

13

of Public Works -- oh, I mean, Parks and Recreation.

14

Sorry.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MS. TESHIMA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18
19

Careful, wishes can come true.
Oh, my God.

too hard.

Obviously the Director's making you work
Okay, Mr. Nishiki.

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah, I want to ask a question, then

20

I'll hear the representatives themselves, but do

21

they fund-raise, is my question, and how much did

22

they fund-raise for this project?

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I can tell you I know they have done

24

fund-raising events in the past.

So dollar amount

25

they have generated, we can request that information
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of the organization t Mr. Nishiki t and have them

2

respond to the Committee.

3

forward that.

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

If you wish t I'm happy to

And I think that's the concern I've

5

always had iS t you know t despite that we have a

6

multi -- melting pot of races t who's to say that if

7

the next group that comes in is whatever t is this

8

precedent setting that we're doing t you know t by

9

supporting different ethnic groupst you know?

The

10

other has to be I think there was a direction that

11

this Committee was asking was how much of that money

12

have they really looked at in which they can hire

13

I think someone asked that question about using

14

their own labor, you know.

15

fair if government's giving some money that these

16

people take it upon themselves also to pay to their

17

own work, you know.

18

construction industry, and so, you know.

19

concerned t you know t how this usage is going to be.

20

Because it's not going to be -- I'm sure if it's run

21

by them t then, you know, they're going to operate

22

differently than the County of Maui for a facility.

23

That's all.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

25

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

It's just, to met only

There's a lot of people in that

Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Chair, just a comment in
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1

regards to the community center.

I've attended

2

several of their meetings in the past six months,

3

and one of the questions that Member Nishiki asked

4

is -- concerns fund-raiser.

5

fund-raising from the start of the particular

6

project.

7

association regards to some of the things that could

8

be done at the center, but the major things, like

9

paving, which is a big cost item, you know, members

They do continue to do

They've requested manpower from the

10

of that organization can do that type of work,

11

because it does involve heavy equipment and heavy

12

labor, and assuming that part of the labor will come

13

from this organization when they do that.

14

the past several months, you know, as little

15

meetings as I've attended, you know, they're very

16

concerned in regards to completing this particular

17

project.

18

So for

And it's going to be utilized by the total

19

community of Maui County, and it's not just targeted

20

for the Filipino community.

21

organization can request to utilize that center.

22

And part of the center will be utilized for youth

23

activities in line with education and cultural

24

activities.

25

it completed.

So any group, any

So as far as the center, we want to get
We want to ensure that the community
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1

has another community center that they can utilizer

2

because r as we all know r the Kahului Community

3

Center r which was constructed probably about 30

4

years ago r is not big enough to handle the

5

population of Kahului.

6

will truly provide an additional center that r you

7

know r the people of Maui County can utilize for

8

their functions.

9

Chair.

10
11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

OkaYr

And I think this addition

So thank you for this opportunitYr

thank you.

Anyone else has a comment

regarding this project?

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Chair.

Mr. Nishiki.
Yeah r just so that I know the rules r

15

when we give government moneYr if we give government

16

money to a non-profitr are there certain laws that

17

say that everybody's got to be treated equally?

18

other words r when they -- if any group -- and I

19

don't know how it's going to be run, but being that

20

someone said that that's what's going to happenr

21

this group's going to run itr then when they set a

22

fee for a placer they have to make sure that that

23

fee is charged equally amongst every user; is that

24

correct?

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is it mandated by law to be equal?
I cannot answer that with any specifics r
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1

Mr. Nishiki.

2

comment, if she's able to.

3

you are able to respond, please do so.

4

We can ask Corporation Counsel for a

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Corporation Counsel, if

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I believe

5

that the general language in the grant agreements

6

prohibits grantees from discriminating on the basis

7

of race, sex, religion, national origin, you know,

8

the standard language that we have.

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And in regards to a fee system also

10

that they set, it's got to be like we do in the

11

community centers, if it's a fee that we set, then

12

that's set for everybody.

13

know this family, so therefore I'm going to give

14

them a deal, or can they do that legally?

15

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

They can't say that I

I'm not sure -- well, the legal

16

parameters would be set by the grant agreement, and

17

I'm not sure if the grant agreement contains

18

anything specific about the fee schedule.

19

have to look at the -- at the grant agreement

20

itself.

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

22

Okay.

I just hope that in the grant

agreement that we so stipulate.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Nishiki.
Thank you.

Anyone else?

I would

Yes, Mr. Molina.
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14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Chair.

At this time do

2

you have any specifications as far as capacity of

3

the center at this point, how much people it can

4

accommodate, how much parking there will be?

5

the representatives aren't here today, but I was

6

wondering if you have any idea.

7

MR. MATSUI:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

MR. MATSUI:

10

I know

No, I don't have that information.
Chairman

Patrick Matsui.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

-- I can make a request through

11

your Committee to get I guess more details about the

12

size of the community center and through I guess

13

Mrs. Barroga and the Committee.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, we can forward that request.

15

from what I've been able to see, a sizeable

16

structure or building.

17

that --

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

It is,

But we can have

Thank you.

Are there any other requests for

20

information that you would like, since the Chair

21

will be forwarding a communication to I believe the

22

president, Ms. Barroga, of the association to

23

respond?

24

information on?

25

further questions on this specific project?

Anything else the Committee would like
Okay, seeing none.

Thank you.
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2
3

Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
they raised?

Besides the question of how much

Is that already

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- included in the questions?

That, the size of the building, I believe

7

we did -- the Chair did ask for an accounting of how

8

they spent the County monies that has already been

9

appropriated.

I believe there is $600,000 at least

10

already that has been appropriated by earlier

11

Councils for this project.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Can we also include if they've had

13

any other source of funds besides -- or what their

14

source of funds have been besides the County of

15

Maui?

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Sure.

We'll be happy to include

17

that in the request.

18

if you do have, please notify the Chair.

19

will be happy to expand on the request to

20

Ms. Barroga.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Anything else, Members?

Okay,

The Chair

Mr. Chair.

Yes, ma'am.
It's not a question, but are we

24

going to discuss at any time the appropriateness of

25

this grant being in the Parks Department, as opposed
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to in Office of Economic Development, perhaps, or

2

under the Mayor's Office or something like that?

3

Because the Parks Department is not going to be

4

administering or maintaining or setting fees or

5

anything with this community center, and just

6

wondering if that's going to be part of the

7

discussion at some point in time.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm happy to have that entertained now,

Ms. Tavares, if you wish.

I can tell you if you

10

do -- if you do condition this request whereby part

11

of the agreement would be that the center would need

12

to follow Parks and Recreation Department's

13

structure

14

use, that is another way that you can proviso the

15

language of the appropriation, if you believe that

16

is a requirement that needs to create -- ensure

17

fairness of use of public funds.

18

fee structure and policies of public

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, I wonder about that,

19

Mr. Chair, because I heard statements that they plan

20

to become self sufficient, and I do not believe that

21

if they use the current Parks and Recreation fee

22

schedule they will become self sufficient.

23

envisioning that their fee schedule will be

24

different than what the Parks and Recreation or the

25

County's fee schedule is.

And just as we had the
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discussion with I think it was Boys & Girls Club,

2

when they came in, we asked them about what kind of

3

fees they were going to charge and what the

4

availability of the facility was going to be.

5

think that because we are using public funds, that

6

we should have some input as to what those fees are

7

going to be.

8

has determined what level of revenue they're going

9

to have to generate per year in order to be self

I

And I don't know if this organization

10

sufficient, so I'm wondering if they have that part

11

of it worked out.

12

the questions that you ask.

13
14

CHAIR HOKAMA:
request.

So maybe that could be part of

We'll include that in the -- the expanded
Not a problem.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Yeah, we hope that they have calculated

17

their proformas and pushed out their numbers, if

18

that is their goal.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, the other reason I ask,

20

Mr. Chair, is that we had another big facility that

21

came through with multi-organization funding, State

22

and County and whatever else, and that was the Arts

23

and Cultural Center, which was big, big, millions

24

and millions of dollars, but I do not believe a

25

discussion was ever had -- held regarding the fee
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1

structure that they were going to charge for use of

2

that facility.

3

using quite a bit of public money in order to be

4

constructed and maintained, and we put in about a

5

quarter million dollars each year for that center in

6

order for them to operate and so that they could

7

keep their fees down somewhat so it's open to the

8

entire public.

And yet here's a facility that was

So I'm just trying to draw a parallel to how

9

10

that was handled with the grant, and I believe

11

that -- I think that grant was through OED.

12

sure.

13

know that they consulted with the Parks Department

14

during the construction phase, but I don't believe

15

that the Parks Department actually administered that

16

grant.

17

came out of the Mayor's Office or out of the Office

18

of Economic Development.

19

see a similar sort of situation with this particular

20

community center.

21

their fee structure and what they think it will cost

22

them to operate and maintain that facility once the

23

capital improvement is completed would be very

24

interesting for this Committee to know that.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm not

Were you in OED at that time, Roxanne?

I don't believe they did.

Thank you.

I think it either

I'm not real sure.

But I

So I think that information about

Anyone else on this specific
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project in the Administration Division's budget?

2

Are there any other questions to projects that are

3

in the Administration Division's budget?

4

ask that you look at 13-8, 13-7.

5

the Department.

I would

Maybe we can ask

Mr. Director, do you still feel that it's

6

7

pertinent to maintain under the Administration

8

Division's budget grants for Workline, YMCA, Lahaina

9

Restoration Foundation to still be maintained in

10
11
12
13

your administrative budget?
MR. CORREA:

Mr. Chair, yes, we do want these programs in

Parks.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Specifically can you share with us this

14

morning why it's in the Administration's portion of

15

the department's budget and maybe not with another

16

division?

17

MR. BUCK:

The basic reason why we want it in the

18

Administration is because it's a -- grants and it's

19

handled by -- Roxanne is, you know, part of the

20

Administration.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Questions, Members?

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Mr. Nishiki.

Is this the max you can get from the

23

Workline or are there -- these people still

24

available where we can increase more funding to get

25

more work from them?

I mean, for myself it's like,
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1

as long as people are incarcerated, I want them to

2

get off their ass and work, you know.

3

that's really

4

work.

5

you don't want to just lie around all day, you know.

6

Most people want to get off their butts and work.

7

And if they are useful, then I say why not expand

8

them?

9

make use of taxpayer's money rather than just feed

I mean,

they -- they'd probably rather

You know, it's one thing about a human being,

Because that jail is full, and we can surely

10

them and give them a free place to stay.

11

has it been a problem or has it been a positive

12

thing and can we use them?

13

that that's the direction we should head at,

14

Mr. Chairman, but in lieu of looking at bang for our

15

bucks, I think it's something that we can truly make

16

use of Parks.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. CORREA:

Is it

Because I'm not saying

Department.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Councilmember Nishiki,

19

at some point in time we has four to five Worklines

20

that assist the Department and other agencies from

21

the Workline.

22

who's in charge of the Worklines.

23

more funds, we can get more officers to bring out

24

more Worklines.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

These funds are for the officers
So if we do get

My question, is it -- has it been
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positive?

2

people?

Has it been -- can you use more of these

3

MR. CORREA:

Yes.

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

MR. CORREA:

Why haven't you asked for some money?

Because our package presented to the Council

6

is -- we concentrating more on getting the half-time

7

workers that we need desperately.

8
9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Works and other departments also in doing different

10

work?

11

abilities.

12

And this Workline also helps Public

I mean I'm sure a lot of these people have

MR. CORREA:

That's true, Councilmember Nishiki, they help

13

Public Works and also other departments and the Work

14

Day program.

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Anyway, Mr. Chairman r

I mean if -- if

16

we can purely expand that program, I'd surely like

17

to see more monies put there.

18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I think we would need comment from the

administrator of the correctional facility.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, yeah.

It's not just do this and you get this.

22

There's some coordination that needs to be worked

23

out.

24

program for all departments of the County or just

25

for your use so -- such as, you know r in case Public

Mr. Director, do you coordinate the Workline
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Works had a request, do they work through your

2

Department or how does this program operate?

3

MR. CORREA:

Mr. Chair, the Workline program goes through

4

our Maintenance Chief who administrates the Workline

5

schedule.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MR. CORREA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Only for Parks?

For Parks Department.
Mr. Chairman.

Yes, rna' am.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I'm recalling the discussions we

11

had earlier with the administrator of the Workline

12

program, and the Parks Department Workline is

13

specifically for the Parks Department.

14

another Workline, I think, or two that are dedicated

15

to working for State agencies and then another one

16

that works for non-profit agencies.

17

several Workline crews besides the one that comes

18

that's through the Parks Department.

19

There is

They have

I think it would be a real good idea to get

20

the administrator here to explain where they are

21

with their programs.

22

they even formed a Workline crew that I believe were

23

women and that they were working for some of the

24

non-profits and doing other things besides park

25

caretaker or that kind of maintenance.

Because I know at one time
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1

helping in offices and things like that.

2

believe that each -- each Workline is assigned or

3

requested by a department and if it's funded, then

4

it goes just to that department.

5

for example, it's -- the biggest thing they do is

6

with the County fair, in conjunction with the County

7

fair, which happens to be on Parks property, but

8

it's more for community non-profit organization that

9

those folks are helping out with.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

But I

They help

like,

The Chair will be happy to try and schedule

11

that request, Ms. Tavares.

12

administrator of the correctional facility and see

13

if we can bring him forward to a Committee meeting

14

in the near future.

15

specific program within admin?

16

on other areas of the admin budget at this time?

17

Ms. Johnson.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

We will contact the

Anything else on -- on this
Any other questions

I apologize for being late, but on

19

the Community Work Day program, is that moved to

20

another area in the budget?

21

question has already been asked.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MR. CORREA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

And I apologize if this

Not a problem, Ms. Johnson.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Department?

Human concerns.

And it's the same amount, 100,OOO?

If you don't know, that's okay.

I can look it up.
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2

MS. TESHIMA:

The Community Work Day program was moved --

transferred last year.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

4

MS. TESHIMA:

Last year.

Yeah, so this year we weren't aware of any

5

funding changes.

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And in regard to the YMCA

7

skate park subsidy, because I know that's a grant,

8

what is the amount that they've asked for in

9

addition, if you're aware of that?

10

11
12

MS. TESHIMA:

I believe they're asking for 30,000

additional to the 32 that's existing in the budget.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And is it your understanding that

13

some of that is for maintenance and upkeep of the

14

facility?

15

MS. TESHIMA:

Yes, it is.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

Currently are

is the

17

Parks Department doing any maintenance and upkeep on

18

the skate park itself and doing all of the work so

19

that, you know, that part of it would not have to be

20

needed by the YMCA?

21

MS. TESHIMA:

Currently they're managing our parks for us.

22

However, they stay in touch with our district

23

supervisors, both the Kihei and Central supervisors,

24

and they work together in solving the maintenance

25

problems.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And -- and I don't know if this

2

would be to Mr. Correa or Mr. Buck, but do you

3

believe that in order to properly maintain the skate

4

parks in a condition that is let's say better than

5

it has been maintained, do you believe the

6

additional funding that they're requested -- or

7

requesting is warranted?

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. BUCK:

Department.

Yes, Mr. Chair, and Councilmember Johnson, the

10

32,000 is, you know, to run the parks, but with the

11

additional 30,000 they probably can cover a lot more

12

of the maintenance costs.

13

we have made some of the maintenance bills on the

14

facilities.

15

to Keopuolani Park and South Maui Park.

16

I do know for a fact that

I've seen requisitions for repairs both

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And do you believe, though,

17

that you could do that if we were to put additional

18

money in your budget so that that burden would not

19

be on them, or should we take another look at the

20

contract that we have?

21
22

MR. BUCK:

We would prefer to research and get back to you

on that information.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

Mr. Chair, I'd really

24

appreciate that.

25

Foundation, that particular grant, is that

And on Lahaina Restoration
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1

sufficient also for them to continue to do their

2

park maintenance for the area that they have under

3

their control?

4

request for additional money for that particular

5

foundation as well?

6
7

MS. TESHIMA:

Or do you know if there's been a

They haven't requested for additional funds,

so therefore, we understand that it's adequate.

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

9

Mr. Chair.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

It's adequate.

Okay.

Thank you,

Mr. Chair.

Thank you.

Yes, Ms. Tavares.

On the Community Work Day, it is

13

in the community partnership grants section for

14

Housing and Human Concern, $100,000 this year.

15

was a line item I think we put in the budget last

16

year.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It

Okay, thank you for that information.

18

Okay, Members, anything else at this time on admin?

19

If you do have, please forward it to the Chair so

20

that the Chair may follow up for you.

21

conclude this portion of the admin review.

22

bring forward Aquatics.

23

narrative.

24

your comments, please.

25

MR. CORREA:

We shall

Okay, 13-25 in the

13-46 in the details.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Director,

I'll turn it over to
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my Aquatics Chief for any questions.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

3

MS. FEENSTRA:

For the record, Marian Feenstra, Chief of

4

Aquatics for the Department of Parks and Recreation.

5

Any questions?

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I'd like to thank the Chair --

Do you have any comments you want to share

7

with your division's request for the upcoming year,

8

Ms. Feenstra?

9
10

MS. FEENSTRA:

Thank you for being here and thank you for

moving me up, Chair.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Not a problem.

12

MS. FEENSTRA:

Council persons.

We've had a great year

13

again.

We -- we have two divisions within our

14

within Aquatics.

15

program and also the pool program where we have

16

between 92 and over 100 lifeguards, one maintenance

17

person, one supervisor for the ocean safety section,

18

one supervisor for the pool section, three beach

19

captain, and eight senior pool guards.

20

quite big.

21

when the division began we had about 34 lifeguard

22

positions total.

23

swimming pools, one of which is world renowned,

24

Kihei Aquatics Center.

25

alone probably about as many public swimmers as the

There is ocean lifeguarding

We've grown a lot.

So we're

I think since 1996

We've added three 50-meter

That center also attracts

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

28

BF 4/13/04

1

total of the rest of our pools put together.
We've expanded to Hana with our ocean safety

2
3

services three months out of the year.

It's proven

4

very successful.

5

lifeguard service for the PALS program t as well as

6

the residents there

7

embraced us.

8

and Bob Carroll for that.

9

Lifeguard program's going to be expanding to Lanai.

We've been able to provide

t

and the community has really

And I'd like to thank the community
This year our Junior

10

We were there last year and we plan on going again

11

this year t as well as doing a cooperative program

12

with MCC a week before the Junior Lifeguard program.

13

So we've been doing a lot of community

14

partnerships.

Hawaii Lifeguard Association is a

15

major supporter of our Junior Lifeguard programs t

16

free Learn to Swim programs t free Junior Lifeguard

17

programs.

18

programs to the communitYt as well as provide

19

lifeguard services

20

safe before they enter the water, it makes our jobs

21

easier.

Our mission is to provide preventative

t

but if we can keep the people

The addition of our 911 services has I think

22
23

greatly enhanced ocean safety for our community.

24

We're the first ones in the State to be on 911 CAD

25

system.

We've got a good working relationship with
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both police and fire.

2

responses are called off because it's a visitor

3

seeing a buoy or something else in the water.

4

However, there's been more times than not that our

5

being able to get there has saved a life.

6

program has been extremely successful and it's

7

probably the highlight -- one of the main highlights

8

of our

11
12
13

So the

this year's accomplishments.
So any questions?

9

10

Fortunately a lot of our

And I'd be glad to answer

them.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for your comments this morning.

Questions, Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, Marian, during our budget

14

process we've been listening to a lot of different

15

communities, and several people have come forward to

16

testify that they wanted to include lifeguard

17

service at Launiupoko.

18

able to find it in your budget, so is that one of

19

the areas that you have chosen not to expand to or

20

can you point me to it if you do have it included in

21

your budget?

And I just

I haven't been

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department.

23

MS. FEENSTRA:

It's not included in the budget this year.

24

It's -- we definitely would like to expand services

25

to Launiupoko as budget allows.

I think it -- the
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pluses for that is that there are a lot of vendors

2

there operating illegally.

3

lifeguard services -- you know, just the presence

4

itself would probably take care of a lot of that

5

illegal activity.

6

the jet ski to Launiupoko.

7

launch at Canoe Beach, which is our closest tower.

We do make a lot of rescues on
However, we have to

The location of Launiupoko would be good for

8
9

The presence of

another jet ski operation.

It's a matter of money

10

at this point.

11

weekends, it's pretty crowded, and especially if

12

there's any kind of surf.

13

where we would want to have a tower next, Launiupoko

14

so far, you know, in our assessment within our

15

Division would be the next beach park that we would

16

like to see tower services at.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

The park, whenever I drive by on the

So as far as prioritizing

Do you have any idea of what the

18

cost would be?

19

with Hookipa, so if we were to extend those services

20

to Launiupoko, would that cost be similar to Hookipa

21

or would it be less or would you need to get back

22

with us?

23

MS. FEENSTRA:

I know we just are finishing I guess

I would need to get back with you.

I

24

believe it would be a little bit less than Hookipa,

25

because we do need more manpower there because of
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the extreme conditions that Hookipa has.

We have

2

more tower operations there.

3

general rule of thumb, if you have -- like Hana, I

4

kind of did a little summary for Hana as far as what

5

the lifeguards services cost on a monthly basis.

6

The A account would be approximately 60,000 a month,

7

and that would be having two lifeguards posted in a

8

tower seven days a week, eight hours a day.

9

Hana, because we have per diem and housing costs,

However, just as a

With

10

there's a B account, just an operating account

11

that's about 2,000 because of the distance, which

12

Launiupoko wouldn't have, but Launiupoko would have

13

the start-up cost.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Do you also believe that because

15

we've enacted the ordinance which would prohibit all

16

commercial activity come July 1st at Launiupoko,

17

that that is going to pose a problem?

18

of the people that operate there currently has

19

stated to us through our ocean recreation meetings

20

that they have actually, when Aquatics couldn't get

21

there on time, they've actually helped in some of

22

the rescues or prevented disasters from happening.

23

Do you think that's going to also create -- even if

24

we could keep everybody out of there, that's going

25

to create a problem, though, that there will be no
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1

professionals there to do those kinds of rescues in

2

your absence?

3

MS. FEENSTRA:

It would definitely be a benefit for us to

4

be there for preventative actions and for rescues,

5

because we are well trained.

6

staff is very motivated to talk to people before

7

they go in the water.

8

be a positive for that beach park and for the

9

visitors and residents that attend it.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And, you know, our

So, yeah, it would definitely

Great.

I was going through, you

11

know, some of the

12

know, just your pool chemicals and your different

13

expenses.

14

at '04.

15

starts out under Aquatics for materials and

16

supplies, in '04 it was a -- you know, nothing in

17

that category, and then now I see that you're

18

approximating what you had in '03.

19

able to manage with not having any capital in these

20

particular areas, or was that shifted into another

21

area for the '04 budget cycle where it listed all

22

the zero

23

there where that first category is.

24

curious.

25

MS. FEENSTRA:

some of your pages for, you

And I'm looking at '03, then I'm looking
And on page 13-51, one of the areas, it

How were you

you know, the '04 expenses?

If you see

I'm just

Well, what happened was in Fiscal Year 2003
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I had one lump sum budget and I wanted to make my

2

two program managers more accountable for their

3

monies, but we divided it into different, you know,

4

index codes where it was going to be three index

5

codes, one for pools, one for beaches, and one for

6

admin.

7

budget.

8

but somehow we lost $134,000 worth of our B

9

operating account in that transition.

It was a -- we were operating on a flat
At that time -- I'm not sure what happened,

We were very

10

fortunate to get $50,000 back from Council that

11

year, because you did see that deficit, and this

12

year we're trying to recoup additional B accounts so

13

that Administration does have a budget.

14

do have a place to live and we do have a lot of

15

bills, but unfortunately up until now we haven't had

16

a budget to operate with.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Because we

And just in general I'm looking at

18

your totals and I see in some respects -- well,

19

actually in your '03 total you had 1.12423, you

20

know r

21

million, and then in your '05 request you're asking

22

for 39,000 more in '05 than you got in '04 and yet

23

you're still not up to the '03 levels.

24

affecting your ability to actually operate when now

25

you've got the additional location too, like Hookipa

in terms of the -- your operating budget, 1.12
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and -- I know expenses have to go up, so can you

2

kind of guide us on what -- what you're looking at

3

and what this actually equates to?

4

MS. FEENSTRA:

Okay, the '03 budget, the total -- I know

5

that I had more money in my C account, which is

6

something that doesn't occur every year, so that

7

might be -- you know, make up for some of that

8

difference, because it was equipment.

9

I said, that 134 that was somehow -- I'm not sure

However, like

10

how in the transition it got taken away.

11

difficult, and I guess what has saved us, which in

12

one respect is a bad thing, is that we've had open

13

positions in our A account, which will subsidize our

14

B -- our operating account.

15

current administrator, we've really been able to

16

fill all of the positions faster than we have in the

17

past.

18

a challenge for me to try to stay within that B

19

account budget.

20

It's been

However, thanks to my

So this coming fiscal year it will be more of

You know, you have to look for the fluff.

21

The fluff in our case will be probably the heat at

22

the swimming pools, because that's the only thing

23

that I really have that isn't a hazard to the

24

swimmers.

25

cold water, but the Department of Health can't come

Yeah, I mean they don't like swimming in
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1

and write us up.

You know, we have to put the

2

chemicals in.

3

You know, we have to maintain our 800 megahertz

4

radios.

5

You know, I have to pay the premium pay for holidays

6

because we are a seven-day-a-week operation.

7

not like I can, you know, skimp on any of those

8

areas.

We have to maintain our jet skis.

You know, there's a lot of have to dos.

It's

So, you know, that's kind of -- it's a pretty

9

10

big lump sum of money that we put out every year,

11

and hopefully I won't have to do that.

12

at partnerships.

13

Association has funded a lot of the Junior Lifeguard

14

programming.

15

that, because I'm not going to let those kind of

16

programs die, but it's a challenge and I'm always up

17

for a challenge, but it would be nice to not have to

18

worry once in a while too.

19

We do look

You know, Hawaii Lifeguard

So, you know, I'll continue to do

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thanks very much.

And if you

20

could, Marian, just look back in the '03 and see if

21

you could find out where that differential, if there

22

was equipment or whatever, just from my -- my

23

request, I would like to see kind of where that

24

difference is.

25

MS. FEENSTRA:

And you don't have to do it now.

Okay.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

2

MS. FEENSTRA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

6

Just whenever.

I have it.

Okay.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
That request will be forwarded for

appropriate response by the Department.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Mateo?
Good morning.

7

Last year, as I recall, there was a lot of pool

8

closures.

9

directly related to number of lifeguards available

And I don't know specifically if it was

10

or ongoing repair.

This -- your particular budget,

11

the approved positions for pool guards primarily,

12

are they all filled?

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department.

14

MS. FEENSTRA:

Currently our pool positions are filled

15

with a couple of exceptions.

We did a promotion

16

without exam from a Senior Lifeguard position to the

17

Aquatics Specialist position.

18

position right now is -- is being temporarily

19

assigned to a pool guard.

20

create these little ladders, right, and with that

21

position being temporarily assigned and until we

22

fill that position permanently, then that will

23

create an open pool lifeguard position, which

24

generally we'll entertain -- one of the part-timers

25

will ask for a transfer into the full-time position,

Therefore, that

It's kind of like we
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1

because a lot of them want to work full-time.

And

2

then eventually after all of that paperwork is done

3

you request the list for the part-time position to

4

be filled.
So the turnaround time -- any time we have

5
6

promotions without exams or pool guards wanting to

7

go into the beach positions, it can take, to get

8

that bottom pool guard position filled, at least six

9

months, sometimes a year just -- just because it's a

10

domino thing.

11

that creates an open, you know, pool guard position,

12

and usually it's a senior position, so then somebody

13

wants that position and then you have a regular pool

14

guard and then a part-time pool guard.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

A pool guard goes to the beach, then

But at this particular point in time

16

you have enough pool guards to keep the pools open

17

without this rotational closures?

18

MS. FEENSTRA:

If everyone stays healthy and doesn't go on

19

long-term, you know, leaves, we can manage.

20

However, when we have -- you know, we have had some

21

incidents this year where a few -- I know of two

22

pool guards that had to take extended family leave,

23

and it's really been difficult to maintain,

24

especially on Molokai when that happens, because we

25

don't have a -- we don't have any resources over
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2

there.
I mean, I was trying to create a list.

One

3

person applied and -- which is unfortunate.

Only

4

one person qualified.

5

to take a written exam, pass the written, then take

6

a swim exam, and they have to pass it.

7

don't pass it, they have to start the whole process

8

over again.

9

list in Molokai, and that's the difficulty is, you

So then by that time they had

If they

So we actually have one person on the

10

know, when you're looking at either -- whether it be

11

Hana or Molokai or Lanai, when we're looking at an

12

area that's outside of this centrally located area

13

where we can kind of move people around, the

14

hiring's much more difficult.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay, thank you.

And I understand

16

the demands -- the demands on the pools.

17

up where Ms. Johnson was, on page 13-51 of the

18

Details, there's two

19

comment on towards the bottom of the page, 0610,

20

chemicals and other filter supplies, and 6031,

21

repairs and maintenance supplies.

22

re -- you know, you look at FY '03 compared to '05,

23

they've gone down considerably, and in the area of

24

chemicals especially, you know, that's almost 45,000

25

decreased from '03.

~pecific

areas.

If you could

Both have been

Can you just comment on those
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two sections and perhaps let us know why the -- why

2

the considerable reductions in both these areas?

3

MS. FEENSTRA:

As far as the chemicals go, we do contract

4

our chemicals out.

So I think we've got a pretty

5

good handle on it now, unless, you know, we're

6

going -- we're going to change over one of our pools

7

to electronator system, so it's using -- instead of

8

using chemicals, it will be using electricity to

9

create the chlorine.

So that will reduce the

10

chemicals for Kahului Pool.

11

an impact on my electricity, but I think that the

12

cost savings to us is going to be greater.

13

repairs and maintenance supplies, I'm hoping that

14

our Maintenance Division will pick up more of those

15

costs that we had to incur in the past.

The

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17

the chemicals.

18

program that will use more electricity to take care

19

of the water treatment?

20

MS. FEENSTRA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

23

Okay.

However, it will have

The chemicals -- go back to

You will be initiating another

Correct.
And that will be something that's

going to be initiated soon or
MS. FEENSTRA:

Yeah, we met on it yesterday.

We have the

24

system, and now we need to put it up.

25

Molokai for a little while, but we did have
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1

difficulty on Molokai because we don't have a

2

regular maintenance person over there.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

If it's going to impact your

4

electrical costs, it's amazing how the costs went

5

down also from -- in FY '03 to almost 10,000 to FY

6

'04 and '5 to 3,000.

7

right that can bring -- you know, that have brought

8

down the electrical costs.

9

increase -- go back up because of this new

10
11

So you're doing something

And I guess it will

transition you're going to be going to.
MS. FEENSTRA:

Well, we're always looking for more

12

economic ways to operate.

We did change from -- we

13

used to use a bleach chlorine at Upcountry Pool and

14

Kihei Pool, which was very costly and the product

15

wasn't very good, and we transferred all those

16

systems out to a tablet system, which has been much

17

more economical for us and easier as far as the

18

maintenance.

19

was tubing everywhere and they'd spring little leaks

20

here and there, and it was a nightmare, plus we

21

didn't have the trucks here to deliver it and there

22

was -- although we never did prove it, you know, the

23

bleach having to be shipped from the mainland

24

eventually getting to Maui I felt lost some of its

25

active ingredients.

Because with the liquid bleach there

And since we changed over to
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1

the tablet system it's been more economical and a

2

lot easier for us as far as the maintenance goes.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Molina?
Yeah, thank you, Chairman.

Good

6

morning.

It's refreshing to see that your

7

anticipated electrical expenses are pretty much --

8

will be flat for this year and no major increases

9

there, and also your gas expenses.

Because a lot of

10

the other departments we've seen, they're

11

anticipating big increases.

12

as well as any vandalisms at our pools?

Because I

13

note your security services, you have

you don't

14

have a lot that you, I guess, plan on expending.

15

Just if you could elaborate on that for me, I'd

16

appreciate it.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department.

18

MS. FEENSTRA:

I'm not quite sure.

Can you comment on that

Could you kind of tell

19

me what you mean by security services?

20

our alarm systems or do you mean --

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Do you mean

Yeah, I just kind of wanted more

22

clarification on your security services, because

23

have you had any vandal isms at the pools recently?

24
25

MS. FEENSTRA:

Yes, we have had vandalism.

I think

that -- we don't have security as far as, you know,
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a person walking around and doing that.

However,

2

sometimes I will piggyback off of the Recreation

3

Division.

4

also monitor the pool.

5

Center we're doing that.

6

savings for me in a way, because I don't have to pay

7

the whole, you know, nine yards for that and we

8

piggyback together.

If they hire security services, they will
Like at the Hannibal Tavares
So that's kind of a

As far as our costs for security, it's alarm

9

10

systems, and we have them at all three of our

11

substations as well as our office, because we have

12

been broken into.

13

in, even though there is a cost, our equipment has

14

remained safe.

15

quad stolen.

16

paramount for us to keep our equipment safe and keep

17

it out of the hands of people that are going to

18

misuse it, especially with the radios that are on a

19

police channel now, so ...

20

Since we've put the alarm systems

Because we did have a, you know,
We've had radios stolen.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

And so it's

Sounds like a worthy investment.

21

Now, as far as your anticipated cost for electricity

22

and gasoline, can you comment on those?

23

don't see any major increases there, which, to me,

24

personally is refreshing to see.

25

MS. FEENSTRA:

Well, I can't promise.

Because I

I know that we're
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1

going to -- we do work with trying to put in more

2

solar devices whenever -- whenever that comes up.

3

You know, we say let's try solar here.

4

it at Kahului Pool.

5

cost to that too.

6

a lot, we are trying to stay flat.

7

the best I can, but just like the other departments,

8

you know, prices are going up, so we have to look at

9

ways of reducing our costs, whether it means trying

10

to make sure that the lights don't stay on and make

11

sure that there's timers on them or whatever it may

12

be to cut that back.

13

number 10 and, you know, thank goodness that the sun

14

stays out longer, you know, I don't want to turn the

15

lights out on the swim teams that are there having

16

their training, because not only would the Mayor's

17

Office be called, you'd probably find me hanging

18

somewhere, but, you know, we're going to do whatever

19

we can and continue doing that.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

We've done

Of course there was initial
I

you know, if the costs go up
I'm going to do

If I -- if I get to month

Well, I guess doing those little

21

things every day adds up eventually towards the

22

positive.

23

on the Hookipa lifeguard station or towers?

24
25

MS. FEENSTRA:

Can you have a -- give me a brief update

Well, that's a case where our MCCC Workline

has really come to our rescue.

They have provided
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1

all the labor and we've been funding it through our

2

B account and some C account.

3

initially we were going to bring towers from the

4

mainland overt but the cost for shipping was

5

horrendous.

6

using MCCC Workline.

7

and then they'll be building a tower, and all the

8

permits have gone through on that.

9

We did have --

So we negotiated to do it in house
So they're making a substation

We also plan on renovating Kanaha and Canoe

10

Beach towers using the Workline and materials.

11

it's been a -- with the money we save not paying the

12

shipping and buying the towers from the mainland,

13

which are great towers, if we could get them here

14

cheaply, but we can't, we're going to be able to do

15

Hookipa and renovate Kanaha and Canoe Beach.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Great.

So

And I do want to pass on

17

compliments. 'I think -- well, I guess the

18

maintenance division did the painting of the

19

pavilions at Hookipa.

20

from the commurtity there.

21

I've gone to the Kihei Pool as well as the Kokua

22

Pool, and just observing, the personnel do a great

23

job there in maintaining order, especially when

24

there's a lot of kids.

25

at the kids.

I got a lot of positive calls
And as a casual swimmer,

They yell at the -- not yell
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1

MS. FEENSTRA:

I hope not.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

I think they speak in a diplomatic

3 '

yet stern tone and lecture the kids about pool

4

safety, so I want to pass on those compliments to

5

you.

Thank you.

6

MS. FEENSTRA:

Thank you.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you, Chairman.

Mr. Nishiki?
You know, I can't remember his name

10

from High Tech at one time told us that if we get

11

the lifeguards for Hookipa that they get people to

12

give time to build the lifeguard towers, and you

13

ought to call him on it.

14

it too.

15

as there's uses in our pools, I'm sure that costs

16

will continue to go up.

17

if we don't use the pools, then we've spent millions

18

of dollars for facilities that don't get used and

19

that's a waste of taxpayer's money.

20

In fact,

I'll call him on

I'm particularly concerned about -- as long

So that's positive, because

My concern now is the Learn to Swim program.

21

As long as we got people there stationed at the

22

pools, despite that you told me we've got a big

23

stack to show that the Kihei Pool, did you say, in

24

numbers totals more than all the rest of the pools

25

in Maui County combined?
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MS. FEENSTRA:

Pretty much so, yeah.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Real close to even.

Okay, my question is how many Learn

3

to Swim programs do we have going on?

4

something that we need to do.

5

with the schools?

I think it's

And are we doing it

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department.

7

MS. FEENSTRA:

Well, currently we're cooperating in Kihei

8

with Lokelani, Kamalii, and Kihei Elementary to

9

where they bring their PE classes or the 5th grade

10

as a program.

11

with the PE class every year.

12

quite a few students that go through there.

13

every day of the week we've got one of those schools

14

there during school year.

15

lao School.

16

and Kam III in Kihei, Princess Nahienaena in

17

Lahaina, and a couple other ones.

18

So we teach all 5th graders and work
So that's -- that's
It's--

We -- we cooperate with

We also cooperate with Christ the King

And it's basically we work with the teachers.

19

It can't be a drop-off service, because we just

20

can't -- you know, we need that other body there.

21

We need the teachers to stay there and maybe not do

22

the Learn to Swim but at least stay on deck.

23

Because we don't close the pool to the public when

24

we give the classes.

25

open to the public and we do the Learn to Swim with

You know, the pool remains
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the same amount of staff.

2

that is to have the buy in from the teachers

3

themselves.

4

not willing to come, then we turn them down, but the

5

majority of the schools that want the lessons have

6

no problem having the teachers stand on deck.

7

So the only way we can do

And it's worked real well.

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

What about Upcountry?

If they're

I know we've

8

got a millions of dollars facility there, and if

9

it's not being used, then we're wasting money.

10
11

Do

you have a program there, and if you don't, why not?
MS. FEENSTRA:

We did have a program with Kula School, and

12

it's kind of the parents have to get involved and

13

the teachers have to get involved because of

14

shuttling.

15

transportation in my budget.

16

to go that route, which isn't a bad thing, it would

17

be a really good thing, it would cost us quite a bit

18

of money in order to get the transportation.

19

as elementary school that's right close to the pool,

20

they do walk over for lessons, but I have noticed

21

that they don't -- I don't know if it's because of

22

the weather there that's not as consistent, because

23

if you look at our -- you know, our Lahaina Pool and

24

our Kihei Pool, the weather's always nice and warm

25

and it seems like the classes have been going on

Obviously we don't have any money for
You know, if we wanted
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1

since the pool started with no interruption.

2

some of the colder pools, like Pukalani, they1ve

3

been inconsistent.

4

but not as high a volume as in Lahaina and Kihei and

5

Central.

6

And

We do do Learn to Swim there,

I guess my concern is that we -- if

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

we1re waiting for people to come, we1re not going to

8

get it.

9

try to encourage these programs to make our people

I think it1s important that you go out and

10

work at the pools, number one, and also to -- to

11

teach the kids to swim.

12

think it1s a way of them exercising, and for some of

13

those they may never experience it unless they1re

14

prodded a little and given encouragement from your

15

division that1s in charge of the -- using these

16

facilities.

17

to find something.

I think it is important.

So Upcountry I would hope that you try

The other question is how much times -- how

18
19

much time do we have for the general community to

20

come out in the evenings to swim at many of the

21

pools and have there been requests?

22

to get to are we charging people.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department.

24

MS. FEENSTRA:

Okay.

25

I

And then I want

As far as evening swim, we do

provide evening swim in the summer months and we
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rotate it around between the different districts.

2

And that's -- mainly it's a money issue.

3

I've only got so many hours worth of labor.

4

add hours in the summer, which I can do because of

5

summer guards, you know, we'll provide one evening

6

and we switch it around, you know, to where

7

sometimes -- it goes from Kihei, Central, Lahaina,

8

and Upcountry, and Molokai also provides evening

9

swimming during the summer because they have an

10

You know,
So if I

additional summer guard also.
To do that right now with my manpower, we'd

11

12

have to get creative and maybe open a pool later and

13

have it stay open for evening swim, if that's what

14

the community need was, or right now that's all we

15

could do is we'd have to flex some hours at certain

16

pools.

17

know, for the -- for the 9:00 to 5:00, 8:00 to 4:30

18

residents that want to get a swim in at some point.

19

So there's early morning swim for those folks.

20

have had at Sakamoto Pool, Kahului Pool, Kihei,

21

Molokai.

22

We have provided early morning swim, you

We

As far as any kind of evening programs for

23

adults, there are master swim programs at Upcountry

24

Pool, Kihei Pool, and Lahaina Pool, and Sakamoto, to

25

where for a small fee on that they can join at the
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2
3
4

club and the fee goes to supporting the coach.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
coach.

Oh, the fee goes to supporting the

We donlt charge at all.

MS. FEENSTRA:

We donlt charge and we donlt provide

5

lifeguard service.

6

permit, and in order to get that permit, they have

7

to provide the lifeguard service.

8
9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI :

The coach -- the club gets a

Now, we were talking about getting

monies from different swim teams and the gamut.

10

Have we realized any income from our pools whenever

11

any swim team comes to train or whatever?

12

MS. FEENSTRA:

When the mainland teams come from -- which

13

they like to come for Christmas and spring break,

14

itls $4 per swimmer per day.

15

swimmers, it would be -- each day they use the pool

16

they pay $4, and that does go into the General Fund.

17

It would be nice if I could get a little bit of

18

recoup from that into my B account, because it does

19

cost us money to do it.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So if they bring 20

Yeah, I guess, Mr. Chairman, 11m

21

trying to see if we can create a money stream.

22

mean, we charge people to golf, right?

23

time to charge people to swim in the evenings or

24

whatever.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We do, Mr. Nishiki.

Maybe itls

Itls just how we
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accounting for the money that's different.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah, I guess

I guess I'd like to

3

see where -- if we're making use of that facility in

4

the evening -- and let me tell you something.

5

People would go and swim in the evenings.

I mean,

6

there's so many people that want to do it.

They

7

ain't going to swim in the ocean.

8

You know.

9

would never let our residents use their pools.

That's for sure.

They don't work for hotels and hotels
So

10

that's out.

So the only thing they've got left in

11

the evenings for activity is swimming in our pool.
So if we open these facilities

12

and I think

then, you know, time and time again

13

we should

14

they're going to come and beg us for money for

15

overtime and everything else and this Committee's

16

going to say no way, because that's extra expense.

17

I ain't going to give you that type of money.

18

if we can show -- if they can show us that by using

19

these facilities, they do generate monies to make it

20

to where they cover the overhead, I think that

21

should be an encouragement.

22

heard what she said, the reason why she can't do it,

23

despite that there is a need or want, is because of

24

money.

25

But

But right now if you

And that is where I say we need to look at

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 4/13/04

52

1

this.

We need to fix this.

Because we're not using

2

the facility.

3

pay for it.

4

know if it needs to be Council initiated or you

5

initiate it and say, look, Budget Chairman, this is

6

how we can show that we can generate money and

7

people can use this facility and it's a win-win, but

8

right now, as you've heard, Mr. Chairman, it's

9

like -- it's a lose-lose for a facility that's not

There is a need.

Perhaps people will

And why don't we do it?

And I don't

10

being used that could be used for good health

11

reasons.

12

other things to do at night besides -- because most

13

night activities cost big money, and it's one arena

14

that we could use for families to go and swim, learn

15

to swim, use the pool, whatever.

More than that, you know, give people

And I think that if we offer it, they might

16
17

come.

18

have the ability or we never have the ability to

19

find out if they will come.

20

can work this out, but have you thought about any

21

ways in which to justify it, despite that the money

22

may go into the General Fund for the charging of

23

this facility?

24
25

MS. FEENSTRA:

But if you never offer it, then they never

So I don't know how we

There's definitely a lot of different ways

to think out of the box on this, and we have
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1

proposed several different ways of making money.

2

However, to this point, like adding that $4 per head

3

on the college swimmers that came over, that was

4

something that we initiated from my Division.

5

far as generating a daily charge, we have looked at

6

that also, but the cost to initiate it and to get

7

someone to collect the money and the fact that a lot

8

of our regular users are seniors and children, we're

9

kind of defeating our purpose, because the cost of

As

10

that program was going to out weigh what we were

11

going to bring in.

12

here than, you know, at a mainland pool let's say,

13

you know, in the country or something.

14

do have an option.

15

can't afford the pool.

16

that happen, because there's a lot of kids that will

17

go to the ocean because they can't afford the pool.

18

And it's a little bit different

People here

They can go to the ocean if they
I really don't want to see

So -- but that's not to say there's not other

19

ways of generating money.

I think maybe concessions

20

at the pool, you know, let's

21

features, then you could charge for that portion of

22

the pool.

23

money with that.

24

feature, but right now for us to charge for

25

something that people have had here free forever

I've suggested water

You know, I mean, we can make a lot of
It doesn't have to be a major
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1

would be difficult.

2

more, you know, food concessions to where they can

3

go -- they can have lunch, they can have a day at

4

the pool, I can see that we can generate revenue.

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

But if you give them something

What about evening swimming for

6

adults, is what I'm thinking about?

7

a lot of adults that want to swim and are willing to

8

pay.

9

MS. FEENSTRA:

I know there's

Well, right now we do have that opportunity

10

for adults and they do use it through the masters

11

program, which is a swim program, you know, and it's

12

all different levels.

13

swim competitively and others just want to do it as

14

a work out.

15

the adult population right now.

16

I mean, some people want to

So we are providing that opportunity to

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Anyway, I think that beyond the

17

masters is what I'm thinking about.

18

that I don't want to join any group.

19

to, personally.

20

at night if I feel like, you know, swimming and just

21

go swim.

22

myself that would.

23

could justify this, Mr. Chairman, by charging a fee

24

and looking at this.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

There's people
I don't want

I want to just go down to the pool

I'd pay.

And there's a lot of people like
And I would just hope that we

I would say that we could work with the
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1

Department and see if there's some options we can

2

consider for this year's budget, Mr. Nishiki.

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

6

Okay.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Looking at

the program sheet.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

Thank you, Chair.

Reference, please.
13-26.

the equivalent personnel.

This is in regards to
From Fiscal Year '03 to

10

'04 there's an expansion and the total appropriation

11

for '04 is 94.1.

12

filled?

13

request for 'OS you go 90.2, which is a decrease.

Is the total appropriation already

And the reason I ask is that for the

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department, if you would, please.

15

MS. FEENSTRA:

Yeah, we have four ghost positions and

16

that's the reason for the decrease.

17

aren't funded.

18

like a substitute teacher, so to speak, although

19

it -- it's not quite as easy as a substitute teacher

20

as far as the paperwork.

21

would like to see those four ghost positions stay in

22

my budget, because it gives me flexibility because

23

of the length of time that it takes to put a person

24

into a position.

25

The positions

And I've been using them kind of

And I'm not sure --

I

You know, if I can get them to fill out a
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1

contract, they meet all the MQs, and they work for

2

the same amount of money but it gives me

3

flexibility, which right now those four positions

4

are filled because we have -- we've got people on

5

workers' comp, we've got people on extended family

6

leave, and it kind of fills that void, and

7

especially if we have someone that moves from the

8

pools to the beaches.

9

far as the turnover time and filling the position.

That's the real long one as

It's un -- those four positions are unfunded,

10
11

and I think maybe they didn't, you know -- maybe

12

looking at it it's like, oh, they have a lot more

13

than they think they do.

14

positions filled and everyone is healthy, I won't be

15

using those ghost positions because I won't have any

16

money to use them, but if I have openings, I can use

17

those ghost positions to help fill the void sub --

18

you know, as a substitute, not as a permanent hire.

19
20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So right now you appropriated

for 94.1 equivalency?

21

MS. FEENSTRA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

MS. FEENSTRA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

Because if I have all my

Right.
Right?

Yes.
Yeah, I was alluding to Member

Johnson's request for, you know, lifeguard position
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at Launiupoko.
MS. FEENSTRA:

The problem is that those four positions

3

aren't funded.

4

justl you know l if I -- when you create savings

5

fill them.

6

either if it's not filled or if someone's on a

7

workers' comp claim or has exhausted their leave and

8

is on

9

l

So there's no money behind it.

It's
I

you

And the way I can create savings is

you know

I

authorized leave without pay.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

So none of those four

10

positions have monies in regards to salaries and

11

wages, then?

12

MS. FEENSTRA:

Yeah, that's correct.

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay, fine.

As far as the

14

equipment replacement program, I don't know if we

15

asked you the question the last time around in

16

regards to equipment replacement schedule, if the

17

your Division has any schedule as far as

18

replacements?

19

question to that is what happens to equipment that

20

we replace?

21

MS. FEENSTRA:

And the other thing -- the other

Do we sell it or just junk it?

It depends on the condition of the

22

equipment.

If it's in a condition where someone

23

we can sell

itl

24

they'll auction it off.

25

a year.

we'll give it to Public Works and
I think they do that twice

Sometimes we -- it's in such bad condition
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2

and we'll kind of -- we have in our fleet right now

3

jet skis -- we actually kind of married a few of

4

them together and created two usable jet skis for

5

our training, you know, which

6

because the jet ski class really needs to learn how

7

to take care of the skis and do the maintenance.

8

actually it was a good learning experience for them

9

in more than one respect, you know, knowing how

it worked out good

So

10

important it is to maintain it and having ones that

11

weren't perfect.

12

ski, it usual operates quite well, unless you get

13

unlucky and have a lemon, but the majority of times

14

our equipment gets used to the point where you can't

15

use it anymore.

16
17

18

You know, if you buy a brand new

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So what is the average life of

the equipment?
MS. FEENSTRA:

On our 4Runners that we use at the beaches,

19

the frames go.

Even though we do clean them -- you

20

know, we hose them down every day as part of our

21

maintenance program, they usually last on the north

22

shore and on the west side their life expectancy is

23

about two years.

24

Because the frames rust[ and actually, you know, the

25

engine usually stays pretty well, but it's just the

The south side it lasts longer.
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1

frame's gone.

2

usage -- you know, if we look at one at Kanaha which

3

gets used daily, it's a two year.

4

south side, which doesn't get the high usage, we're

5

looking at three to four years with the ski if it's

6

well maintained.

7

what we'd like to do is every two years bring in two

8

skis and two quads and then two would go off, unless

9

we had expansion of services to where we needed

10
11
12

On the jet skis, depending on the

So it depends on the location, but

additional equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So that would be your recycle

schedule, then?

13

MS. FEENSTRA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

15

If we look at the

Correct.
Thank you.

Thank you,

Mr. Chair.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares?

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Getting back to those positions

18

that were not

your ghost positions, I guess you

19

called them.

20

Because I got temporarily blind.

Where are they in your Budget Details?

21

MS. FEENSTRA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I can't find them.

On the Details?
Starting on 13-46 you start

23

listing all your positions, right?

24

is going down by 4.1 or 3.8 or whatever, but I can't

25

find the corresponding detail in the personnel

Your E/P count
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breakdown.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. CORREA:

Department.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Councilmember Tavares,

4

I took it out because we're on a -- aquatics is on a

5

tight budget, so I took it out so that we don't go

6

over costs.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

But you don't show that you've

8

taken it out, though.

9

for, is where does it show that it's taken out?

10

That's what I was looking

Only in the E/P count?

11

MR. CORREA:

Yes.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And, Mr. Chairman r I recall the

13

conversation that we had regarding these positions

14

when we put it in, and the whole discussion about a

15

substitute list and why couldn't we do like what the

16

teachers dO r create a substitute list.

17

doesn't show up for work or you got a -- whatever,

18

you have somebody to call upon in order -- that

19

beaches -- well, the beaches don't close, but the

20

pools do.

21

in cooperation with the Department, that having

22

these positions created would help in not having

23

pool closures or rotations of pool closures.

24

think what Ms. Feenstra is relating to us today

25

about how those positions were used

If somebody

So I think we had the foresight to seer
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1

are zero funds.

2

those positions in.

3

I do not see the harm in keeping

You know, I think Aquatics has come a really

4

long way, and I'm very happy to see the success that

5

they've -- they've made over the years and the

6

programs that they've had.

7

would like to see an expanded Learn to Swim program

8

for kids.

9

into our County swim program.

And like Mr. Nishiki, I

I think we need to put that in -- back
And I think that

10

the -- we should consider, Mr. Chairman, putting

11

these positions back in unfunded.

12

any money to put those positions in.

13

the Department -- I think as she's pointed out and

14

as was pointed out I think, what, two, three, four

15

years ago that we put these in, that it has been a

16

big help to the Department to have -- to have these

17

positions available.

18

that as we go through our decision making.

Doesn't cost us
It just gives

So I would ask we consider

19

On the Learn to Swim program, I would like to

20

see that really -- not just reinstated, but upgraded

21

so that the schools that don't live near -- schools

22

that don't live.

23

can also have these services, not just the schools

24

that are within walking distance of a pool.

25

know, Mr. Chairman, we -- we have monies that we

Schools that are not near a pool
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1

give to public transit and public transportation,

2

youth transportation.

3

do a program where we have transportation to and

4

from these swimming pools included in what those

5

transportation services offer.

6

I would really like to see us

When we have -- a Learn to Swim program I

7

think is extremely important, because we could be

8

saving lives by having this program.

9

admit that I'm biased.

And I have to

I used to be a lifeguard and

10

a swim coach and a swim instructor and there are or

11

there were at one time states that required that

12

every student pass a beginning swimming class before

13

they could graduate.

14

Oregon for college.

15

order to get your college degree, because back then

16

the people felt that because Oregon had so much

17

water, which is nothing compared to what we have,

18

that it was important to preserve people's lives by

19

teaching them how to survive in the water, because

20

people are attracted to water.

21

It used to be a requirement in
You had to pass a swim test in

And I think if there's one program in this

22

county that we need to beef up, it's that Learn to

23

Swim program.

24

grader, I think.

25

Swim program as a requirement, and it should be.

I know I had it when I was a fifth
Many of us did have the Learn to
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1

think we need to do that for our community.

2

would like to see us beef up that program,

3

Mr. Chair, and maybe by the time we get to decision

4

making, the Aquatics Division can propose something

5

with some kind of program.

6

coordination with the DOE, because that's always a

7

big problem is coordinating something with the

8

Department of Education, but I believe that we have

9

seen the importance of it with the schools in the

10

And I

And I know it takes

past.

11

And to see this program die is sad,

12

especially when we've built more pools since the

13

time that I took the learn -- we had to swim at

14

NASKA with the bees.

15

Pool, and what, the shallow end was eight feet or

16

six feet or something.

17

anyway.

18

facilities for the community, I think it's

19

really would be a positive for Maui County to

20

require this program, this Learn to Swim program,

21

and beef it up.

Anybody remember the NASKA

I couldn't touch the bottom

But, you know, now that we have these
it

22

And perhaps what also -- Marian, by the time

23

we get to the fees, when we talk about fees, if you

24

can come up with maybe a pilot program for night

25

swim at Kihei -- because Kihei has two pools, right?
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1

So if the masters use one, maybe the families or

2

others could use the other pool and try to work out

3

a figure as to what kind of fee it would be and

4

let's do a pilot on like the Kihei Pool and see what

5

kind of response we would get from the community.

6

And I'll go down there and I'll go check if

7

Mr. Nishiki's swimming too, but I think we could do

8

those kinds of things and help us to get this

9

Aquatics program more responsive -- not more

10

responsive, but additional programs for the

11

community.

I think it's done a wonderful job.

I -- one more thing is in the -- in the goals

12
13

of the Aquatics Division, I don't see -- I didn't

14

read this really well.

15

says to save lives.

16

there, I didn't see it right off.

17

a goal in there?

18

MS. FEENSTRA:

But I don't see a goal that

I don't know.

Or if it's
Marian, is there

If you look at 1C, to provide lifeguard

19

services to 911 calls, it would be there, and it

20

would also be lB.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

What page are you on, I'm sorry?

22

MS. FEENSTRA:

Oh, I'm sorry, 13-25.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13-25.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

Golf Department.

Oh, no wonder.

I'm looking in the

Wait, wait.
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1

MS. FEENSTRA:

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

Yeah, we don't go there very often.
Oh, I see, provide lifeguard

services to 911 calls.

4

MS. FEENSTRA:

Also in lB.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MS. FEENSTRA:

lB.

We didn't put it that way.

We did it more

7

trying to be able to measure number of rescues and

8

training hours and hours of service.

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

MS. FEENSTRA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Where's your number of rescues?

1C.
But those are only 911 call outs.

12

What about the regular day-to-day stuff, you know,

13

at the pools or at the beaches?

14
15
16
17
18
19
20

MS. FEENSTRA:

It would be -- in 1A there's number of

lifeguard preventative actions, public context.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, preventative actions is what

you call rescues?
MS. FEENSTRA:

Well, that's before they -- before they get

in trouble.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Do we have any statistics

21

where somebody is in trouble and the lifeguard has

22

to go or the beach guard has to go into the water to

23

rescue the person?

24

MS. FEENSTRA:

We keep those stats in house.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

In house?
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MS. FEENSTRA:

Yeah, I didn't put them on here.

2

they may have been on there in the past

3

measurements.

4

MR. BUCK:

I think

I think one of the comments as far as the

5

number of rescues, when a lifeguard has to go and

6

make a rescue, something went wrong.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. BUCK:

9

Well, yeah.

But I think what we need to do is we want to

prevent that by preventative action.

So that could

10

be a measure, but I think when a particular area has

11

started to have an increase in the number of

12

rescues, we have a definite problem either with the

13

conditions of the beach or the pool or the staff.

14

And some areas they do measure that, but is that a

15

good measurement is to have an increase in rescues

16

every year or a decrease?

17

if you have a million to start.

18

ultimate goal is to have number of rescues zero.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I think you want decrease
I think our

Oh, I think so, but in order to

20

get there, I think you need to know what is out

21

there.

22

particular beach and your number of rescues is high,

23

then that points to a place where you should be

24

doing something.

25

but I think as the decision makers on the budget

So if you're -- if you're shorthanded at a

Like you say, we do it in house,
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1

here, that that information is actually useful to

2

us.

3

And yes, we'd like to see zero.

We'd like to

4

see zero drownings in Hawaii, and especially zero

5

drownings on Maui, because that impacts what happens

6

with our visitor industry also.

7

go to a place that, God, every -- one out of three

8

people drowns at this beach.

9

good, but yeah, your preventative -- preventative

You don't want to

You know, that's not

10

programs and your contacts with the public are

11

extremely important, but I think that statistic

12

should be present somehow in this so that we have an

13

idea of what's going on.

14

I mean, we see the number of your public

15

contacts, you know, is rising considerably and

16

that's good.

17

officers or the pool -- pool guards are talking to

18

people before they go in the water and all this

19

stuff, so that's very good.

20

people and they don't do what you tell them to do or

21

warn them and they still go do stupid things, like

22

the guys that go surfing when we have a tidal wave,

23

you know, that's -- that's something else.

24

don't know how other people feel

25

to be -- to see that statistic.

That means that the water safety

But if you talk to

t

but I would like
And I know you
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1

folks work on it, because it's an in-house thing,

2

but that's my only comment.
So, Mr. Chair, as a performance measure later

3

4

on I would like to see the number of children,

5

number of 5th graders in this County that passed

6

their Learn to Swim class.

7

a program and as a measure, because then I think

8

we're really doing a great service, providing a

9

great service to this community.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I'd like to see that as

Thank you.

Thank you for your -- your comments.

11

I think the Division appreciates how to improve

12

their measurements and goals, so thank you for your

13

comments.

14

Mr. Carroll?

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Thank you, Chair.

Just a comment,

15

really.

I hope to see her proposal coming from

16

Aquatics as was discussed concerning the Learn to

17

Swim program.

18

we've been talking about, I would really like to see

19

those two.

20

to talk about budgets are tight, if the grass grows

21

high on a field or the trash doesn't get emptied

22

twice a week, usually nobody dies.

23

to see us really scrutinize this one Department over

24

here.

25

and I've also recovered bodies, and I think this is

And as for the other statistics that

This is one Division that if we're going

We are an island State.

I'd really like

I've rescued people
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1

one department that if we really scrutinize and make

2

sure that they can provide the services that we

3

want

t

we can reduce a lot of that.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kane?

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

No.

I would ask that you might want to look at

8

the Department's concession agreement

9

since the County does allow concession at War

t

Ms. Feenstra,

10

Memorial Stadium t that the County already authorizes

11

under certain agreement concessions, including the

12

Administration's current program of trying to set up

13

that center at -- in Kahului.

14

allows the County to consider such revenue streams

15

as concessions.

16

for you to work with us.

And again, the code

So that is a totally viable option

My one question that -- from a personnel

17

18

standpoint is how has your division been impacted by

19

the new concern now of County employees in another

20

area possibly doing work in your area, such as a

21

fire fighter being a lifeguard during his so-called

22

off time?

23

MS. FEENSTRA:

Is it impacting your ability to perform?
I'm not sure if I understand the question.

24

Are you -- is it dual employment or is it just fire

25

fighters --
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well, it's -- I would say right now

2

personnel has a concern -- or has been brought to --

3

a concern of a Countywide situation regarding County

4

employee working more than one County job and how to

5

view it either from a collective bargaining

6

standpoint or from an employer standpoint, that

7

instead of getting standard pay for the second job,

8

that possibly an argument could be made that it

9

should be all on overtime if you cannot

10

differentiate the difference in responsibilities

11

between the first and second job.

12

MS. FEENSTRA:

Currently we don't have any dual employment

13

with County fire and lifeguarding services and it

14

it is because of a legal situation that did occur

15

where it did entail overtime to the -- to the fire

16

fighter at the cost of the second employer, which

17

was the Aquatics Division, which, you know, my

18

budget couldn't afford that because I can hire a

19

part-time lifeguard that's not a fire fighter for a

20

lot less money.

21

had two fire fighters at the time that were released

22

from employment as pool guards.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And so they did give -- I think we

Well, I'm glad that you're up on it.

24

And again, I just share that -- what we are aware

25

through either Personnel Services, collective
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1

bargaining agreements, or changes to State law and

2

judicial rulings.

3

view any proposal regarding a pilot program that

4

members have asked for.

5

am aware of Ms. Feenstra's requirements that need

6

for her to leave shortly.

7

at this time?

8

the Division for Ms. Feenstra to respond to the

9

Committee.

10

And again, I would be happy to

Other than that, Members, I

Are there any questions

If not, I'd be happy to forward it to

Ms. Johnson.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I just had one quick question, and

11

that is when you're doing the statistics, as

12

Ms. Tavares had suggested on the rescues, one of the

13

things that's really important, at least to me, is

14

the number of people that are local residents that

15

get in trouble versus visitors.

16

you keep those stats, but I would be really

17

interested to see that.

18

visitor industry has provided you with any equipment

19

or any additional funding for let's say, I don't

20

know, jet skis or -- you know, whether it's Hotel

21

Association monies or any other funds that -- where

22

they have donated to you, I just would like to see

23

if you could provide us with that information.

And I don't know if

And then also if the

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Donated the defibrillators.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, that's what I mean.
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1

defibrillators or if it's jet skis or if it's, you

2

know, safety-equipment.

3

MS. FEENSTRA:

I guess I can answer that right now.

The

4

defibs donated by the Hotel Association was the last

5

donation that we got that went through Council.

6

other donations are usually monetary to Hawaii

7

Lifeguard Association for the Junior Lifeguard

8

program, and those funds are used to send the junior

9

guards either to training camps or to -- to create

Any

10

programs in Hana and Lanai.

11

really -- I'm glad that Charmaine brought up looking

12

at our Learn to Swim program and some of our other

13

programs for funding, because we're not funded.

14

know, there's a lot of love that goes into these

15

programs by staff, a lot of volunteer hours, and,

16

you know, we do want to see every 5th grader go

17

through Learn to Swim, but we need help in doing

18

that.

19
20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Right.

Because we're not -- we

You

And when was the -- was

the defibrillator done in '04 or was that '03?

21

MS. FEENSTRA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

'02.
'02.

Okay.

And if -- if there's

23

any -- you know, any monetary things that you have

24

gotten for the other program -- you mentioned the

25

Junior Lifeguards -- do you track that also through
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the Lifeguard Association or aren't you able to?
MS. FEENSTRA:

Rightt it's through the Lifeguard

3

Association t but like I said t it's mainly fees t

4

plane tickets, food, things like that for the kids

5

that go off island to either events or to training

6

programs.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

8

MS. FEENSTRA:

9

10

To train t okay.

Yeah t for our Junior Leader program t which

is another program that's not funded.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

All right.

And if you have any

11

specialized equipment needs t I'd also like to see

12

that t you know, in your particular area if there's

13

something you're putting off purchasing.

14

MS. FEENSTRA:

Okay.

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Any other questions?

Mr. Nishiki.

Marian t you know if -- how much

18

how many requests have you had for the Kihei Pool to

19

open at night?

20

MS. FEENSTRA:

A lot?

It's random.

It's usually seasonal t and I

21

would say that in the summertime there's a lot more

22

requests than -- you know, recently we probably

23

haven't had any phone calls t because the weather

24

hasn't been that great, but I would say summertime

25

definitely we get requests for longer hours.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And, Mr. Chairman, I'm glad that

2

you're open to that suggestion.

Because when I

3

heard about

4

the prime place to try to do an evening program with

5

the community.

6

health problems that would gladly want to come and

7

swim at night, you know, when they have the time off

8

from work.

9

me tell you something, families would gladly want to

from Charmaine today, Kihei would be

I just know of people that have

It's going to get hot in Kihei.

And let

10

come and spend an evening out there with their kids

11

or whatever and just have a time to cool off and do

12

activity there.
You'd be surprised at the amount of adults

13
14

that would probably come to a Learn to Swim program

15

also.

16

how to swim.

I know a lot of adults that don't know

17

how to swim.

And so I want to ask you to really try

18

to push this, because I think that you'll get a real

19

response from that Kihei community, or even people

20

just knowing that that facility's open in the

21

evening would gladly want to come.

22

see volleyball nets put in a swimming pool or I

23

could see ping-pong tables or something like that,

24

or those things that you push

25

I mean, you talk about kids that don't know

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

I mean, I could

Shuffle board.
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1

MS. FEENSTRA:

Oh, shuffle board.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Shuffle board.

I remember doing all

3

of this at YMCA when I was kid, you know, and this

4

could all be done in an evening setting where

5

families would love to spend time with their own

6

kids outside a small apartment building where they

7

can go down and cool off and kids will be able to

8

get out and do stuff.

9

took place today.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

Thank you.

Thank you.

happy birthday.

So I'm glad this opportunity

Anyone else?

Yes, Ms. Tavares.

I just wanted to wish Marian a
It's her birthday today.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for that.

15

MS. FEENSTRA:

That's why I thought everybody was so nice

16
17

to me.

Oh, happy birthday.

Thank you, Charmaine.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Ms. Feenstra.

Any other

18

questions for the Division?

19

very much for being here this morning.

20

in recess till 11:05.

21

RECESS:

22

RECONVENE:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Seeing none, thank you
We shall be

(Gavel) .

10:56 a.m.
11:14 a.m.

(Gavel).

Okay, Members, let us go back to

24

the Division right after Administration.

25

take up Park Maintenance program.

Let us

Department, your
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comments before we start this Division, please.
MR. CORREA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I have with me today

3

my acting Maintenance Chief, Francis Miyazono, who

4

will answer any questions.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Miyazono, any comments at this time?

6

MR. MIYAZONO:

Yes.

Good morning.

The Maintenance

7

Division oversees the Parks Beautification section,

8

the Construction Maintenance section, and also the

9

golf course, and also the Workline also comes under

10
11

our Division.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

Members, just for your

12

update at this time, I will -- I will ask that we

13

not discuss anything regarding the golf course till

14

after lunch, and then we can do our detailed review

15

of that program.

16

Maintenance, 13-7 in your measurements and 13-9 from

17

the Details.

18

Okay, Members, we are on Parks

First, Mr. Miyazono, can you tell us, are all

19

the program areas within your Division fully

20

staffed?

21

this time?

And if not, where are your vacancies at

22

MR. MIYAZONO:

Could you repeat that?

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

What is your staffing status, please,

24
25

Mr. Miyazono?
MR. MIYAZONO:

Staffing, we have two positions to be
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1

filled -- three t actuallYt one part-timer in the

2

Parks Beautification section, a part-time caretaker t

3

one plumber that has to be replaced or retired t and

4

also one cabinetmaker.

5

so we have to fill -- we have to fill in that

6

cabinetmaker position.

7
8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

One carpenter was upgraded t

OkaYt that's under your Construction

Maintenance?

9

MR. MIYAZONO:

Yes.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Anything else?

11

MR. MIYAZONO:

No.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No comments on your Turf Management Team?

13

MR. MIYAZONO:

The Director would address that.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Director.

15

MR. CORREA:

Thank you t Mr. Chair.

If you're referring to

16

those two positions t I haven't filled it because of

17

other position that I created.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So what has happened to the Turf Management

19

program within this Division?

20

It is not needed?

21

is

22

regarding this budget request?

23

MR. CORREA:

It does not exist?

We should eliminate it?

What

what is the Department telling this Committee

Mr. Chair t the priority of the Department has

24

changed from when the Turf Team was created, and at

25

this time that Turf Team is -- is on hold until I
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can get my other areas straightened away.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you for your comment.

3

Ms. Johnson, questions regarding Park Maintenance

4

program area?

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, because welve had a number of

6

articles in papers recently and because welve had a

7

lot of heavy rains and there's also been some

8

mechanical failures with equipment that was

9

originally purchased, I think the mulching mowers,

10

how are you addressing and how does the budget

11

specifically address those concerns?

12

new equipment coming?

13

guess within the various divisions manage to do the

14

parks maintenance and upkeep without I guess, you

15

know, these additional personnel?

16

Management originally was a vision, but it's kind

17

of -- that's why we bought the mulching mowers.

18

if you could go into that, Mr. Miyazono, I'd

19

appreciate it.

20

MR. MIYAZONO:

Do you have

Are your people able to I

I know Turf

So

Unfortunately, when the heavy rains came, a

21

lot of equipment went down, and the biggest problem

22

that we have is bringing in the -- the engines and

23

also the decks.

24

in from the mainland, so it takes -- takes time.

25

The engines should be in this week, probably today

All of these items need to be flown
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1

or tomorrow, and the decks will take a couple of

2

weeks.

3

know, at least one more going in each district and

4

welve done that.

5

to address that possible problem.

6

budget, well, I realize, you know, itls a lot of

7

monies, but we found that monies, you know, looking

8

at our total budget and have come up with the monies

9

to replace these engines and decks.

10

Welve worked with the mechanics to get, you

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So welre -- you know, welre trying
And also the

Will you be replacing them with

11

the same kind of mulching mowers or are you just

12

going to go to, you know, the straight -- you know,

13

the old -- the older kind where they werenlt the

14

mulching mowers?

15

MR. MIYAZONO:

WeIll probably go with the regular cutting

16

mowers, and also the decks, because we had problems

17

with the decks going onto the trailers, where they

18

were getting damaged.

19

smaller deck and the engine would be just for

20

cutting grass, cutting grass and not mulching.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

So we -- we purchased a

What IS your policy, then,

22

with regard to letls say when one area goes down and

23

their equipment is damaged or whatever and letls say

24

Central IS got equipment but South Maui needs

25

something or West Maui needs something or West Maui
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1

has something and Central needs something, do you

2

usually rotate or do you try to keep your equipment

3

in one area?

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. CORREA:

Department.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

When we have the

6

problems that we're having now, we had whatever

7

available mowers, which was only two from Central,

8

that we had to

9

cut up some of the grass there, we have to have the

10

mower and the operator go together with the trailer

11

and truck.

12

if we have a mower available.

13

ten mowers down and the cost of replacing all this

14

is 25,000.

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

for instance, go to West Maui and

So we do go out to the other districts
At one time we had

And in regard to that, Glenn, when

16

these mowers go down like that, you know,

17

obviously -- at least from somebody like myself

18

who's a lay person, I'm looking at it and I know

19

when it rains, the grass, particularly in the

20

mulching mowers, it jams.

21

easiest piece of equipment to deal with when you've

22

got rainy conditions, but when you're looking at

23

that equipment and you're looking at trying to

24

manage -- you know, we got calls about -- I guess it

25

was Piilani -- over I guess Piilani Apartments, we

I know it's not the
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1

got a call from somebody and they were upset because

2

they said, oh, you know, the grass is so tall.

3

you go in and you try to mow it with conventional

4

mowers, how are we going to address I guess the

5

problem in the interim when you've got the brush so

6

high?

Now

Because my concern was that, well, you put

7
8

anything in there, you're going to damage more

9

mowers again.

How are you going to address it?

I

10

basically -- I ordered -- just so you know, I

11

ordered some information on DP brush mowers for you

12

guys.

13

into something like that?

14

it?

15

but it's frustrating for us too when we get these

16

kind of complaints.

Is there any kind of money that we can put
Or how are you handling

Because I know it must be frustrating for you,

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. CORREA:

Department.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

To answer that

19

question, right now we don't have the type of mowers

20

if the grass is two feet tall to be able to cut it.

21

And to get those type of equipment, my understanding

22

it takes a tractor and a -- what kind of -- oh, it's

23

a flail mower, and that's pretty costly and -- but

24

what we got to understand is why the grass gets that

25

high is combination of thingst the weather, also the
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1

ground is still saturated, cannot have our equipment

2

going.

3

districts want to stop the complaint, we do send in

4

the smaller mowers, and yes, they do break it, to

5

the point where in the Napili area we're having our

6

employees go with push mowers to try to get these

7

fields ready.

8
9

And when we do get complaints, some of the

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

When -- when we have periods like

this -- like the equipment manufacturers/ for

10

example/ do they put any kind of warranties on the

11

equipment?

12

some kind of an extended warranty like any person

13

would be able to buy like if you bought them at

14

Sears?

15

option where you could have an extended warranty or

16

won't they give you that?

17

MR. MIYAZONO:

Like, you know, can you buy or purchase

I don't know.

But do you have that kind of

My knowledge/ we haven't -- the County

18

hasn't bought into that warranty system/ but as a

19

personal owner/ I'm sure there is for personal

20

mowers/ but as far as I know/ no/ we haven't

21

purchased such a warranty.

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

If you were to go to some -- and

23

let's just say you had equipment that was purchased

24

from Sears/ for example, and you

25

commercial grade piece of equipment and we bought as

it was a
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1

a County that extended warranty, sometimes it covers

2

replacement, sometimes it will cover -- well,

3

theylll give you a piece of equipment while your

4

other piece of equipment is being repaired.

5

they, do you believe, and could you inquire whether

6

or not they would honor something like that?

7

MR. MIYAZONO:

Would

Well, I would -- Ilm sure they would, but

8

my opinion on warranties, they warranty them for the

9

first five years or three years, and to me, thatls

10

when your mowerls the newest, so I donlt think weill

11

have any breakdowns, but as the mower gets older and

12

we cannot replace it within 10 years, then we start

13

getting problems.

14

have warranties, you know, that long, for ten

15

year -- ten years or -- I know they have warranties

16

for shorter term.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So I really donlt know if they

Yeah, and whatls the life

18

expectancy of-your equipment, then, generally?

19

it ten years?

20

21

22
23

MR. MIYAZONO:

Is

Eight to ten years, and welve got a lot of

mowers that are older than that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And are those the ones that are

breaking or is it the newer ones?

24

MR. MIYAZONO:

Yeah, the older mowers are breaking.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And you have an equipment
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1

replacement program, then, where once it's outlived

2

its useful life, it goes to the great grave yard of

3

lawn mowers?

4
5

6
7

8
9

MR. MIYAZONO:

Yes.

We put in for request every year for

new mowers, and, you know
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And how much do you have in this

year's budget for new mowers and equipment?
MR. CORREA:

I think our total package is 300-something

thousand.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

11

MR. CORREA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

13

Mr. Chair.

For all your new equipment?

For replacements and for the expansion.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Thank you.

All right.

Thank you,

Mr. Kane?

No.

Mr. Carroll?

Ms. Tavares?

Construction Maintenance section

18

is only showing 30,000 for equipment.

19

other -- where's the other 330,000?

20

MR. CORREA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

MR. CORREA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Where's the

That's in Recreation.
Oh, Recreation Support Services?

And some in Aquatics.
So the mowers that we're talking

24

about, are they paid for out of the Recreation

25

Support Services budget; is that what it is?
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1

MR. CORREA:

Yes.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Can we go to the -- another

3

question about this mowing stuff.

4

situation like we've recently experienced, all this

5

rain and the grass grows when it rains, do you ask

6

Public Works for help with some of the mowing of the

7

taller grass because your equipment isn't designed

8

to mow tall grass?

9

MR. CORREA:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. CORREA:

When you have a

Mr. Chair.
Mr. Director.
Yes, we request it, but also if you notice

12

the highway grass is long too, so they're out there

13

trying to get their area taken care of and they're

14

on a minimum equipment cycle too.

15

request, but--

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

But then

So yes, we did

can you go out to get

17

private maintenance people to help catch up in

18

situations like this?

19

with tractors and tractor mowers -- not tractor

20

mowers like our tractor mowers but tractors and

21

mowing decks that will go out and cut some of the

22

like the lot next to me uses one of those because

23

they wait until it's eight feet high before they cut

24

the grass in the empty lot, but do you have that

25

option to go out and get private individuals or

Because I know there's people
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1

companies to help catch up when have you a situation

2

like this?

3

MR. CORREA:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. CORREA:

Mr. Chair.
Mr. Director.
We have to be careful because of the union on

6

any private maintenance issues.

7

claim on Maui that's regulated that they take

8

certain areas of our parks, and if we were to expand

9

that, we might have a problem with the union.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Like even we have a

Would it be of interest to you

11

folks to have some sort of stand-by agreement that

12

when you're in a situation like this, you can go

13

out -- I mean negotiate it with the union ahead of

14

time?

15

MR. CORREA:

We hadn't tried negotiating that area, but we

16

have already a grievance that's going to be going to

17

arbitration shortly because of this kind of area.

18
19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Because of a private maintenance

contractor coming in to do something for the Parks?

20

MR. CORREA:

Yes.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I won't go there.

Getting back to

22

the statement you made about you had ten mowers

23

down.

24

MR. CORREA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes.
And that's ten out of how many?
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1

mean, you know, that helps us.

2

12, we've got a real problem, but if it's ten out of

3

a hundred, you should be able to handle it.

4

MR. CORREA:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. CORREA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

If it's ten out of

Mr. Chair.
Department.
I think it's more in the ten out of 12 range.
Ten out of 12.

So when you say

8

those mowers are down, you're talking about not the

9

push mowers.

10

MR. CORREA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

No.
You're talking about tractor

mowers.

13

MR. CORREA:

Yes.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I don't understand.

How can you

15

have ten tractor mowers down at the same time?

16

they drown with all the rain?

17

MR. CORREA:

Did

This is the first time I have seen this in

18

the 31 years that I've been here there were this

19

many mowers at this one time down.

20

blown engines and four decks that need to replace,

21

that's eight already.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

We had four

And the decks aren't

23

interchangeable with the ones that don't have the

24

blown engines?

25

MR. CORREA:

No.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, because they're all different

brands?

3

MR. CORREA:

Yes.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I think Ms. Johnson was asking

5

about the mower replacement schedule, and I forgot,

6

did you answer that?

7

replacement schedule?

8
9

MR. CORREA:

Do you have a tractor mower

Mr. Chair, we have a maintenance program, but

that's between the tractor mower operators and the

10

maintenance supervisors that daily check the

11

equipment.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

tractor mowers?

14

MR. CORREA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

Who performs the repairs on these

I have two mechanics.
Okay, that's under the

construction maintenance section?

17

MR. CORREA:

Yes.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair, could we request a list

19

of the equipment and the tractor mower -- of the

20

tractor mowers and what age they are?

21

were bought and how much they cost?

22
23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

When they

Yes, we can forward that request,

Ms. Tavares.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Can I ask something else?

Please.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Was this concern about the number

2

of mowers that were down taken to the

3

Administration?

4

MR. CORREA:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. CORREA:

Were they aware of this situation?

Mr. Chair.
Department.
Yes, they're aware.

If you're talking about

7

the ten mowers that was down, Administration's very

8

concerned because a lot of calls we've been getting,

9

so they're very aware.

10

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

bond -- CIP bond for equipment?

12

MR. AGSALOG:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MR. AGSALOG:

15

16
17

Are there any mowers in the
No?

Mr. Chair.
Budget Director.
No, we don't have a mower request from the

equipment bond at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay, thank you.

Thank you,

Chair.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pontanilla?

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

I think

20

Ms. Tavares brought up the questions that I were

21

I was going to ask, so thank you.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Nishiki?

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

No.

Mr. Molina?
Yeah.

Good afternoon -- should I
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1

say, I don't know, good morning or good afternoon,

2

Mr. Miyazono.

3

compliments for the work you guys did at Hookipa

4

Park.

5

I'll ask more questions about that, but for now

6

looking at your -- under the Program Budget 13-8,

7

Activity 2, to aerate and topdress major playing

8

fields, in the slide presentation we had at our last

9

meeting many of our playing fields are I guess below

Earlier I wanted to pass on

Later on I guess when we get into the CIP

10

national standards and the intent is to try and get

11

most of the playing fields up to I guess a more

12

acceptable standard.

13

are you addressing any youth teams that are playing

14

on fields that are substandard?

15

if they complain, what are you -- I guess what is

16

the Department telling the coaches and youth groups?

So at this time currently how

17

MR. MIYAZONO:

The -- Mr. Chair.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Please.

19

MR. MIYAZONO:

Well, the

I mean, basically

as you know, the park

20

caretakers come under the Recreation Division.

21

Under my section we have the Beautification Section,

22

which we, you know, assist the Recreation Division,

23

so if there's a big tournament or activity coming

24

up, we try to assist them in whatever assistance

25

they need, like fertilization, herbicide and
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aeration to make the field more playable.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

And it terms of labor of the

3

Workline, and that would come under then, I guess

4

they would be the ones organizing -- using the

5

Workline?

6
7

8
9

MR. MIYAZONO:

No, usually it's the Parks Beautification

Section personnel.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Oh, okay, okay.

The grease traps,

Details, Members, on 13-15, what facilities

10

currently are having I guess grease traps put in,

11

Parks facilities?

12
13

MR. CORREA:

Matsui, to come down here.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. MATSUI:

16

17

Mr. Chair, I need my Planning Chief, Pat

Mr. Matsui, if you would, please.
I'm Patrick Matsui, Chief of Parks Planning

and Development.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

My question was just what -- if

18

50,000 appropriated for the grease traps I guess

19

replacements, these are at how many sites right now

20

or are we pretty much complete after this -- all of

21

our -- I guess I would assume community centers?

22

MR. MATSUI:

No, we have a list, and last I think totaled

23

300,000 to install.

I think there's like eight --

24

eight different sites.

25

Center, War Memorial Football Stadium.

Offhand is Wailuku Community
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1

community centers that are connected to the -- all

2

of the community centers, actually, that are

3

connected to the municipal sewer system we're

4

required to put in grease traps for those.

5

another one, Kahului Community Center, Haiku

6

Community Center.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

So

Yeah, so ...
Just about everyone, then.

Yeah, just kind of, yeah, off the top of my

head, but pretty much all of the community centers,

10

except those that are connected to cesspools, but

11

eventually, you know, we got to get to those too.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you.

And my last

13

question[ Chairman -- well, actually more like a

14

comment.

15

utility costs down, especially I notice that with

16

the electricity in Details 13-15, how are you folks

17

doing that?

18

Maintenance program.

19

what they're doing to reduce energy costs.

20

real energy saving department at this point, very

21

conscientious.

22

MR. BUCK:

I noticed you folks, again, keeping your

I'm just curious, at least through the
I know Aquatics shared with us
You're a

Basically the electricity cost is for just some

23

facilities like the shops[ shop areas, and couple

24

offices.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay, good.
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MR. BUCK:

So unless there's a big major increase in

2

utility rates, we expect the usage to be basically

3

the same.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, because I see in '03 you

5

had -- it was like $3,800, then '04 and '05 you're

6

looking at the same -- both significantly down.

7

guess now we're looking at 2,075 as your estimate.

8

Okay, thank you.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Chairman.

Mr. Mateo?

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

I

No.
Mr. Chair.

Mr. Kane.
Can I just ask a follow-up on the

grease trap?

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

please.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The law was passed in 2001 and

17

there's approximately three years to get this

18

accomplished.

19

represent that they wouldn't be able to meet the

20

compliancy as of the deadline of December 31st,

21

And then where did you get the $4,000, which I think

22

is $500 for each hit for the fine paid to Public

23

Works?

24
25

MR. MATSUI:

At any time did the Department

'03?

We were in communication with Public Works

that we had a program in place to convert, so I
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1

think that's what they were looking for, that we

2

were moving to comply with it, so we were not fined.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Then that's not consistent

4

with every other small business owner who had to

5

comply.

6

completed by December 31st, they got hit with the

7

500 fine and after that the discretionary -- the

8

discretionary call on the daily fines is what you

9

folks -- so if you folks are on a different

If think didn't comply and have it

10

standard, then we need to know that and we need to

11

have a discussion back with Public Works.

12

need to be clear, now.

13

MR. MATSUI:

Okay.

14

500 --

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

MR. MATSUI:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

$500 fine per violation.

So earlier you stated to Mr. Molina

that you had eight facilities.
MR. MATSUI:

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

Well, yeah, we did get the additional

No, just for one violation.

19

21

So you

I believe it was eight, yeah.
Okay.

So you're not getting fined

for the eight facilities?
MR. MATSUI:

No, we just got fined for that one, but we

23

did not -- we were not fined on a daily basis.

24

was just the one shot.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

It

Mr. Chair, we need to get a
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1

letter to Public Works to clarify that.

Because if

2

a hotel property has five different grease traps

3

that they got to put in and they got fined for those

4

five different ones, I'm just asking to see if

5

there's -- if we're being put on the same standard.

6

If we get eight sites, Wailuku Community Center,

7

Haiku Community Center, and other six sites, either

8

we got fined eight times or we got fined one time,

9

then hopefully there's the same thing that's going

10

across the board.

11

clarity from the Public Works how -- how that fine

12

is getting worked, where a property or an owner with

13

multiple grease traps, how they're going to get

14

fined.

15

So at this point it's just for

And again, I'm trying to figure out

and I

16

guess in hindsight -- and this is going to go Public

17

Works side, maybe we needed to get communications to

18

this body, because we're the ones who go -- would

19

put the ordinance in effect that provided the two

20

and a half years to three years to deadline for

21

compliance.

22

couldn't comply within the time, then in hindsight

23

unfortunately that's how we have to look at it.

24

didn't provide enough time for the -- for the

25

compliancy.

I mean, even if our own Department

Because now we've got literally
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1

hundreds of businesses, majority of them are in West

2

Maui and Central Maui, that are getting nailed with

3

this $500 fine.

4

own Department cannot even follow the compliancy

5

that we set as a body based on the consent decree.

6

So thank you for allowing me to follow up,

7

Mr. Chair.

8
9

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And now we1re finding out that our

We will forward that request.

I believe

Public Works is scheduled to be here this week.

But

I believe the compliance period was five years --

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chair.

-- that they had opportunity to address it.
Yeah, actually, it was

from thee

14

time that they set up and started informing the

15

public wasnlt until early 2001, and that1s where

16

that1s where I am coming up with the two and a half

17

to three year time frame that the public had to

18

conform to that.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

Okay, thank you.
Chair.

Ms. Tavares.
Can I ask a follow-up on the

grease trap business?

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Please.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

The $50,000 that1s reflected in
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the budget, what is that going to buy?

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. MATSUI:

4

them.

5

done?

7

MR. MATSUI:

9

We might be able to do like one -- one of

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

8

Department.

So there are eight that need to be

Yeah, I looked at my notes, actually it's

six.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

MR. MATSUI:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Six that need to be done?

Right.
And 50,000 is -- yeah, I was

12

wondering, I think it costs a whole lot more than

13

that to do one, but you think one, 50,000 is enough

14

for one?

15

MR. MATSUI:

Yes.

Some of the smaller community centers

16

we're looking at under the counter where we won't

17

actually have to dig up the ground.

18

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

MR. MATSUI:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23
24
25

So do you have a

figure for doing all six?

20

22

Oh, I see.

It's 300,000.
300,000.

Is that in your CIP

budget?
MR. MATSUI:

It's in the following year's -- it's not in

this year's.

It's in the '06.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

It's in the '06?
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MR. MATSUI:

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right.
Thank you.

We will check with Public Works regarding

4

penalties and other remedial requirements the County

5

may need to do for failure to meet compliance

6

requirements and allow the Committee to be informed

7

what they are.

8

not, Mr. Miyazono, maybe you can share with us your

9

nursery and your tree

Anything else on grease traps?

If

tree programs throughout

10

the parks.

11

and 2F -- these are on pages 13-8 and 9 -- and my

12

question is if you are -- if your crew is doing a

13

reasonable job and they've -- do their assessments

14

and do their trimming, then what are we talking

15

about when we have reports of dangerous tree

16

notification?

17

that you maintain?

18

shoulders, these are trees in medial strips, what

19

are we talking about, please?

20

MR. MIYAZONO:

I look at your goals, Activity 2D and 2E

Is this trees not in your park areas
These are trees that are in road

Mr. Chair, trees can be in the parks or the

21

median strips or the County right-of-way, so it

22

varies.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24
25

It's not only in the parks.
Okay.

And those areas, we respond only

when there is a complaint or a report?
MR. MIYAZONO:

Yes, we don't have the personnel to check
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2

every tree that we have in the County.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I hope our supervisors, when they travel,

3

look two ways.

4

done at parks and facilities, is this at this time

5

totally 100 percent contracted out by vendors?

6
7

8
9

MR. MIYAZONO:

This tree trimming program that are

Yes, I would say so.

We do a very minimal

tree trimming, so most of them are contracted out.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

So this is regardless whether it be at the

golf course, Keopuolani Park, Kalama Park, Duke
Duke Maliu doesn't have trees per se in the

10

Maliu

11

park, so anything is contracted out?

12

MR. MIYAZONO:

Correct.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Now, when we look at top dressing

14

and aeration of major fields, particularly we are

15

I guess we're assuming the major stadium-based

16

stadiums, football stadiums, baseball stadiums, the

17

big practice field areas, how are you accomplishing

18

this without your Turf Team in place?

19

MR. MIYAZONO:

We're accomplishing this projects through

20

our personnel from the Beautification Section.

21

of those equipments are under that section, and we

22

have equipment operator under our jurisdiction also,

23

so he also assists.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

All

Why wouldn't this be part of your

recreational support responsibilities, Department?
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MR. CORREA:

Mr. Chair, to my knowledge, I don't know how

2

many years ago, park caretakers and tractor mowers

3

were put into Recreation Support Division.

4

Maintenance Chief mostly concentrates on

5

beautification and construction and maintenance

6

programs.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So the

And again, I just ask that question,

8

Department, because I'm just reading what you have

9

written down as your program description under park

10

maintenance and then also what is under recreation

11

and support.

12

MR. BUCK:

Mr. Chair, as far as the park beautification,

13

the work that they do is a little bit more

14

specialized and they go from district to district to

15

provide that specialization, especially when it

16

comes to fertilization and herbicide, because of the

17

equipment that is required to do those type of work.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And so what level

so that chemical

19

treatment worker is the only one that can handle

20

those specialized tasks, one person in the whole

21

Department?

22

MR. MIYAZONO:

No, we have two people that do the

23

herbiciding of our fields.

They do only herbiciding

24

and aeration and fertilization.

25

the park caretakers would fertilize on their own.

The small areas,
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, the tree trimmer slash chemical

2

worker, what are you asking this person to do

3

regarding tree trimming?

4

MR. MIYAZONO:

He does really minor tree trimming that --

5

that the

6

hire a contractor and we can do it in house, he

7

would -- he would do the job.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

we don't have -- when we don't have to

Mr. Miyazono, how often -- and I'm sorry if

I missed it.

How often does your program area

10

utilize the MCCC Workline, once a week, three times

11

a month?

12

MR. MIYAZONO:

We use them every week.

Of course some

13

days the crews doesn't come to work, but we use them

14

Monday through Friday.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Monday through Friday?

16

MR. MIYAZONO:

Yes.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Five days a week.

18

And it hasn't become a

point of concern from your regular employees?

19

MR. MIYAZONO:

So far, no.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I recalled once -- and if we didn't do it,

21

you know, you just need to correct me, did we at one

22

time provide your Department funds for specific

23

truck and associated equipment to support the

24

Workline crew?

25

it expended and did you procure those equipment?

And if we -- you did receive it, was
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MR. CORREA:

Mr. Chair, yes, we did purchase the equipment

and Workline is using the equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Those equipments are under the

4

jurisdiction of your Department, Mr. Correa, or is

5

this under the supervisor of the Workline?

6

MR. CORREA:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

9

10

11

Mr. Chair, it's under our Department.
Okay.

So this just takes care of the one

Workline crew that supports your Department?
MR. CORREA:

Mr. Chair, we purchased three trucks

oh, I

get scolding, four trucks for the Workline.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you for that update status,

12

Mr. Director.

13

you've shown us, including the -- some of the

14

expansion requests from the Administration, I just

15

want to have this Committee clearly understand that

16

in the presentation can this Committee assume that

17

if given the resources as provided in the budget

18

request, you can achieve that level -- what was it

19

3 -- Level 3 quality of care of parks?

20

MR. CORREA:

Again, from part of the presentation

Mr. Chair, earlier as we stated in that

21

presentation, we would like to get to Mode 2 for

22

every park, field, park, but right now we're trying

23

to get to Mode 3.

24

it's the right time to say it, but like in Central

25

we have three full-time workers working on the

And, for example, I don't know if
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1

Central area that's working on the weekends.

2

have to full-time workers working in the complex

3

area in Central.

4

the half-time workers.

5

workers be working on the weekday for complex area

6

and three full-time workers working on the weekday

7

for the Central area.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We

So we replacing that people with
That's only two full-time

The reason I ask you that is, again, my

concern about a majority of the parks -- I don't

10

care whether it's a golf course or active or

11

non-activity park, the majority of the area is

12

grass.

13

grass, I don't think we will reach any level higher

14

than where we are currently, and yet I keep -- you

15

know, and that's why we ask you these hard

16

questions, Department.

17

you're going to achieve the goals you share with us

18

when some of the areas of whether resources are

19

being requested to be put I'm having a hard time

20

tying it into your goal of -- of reaching that

21

number 2 slot.

22

Construction Maintenance and Parks Beautification,

23

how this -- this program is going to help achieve

24

your Department to reach its goal.

25

And if we cannot maintain our turf, our

I'm trying to understand how

And right now I'm looking at between

Members, any other questions in this program
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1

area at this time?

We will finish up this program

2

after lunch, because golf is also part of this

3

program area.

4

time, we will be in recess until 1:30 p.m.

So if there's no questions at this
(Gavel).

12:00 p.m.

5

RECESS:

6

RECONVENE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

1 : 41 p. m.

(Gavel).

This is the Council's Committee

8

on Budget and Finance, the 13th of April, 2004.

9

this time the Chair will formally close testimony

10

for today.

11

mid-day break we were just trying to conclude the

12

Parks Maintenance Division of the Department.

13

Besides their Nursery program, they are also

14

responsible -- responsible for the Golf Course

15

program at Waiehu.

16

department for their comments regarding the Golf

17

program, please.

18

MR. CORREA:

At

Members, when we did our lunch --

So at this time we'll ask the

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

On behalf of the golf

19

course, I have Ron Kubo, the Golf Course

20

Superintendent to answer any questions, also acting

21

Maintenance Superintendent Francis Miyazono.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Any comments, gentlemen r

23

before we open up for questions regarding the golf

24

program?

25

MR. KUBO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good afternoon, Members
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1

of the Council.

2

acres, of which I think we maintain 130 acres,

3

including all the buildings, the clubhouse and

4

facilities, and we also supervise the golf the play

5

and collect the fees.

6

take any questions that you have.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

At Waiehu Golf Course we have 170

And at this time I'd like to

Okay, thank you, Mr. Kubo.

Mr. Miyazono,

8

any other comments you'd like to add before we open

9

it up for the members to have some questions and

10

comments?

11

MR. MIYAZONO:

None at this time.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Members, I'm -- maybe the Department

13

can first assist us where in the Details and the

14

measurements can we find golf course program,

15

please?

16

Ms. Johnson, you have it?

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Uh-huh, it's 13-61 in the Details,

17

and then it's 13-30 in the Program.

18

begins before that.

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Actually, it

13 -28.

Okay.

Yeah, 13-28.

Sorry.

Thank you.
My questions basically are not

23

questions at all, because I have received many

24

compliments on the golf course.

25

of golfers say that the course is the best it's

I have had a number
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1

looked in years and that apparently whatever you're

2

doing, they want you to keep on doing it.

3

than that, I see your budget, just by looking at the

4

Detail on 13-61, it's not going up.

5

1,552,184.

6

still adequate enough for you to continue the

7

quality of work that you have been doing up to this

8

point?

9

MR. KUBO:

Is that

Yes, I believe so.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

It was

You're going to 1,565,994.

10

12

So other

Okay, thank you very much.

Thank you.

program?

Mr. Carroll?

Questions, Golf

Ms. Tavares?

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, I have a burning question,

14

and that is what is the golf course doing in the

15

Park Maintenance program?

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. CORREA:

18
19

Department.
Mr. Chair, Councilmember Tavares, it was

always in there, so ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

It wasn't always in there.

The

20

Golf Course program is -- operates on an enterprise

21

fund or a revolving fund and all of the expenses are

22

supposedly there.

23

as a division and I didn't notice it last year that

24

it was here, but I could have just missed that.

25

What exactly does the Parks Maintenance program have

It had been in the past treated
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1

to do with the golf course?

2

interrelationship?

3

structure where you have a -- you know, so that the

4

Golf Course Superintendent reports to the Parks

5

Maintenance Superintendent?

6

coming from Parks Maintenance that is given to the

7

golf course?

8

questions lim interested in.

9

MR. CORREA:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. CORREA:

Whatls the

Is it just an organizational

Are there any funds

I mean, those are the kinds of

Mr. Chair.
Department, please.
Therels no funds from the Park Maintenance

12

program going to the golf course.

13

is funded by itself, and yes, the Golf Course

14

superintendent need to -- need to report to someone,

15

which is the Maintenance Chief.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

The golf course

Mr. Chair, I draw your attention

17

to the Program Budget 13-1 of the organizational

18

chart of the Department.

19

Golf Course is on the same par with Park

20

Maintenance, Recreation Support Services,

21

Administration, Planning/Development, Aquatics, and

22

PALS.

23

that the golf course is under the Parks Maintenance

24

Section.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It shows that the Waiehu

So their organizational chart does not show

That is correct.

Any other questions at
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1

this time?

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Not for the golf course.

I think

3

I echo what Ms. Johnson is saying, that she gets a

4

lot more phone calls than I do, and the phone calls

5

I get are usually all bad.

6

haven't had any complaints in the past, complaints

7

about the golf course, so I think whatever it is

8

they're doing, they're doing a good job out there,

9

and the golfers are happy.

No, I'm just kidding.

And you all know and we

10

all know they're a very vocal group, and if

11

something isn't going right there, they'll let us

12

know about it.

13

satisfied with our municipal course, and I thank

14

Mr. Kubo for the work he's done there.

So I'm happy to see that people are

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla?

Thank you, Chair.

Yeah, I do

17

echo both Ms. Johnson and Ms. Tavares in regards to

18

the compliments that the golf course have had.

19

You've seen it in the letters to the editor many

20

times saying -- and local folks at that -- saying

21

how much the golf course improved.

22

the program sheet, 13-30, and one of the program

23

highlights indicates that -- from the previous year

24

there was an 11 percent increase in the number of

25

play.

I'm looking at

And I don't know what kind statistics that
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1

the golf course takes, but I'm interested in the 11

2

percent in the sense that is -- the 11 percent

3

represents a majority of the local folks or majority

4

of the tourists taking advantage of our low fees?

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. KUBO:

Department.

I believe that increase is both the visitors

7

and the local.

As far as the exact percentage of

8

each, I'm not sure, but we've had a lot -- a lot of

9

play from the visitors because of the -- well,

10

because they like the course because of the

11

condition and the views of the course and also

12

because of the price.

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Is the Department contemplating

14

a fee increase for outside play?

15

year part of the discussion was that before we

16

increase the golf fees, especially for non-res, that

17

we need to -- we needed to do a lot of improvements

18

in the golf course.

19

been a lot of improvements, and the possibility now

20

in contemplating a rate increase, not so much for

21

the locals but for outside play, you know, people

22

outside from Maui.

23

MR. KUBO:

I remember last

You know, as indicated, there's

Well, we've always -- I've always considered

24

the rates.

Because, as you know, every year the

25

expense goes up on everything, especially equipment,
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1

and I think our last rate increase was in 2000, so

2

thatls almost four years without having an increase.

3

And if we keep on doing that, welre going to be

4

going the opposite, opposite way.

5

losing and not being able to be self sufficient.

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Welre going to be

Would it be possible for the

7

Department to come up with some examples as far as a

8

rate increase for the so-called non-res to utilize

9

our public course here on Maui?

I think most of the

10

islands do that, and I think welre one of the lowest

11

I guess in the whole State as far as non-residential

12

playing golf at a municipal course, and lIve seen

13

some worse one as far as municipal courses.

14

would, you know, kind of encourage the Department to

15

look into that direction, because the funding you

16

get is the funding that provide your program as far

17

as it goes, yeah.

18

So I

The other question that I have is I

19

understand that last yearls budget there was a

20

proposal to provide for a new maintenance building,

21

and last time I was out there I saw your tents and

22

so -- you know, in bad shape, that I donlt think

23

youlre housing equipment properly.

24

plans as far as that maintenance building for the

25

golf course, where itls at?

So what is the
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1

MR. CORREA:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. CORREA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

6
7

8
9

Mr. Chair.
Department.
We'll be funding that in '06.
Is the design completed for

that?
MR. KUBO:

The design has been completed and also it -- an

archeological dig was done also, completed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Thank you, Chair.

Thank

you.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Molina?

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

I wish I played golf, but I heard

12

nothing but good things about what you folks are

13

doing there, Mr. Kubo, so keep up the good work.

14

One question I have is on our program highlights,

15

13-30, it mentions you'll be constructing

16

alternative tees for the back nine and renovating

17

the existing tees.

18

improvements made, we expect an increase in the

19

amount of play on the course and a corresponding

20

increase in revenues.

21

right now, the improvements, where are you folks at?

22

MR. KUBO:

And as a result of the

What is the status of that

The improvements, we still have to construct

23

the alternate tees on the back nine, and as soon as

24

we get that done, then we can renovate the older

25

tees.

We completed all the front nine, the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 4/13/04

112

1

alternate tees on the front nine, so we need to do

2

the back nine.

3
4

5
6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

looking at projected completion date?
MR. KUBO:

Well, I hope to do it this next fiscal -- by

the end of this next fiscal year.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

10

Any specific timetable we1re

Thank you.

Thank you, Chairman.

Mr. Mateo.
Thank you.

Thank you, Chairman.

Good afternoon.

11

MR. KUBO:

Good afternoon.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

I guess, you know, since 2001

13

your -- your equivalent personnel count has stayed

14

at 20.8.

15

MR. KUBO:

Right.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

That has been consistent for now

17

it1s going to be the last five years.

18

plays has increased, so there1s more activity and

19

use of the course itself.

20

you able to keep up with the same number of

21

personnel and the greater demand and probably stress

22

on the course?

23

MR. KUBO:

The number of

How are you -- how are

Well, it1s -- we have 20.8 employees and we1ve

24

been short of employees a couple times because of

25

some of our crew has been on extended leave because
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1

of reconstructed knees and so forth, but we've been

2

able to -- to keep the maintenance of the course and

3

also the -- the play up at the starter's office.

4

What we do, we would actually like to have a couple

5

more

6

starter/marshal combination because we always -- we

7

just have three starters, and when one starter is

8

out sick or out on vacation, we're stuck with just

9

two and we end up paying a lot of overtime because

well, at least one more starter, a

10

we have to cover the other one, because that's just

11

a minimum amount of starters that we have.

12
13

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

show right now, all of these are filled?

14

MR. KUBO:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

17

So, Mr. Kubo, the positions that we

Right.
And out of all of these, how many of

them are out with injury?
MR. KUBO:

Well, this year we had two of them that was out

18

for five months each and one who was out for three

19

months.

20
21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And those three are now back to work

or are they still out?

22

MR. KUBO:

Yes, they're back now.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24

MR. KUBO:· Uh-huh.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

They're back, all three of them?

Okay, Thank you.

Thank you,
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Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kane, we are on the Golf program.

You

have questions?

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Well, I'm a golfer and I get the

6

complaints.

And so I will say I am not satisfied

7

with the program.

8

and then.

9

not satisfied with the tees.

Plus, I play the course every now

I'm not satisfied with the greens.

I'm

I'm not satisfied with

10

a lot of things.

11

to improve your revenue stream so that you can

12

implement, since you folks are budgeting break even

13

with a revenue and your expenses, to continue to do

14

your improvement projects?

15

pay for your improvements on the tees that you list

16

on 30 -- 13-30?

17

improved turf management greens, improvement into

18

your traffic areas?

19

please?

20

MR. KUBO:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MR. KUBO:

Why wouldn't one of your goals be

How are you planning to

Are you going to plan to do your

Department, your response,

Mr. Chair.
Department.

I plan to use the monies we have in the B

23

account.

In our account 6001 is where we

24

be doing our own construction of the tees and

25

renovation, and most of the material will be coming
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out of our agricultural.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

What was that again, what was your last

statement, please, Mr. Kubo, coming out of where?
MR. KUBO:

Out of the agricultural account, sub-object

code 6001, agricultural supplies.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Are these improvements based on how to

7

maintain a level of USGA rating or course standards

8

that you folks are currently doing, or is this

9

something in addition to maintaining a USGA rating?

10

MR. KUBO:

You mean the improvements that we plan to do?

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Correct, and will it make a difference on

12

the standards of the course, whether it be

13

difficulty on whether or not the course will be

14

considered rated at a level that tournament play can

15

be -- can be considered?

16

MR. KUBO:

It won't make a difference on the course rating

17

unless, you know, it's -- the yardages has changed

18

too much one way or the other, if it's longer or

19

shorter, but the alternate tees will be just in and

20

around the same area.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The alternate tees is to -- for the back

22

nine, are you looking at all nine holes to have

23

alternate tees?

24

MR. KUBO:

Yes.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Do you have a phase-in program or are you
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1

anticipating trying to do all nine in one budget

2

year?

3
4

5

MR. KUBO:

We're going to try to do all nine in one budget

year doing one hole at a time.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Are you planning to do this by cuttings or

6

are you planning to roll sod out?

7

some idea of how you expect to do your nine

8

additional tees for the back nine, please?

9
10

MR. KUBO:

Can you give us

We will be using sod for most of the tees.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Are you going to have a sod -- sod not

11

well, most people call it sod farm, but are you

12

going to have some kind of turf area near the golf

13

course for you to utilize?

14

MR. KUBO:

Well, we have a sod nursery, but it's just a

15

small sod nursery, but we're planning to buy the sod

16

from the sod farm.

17
18

19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:
number -MR. KUBO:

It's between, yeah, number 3 and number 4 --

number 3 green and number 4 tee.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MR. KUBO:

23
24
25

Is that between number 3, number 9, and

Okay, thank you.

That sod is 328, which is sod for the -- for

the greens.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Any improvements to the front nine,

particularly hole number 5 and the tee?
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MR. KUBO:

Well, hole number 5, we will renovate that tee.

2

We also need to make a cartpath going up to the tee.

3

The reason why we haven't been able to maintain that

4

tee all these years is because there's no way that

5

we can put

6

there's no cart path going up to the tee.

7

do have improvements on -- well, we're going to do

8

improvements on number 2 green.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

take any equipment up there/ because

Thank you.

But we

You just saved me a lot of

10

phone calls with your comment right there, Mr. Kubo.

11

Thank you.

12

MR. KUBO:

Number 2 green is in pretty bad shape because

13

of when we had all that rain in January.

14

of solid rain and no sunshine, all of the greens

15

went down and we had what they call Bermuda grass

16

decline, which is a disease of the roots, so we

17

needed to apply some fungicide to get that

18

corrected, but then it takes -- it takes a while for

19

the grass to come back when it's thinned out so

20

much.

21

in pretty bad condition, but number 2 is the worst.

22

Three days

So I think there's about four greens that are

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You know, like number 2, number II, you

23

know, is another one that I'm sure you get your

24

comments, like I do.

25

MR. KUBO:

Number 8.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Number 8.

When does it come to a point

2

where redoing the whole green, digging it up,

3

putting back your base course, putting your buffer

4

of sand, and then your soil, and then re-grassing or

5

re-sodding, at what point does that make better

6

sense for course operations?

7

MR. KUBO:

Well, the point when it takes a lot more to

8

maintain the green in keeping the green in the

9

condition it should be.

And our greens are -- have

10

a lot of common grass on it, because it encroached

11

from the collars, and it also has two or three

12

mutations of the 328.

13

near future where we're going to have to think about

14

renovating all the greens.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And it's going to be in the

Is that something you're thinking about in

16

the near future?

And, again, more than likely

17

you're going to have to do a phasing -- phasing in

18

program, because I don't -- I know other courses

19

won't do a complete shutdown of the facility.

20

They'll do their temps and other

21

adjustments.

22

planning to do in that part of your I guess annual

23

consideration of your fees to be able to pay for the

24

program?

25

enough revenue to pay for improvements?

other program

Is there something you folks are

You look at those things which you have
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1

MR. KUBO:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

status?

4

cartpath program?

5

MR. KUBO:

Ye s , I do.
Is the cartpath program -- what is the
Are you 100 percent, 50 percent on your

Cartpath program on the bottom line is -- it's

6

only about maybe 30 percent completed.

They -- all

7

they did was the cartpaths around the greens and

8

tees, and what we need to do is complete -- complete

9

it on the bottom line so that would eliminate all

10

the compaction that's on -- on and off where the

11

cartpath ends.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, with this upcoming budget proposal,

13

does it also include the additional -- enough funds

14

for you to continue to do your cart path program?

15
16

17

MR. KUBO:

Not for this next budget.

I think there's a

provision in 2006 for the cartpath for the CIP.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

What we'll ask -- and you can help us,

18

Mr. Kubo, and the Department is if you can give us a

19

short maybe plan, three- to five-year plan on how

20

you plan to approach and complete cartpath project

21

and also some of the improvements you miss -- excuse

22

me, you list, renovation of tees, construction of

23

alternate tees, improvement of turf grass, greens,

24

traffic areas, maybe you can give us a three- to

25

five-year plan on how each succeeding year you plan

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 4/13/04

120

1

to put so much resources to accomplish the goals

2

that you've listed as far as your program

3

highlights, please.

4

regarding the clubhouse area where the restaurant

5

and maintenance -- do you have any supervisory or

6

administrative responsibilities of that area?

7

MR. KUBO:

Mr. Kubo, what is your role

Mr. Chair, we do maintain all the area around

8

the clubhouse and starter's office, all the grounds

9

around.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

As far as the restaurant concession and the

11

proshop consideration, do you have any

12

administrative responsibilities or is that left to

13

another part of the Department or another

14

department?

15

16

17

MR. KUBO:

Well, I have the responsibility to monitor the

operations of both the proshop and the restaurant.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Does the Department or your program,

18

Mr. Kubo, have any comments for us this .afternoon

19

regarding improvements to that facility, whether

20

additional funds for more better renovations or

21

consideration of a new facility is something that

22

you want this Committee to consider in the near

23

future?

24
25

MR. KUBO:

Mr. Chair, we'd like to -- for the Council to

consider appropriation for the maintenance building,
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1

which is -- for us it's -- it's very important

2

because we don't have any permanent facility to

3

house all of our equipment that will protect it from

4

the environment and -- which is the main problem we

5

have with maintaining our equipment because it gets

6

corroded so fast out in the open.

7

normal life for a mower is about five years.

8

with all the salt air that's down there at the

9

course, in three years most of them -- most of the

10

11

The normal
And

mowers are pretty well corroded.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Have you -- to help counter that deficiency

12

of not having a permanent maintenance building

13

built, have you folks then tried addressing it by

14

increased preventative maintenance programs or is

15

this -- are you folks still on the same standard of

16

preventative maintenance?

17

MR. KUBO:

Well, there's only so much that we can do with

18

preventative maintenance, but with the salt air and

19

the environment and not being able to enclose the

20

equipment from dust and the salt air, it's hard to

21

maintain the condition of the equipment.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So help us, Mr. Kubo.

You told

23

Mr. -- you've informed Mr. Pontanilla that I guess

.24

some of the concerns that stopped the project from

25

moving forward sooner has been addressed.
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1

that would be part of the subsurface studies and

2

requirements the Department may have had to do?

3

MR. KUBO:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

For the maintenance building?

area

6

MR. KUBO:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

9
10

Isn't this the one at the number 2 tee

Right.
that we've seen that temporary tent for

a very long time up.
MR. KUBO:

It's been seven years, I believe.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Is it still the intention of the

11

Department to rebuild on the existing site which at

12

once did have a maintenance building on top?

13

MR . KUBO:

Ye s , it is.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

For those that don't know, I hope you can

15

understand their dilemma.

There was a maintenance

16

building, let's say right in here, they want to

17

rebuild it right in here on the same footprint, and

18

for various reasons they're not being allowed to

19

until they do additional assessments, if I can use

20

the right word.

21

seven years we've been waiting to get this project

22

squared away.

23

of your construction funds if you have a notice to

24

proceed, Mr. Kubo?

25

construction monies appropriated for the

And you've heard the

Mr. Kubo,

So can you tell us what is the status

You still need additional
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construction of a permanent maintenance facility?

2

MR. KUBO:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MR. KUBO:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. KUBO:

7

8

Yes.
What is the estimated amount of request?

The estimated amount is 2.5 million.
For a maintenance building?

For the maintenance building, and the problem

is if we wait any longer, it's going to get higher.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Understood.

What kind of adjustment to the

9

rates and fees of your program would be needed to

10

take into account the debt service to payoff the

11

borrowed funds?

12

you're able to answer that today, but if you do, is

13

there something you can share with us?

14

MR. KUBO:

Would you -- again, I don't know if

I haven't really looked into how much of a rate

15

increase it would need to have.

16

have to be at a prolonged period.

17

MR. AGSALOG:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MR. AGSALOG:

It would probably

Mr. Chair.
Budget Director.
What I gathered from the Finance Department

20

for floating a bond, it will require 8 percent of

21

or, excuse me, 6 percent.

22

right now, we'd require 6 percent for the service of

23

the bond.

24

times six.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

With the going rates

So for 2.5, we'll say about 800,000,
I know, it's too much.

That was -- yeah, we can help calculate
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that out.
MR. AGSALOG:

I was told by Mr. Ty Yoshimi 6 percent,

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

With a very good number

5

of rounds, Mr. Kubo, 95,000 plus rounds a year at

6

the County course, what would you say within

7

reasonable estimates would you see as the safe

8

number of maximum rounds that the course can handle

9

without jeopardizing course maintenance, enough

10

safety of time and distance between groups of

11

golfers?

12

number, 110,000 rounds a year?

13

MR. KUBO:

What would you say would be an optimal

Mr. Chair, I believe between 100 and 110,000.

14

Right now our maximum rounds per day that we have is

15

400.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. KUBO:

Okay.

But I think that -- I think that's a little too
to maintain the course in the

18

much for us to

19

condition that we want.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I know you need enough time to do

21

your maintenance and improvements.

The reason why I

22

bring up the clubhouse area, Mr. Kubo, is that the

23

golf course facility is one of the few County

24

facilities that we have where we have more than

25

adequate parking for County facility.
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1

have a nice County facility with insufficient

2

parking.

3

facility that has more than adequate parking.

4

so we had discussed, Members

5

this term or in an earlier term l that this may be a

6

place to also assist the golf program by expanding

7

the ability to use that site

8

meeting -- meeting rooms

9

service areal an improved proshoPI better starters

That we have a nice

I

I

l

well, it1s a
And

I don1t know if it was

which would include

a better food and beverage

10

areal better maintenance areal and then we could try

11

and make -- recapture that through concession fees

12

and other sources of revenue.

13

Mr. Kubo?

14

MR. KUBO:

Any comments to that,

Mr. Chair, in addition to that, I think it

15

would be great to have all the facilities as far as,

16

you know, meeting rooms, but I think for right now I

17

think we should --

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Your priority is the maintenance building.

19

I understand that.

And I would wholeheartedly

20

support you that we need to get that -- that project

21

squared away.

22

Mr. Kubo.

23

you were present, but you1ve heard members when we

24

talk about Aquatics really pushing swimming program,

25

our young program.

Let -- a few more questions, please,

This morning I guess -- I donlt know if

Here we have a County facility.
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1

Can you tell us what is your area doing to help

2

support Junior Golf?

3

pros, the PGA pros, Aloha Section PGA pros that help

4

conduct it, but are you folks part of that Junior

5

Golf program as it regards to Waiehu Golf Course?

6

MR. KUBO:

Yes, Mr. Chair.

I know it's up to part of the

The Junior Golf program at

7

Waiehu would provide practice rounds for them and

8

also tournaments.

9

practicing on the weekends and we provide tee times

10

from 3:00 in the afternoon on Saturdays and Sundays

11

all through the year up to October.

12

junior golfers from age seven to 18, and also -- we

13

also provide the golf course for the MIL play and

14

for the high schools to practice.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And they start from February

And they have

And when you share that with us, I'm

16

assuming that you're inferring that we offer this

17

facility and service free to our young people and

18

our students.

19
20

MR. KUBO:

And there's no

There is a charge for

c~arge

to them?

for the students,

which is $5 a month.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MR. KUBO:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

A month, unlimited play.

Unlimited play.
Okay, thank you.

Is your program able to

24

get some kind of funds from the PGA under the First

25

Tee program, which is to help nurture junior
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1

golfers, young golfers, eight years old, ten years

2

old?

3

MR. KUBO:

I'm not sure.

I haven't really looked into

4

that.

5

program usually have their own facility provided for

6

the junior golfers.

7

As far as I know, I think the First Tee

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Can we ask that the -- if you just

8

see and if there's an ability of funds that the

9

course may be qualified for to receive, since you do

10

provide a service for our young people with the

11

Junior Golf program.

12

MR. KUBO:

Yes, I will.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

My other question is -- and again, it's

14

part of the design of the course, and I understand

15

that.

16

us and the type of resources you may need to help to

17

minimize at times I guess would be a safety concern

18

of the number 2 tee in relations to the green and

19

the number 3 tee?

20

under conditions the screen gets torn by strong

21

winds and what not, but is there anything you could

22

share with us this afternoon?

23

MR. KUBO:

Is there any way to -- you would suggest to

I know with have the screen, but

I thought about that situation a lot and the

24

way the golf course was designed, the only thing

25

that we could do right now is to shorten the number
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1

3 hole or try to find an area to put another par 3

2

between number 3 and number 4.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is there

have you also thought about

4

possibly, even if it's just a few yards toward the

5

5th green, is there sufficient safety factors and

6

room for you to slightly move the green laterally

7

toward the 5th, whether it just be five yards, ten

8

yards?

9

MR. KUBO:

On the 5th green?

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. KUBO:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Move the second green toward the --

Oh, the second green?
Yeah, because the problem is the hookers --

13

for those of you that don't know what a hooker is,

14

it's a ball that goes from left to right.

15

MR. KUBO:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17
18

Well, Mr. Chair

term.
MR. KUBO:

It's a golf term, Mr. Mateo.

It's a golf

Thank you.
Mr. Chair, actually from tomorrow we're going

19

to be cutting out an alternate green, which is going

20

to be right where you want it, to the right of the

21

green, because we want to work on number 2 and

22

that's the only area where I can put a temporary

23

green because you can't put one in -- in front of

24

the green because it's --

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right.
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MR. KUBO:

-- dangerous for number 3 tee, but the problem

2

with that area is that because we also have number 4

3

fairway right in the back.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, yes, I understand your limitations

5

that you work with there.

6

goes into the number 2 pond, that is from wells that

7

only serve the golf course?

8

MR. KUBO:

All of the water that

Right, the water from number 2 pond, we are

9

feeding that from the well upon -- by number 13, and

10

also -- it's also fed by underground streams and all

11

of the water is used for the irrigation.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, okay.

As far as your irrigation

13

program is concerned, you're satisfied with the

14

ability of that area to maintain the course

15

condition?

16

MR. KUBO:

Mr. Chair, this year -- this past year we put

17

in a new pump system, which is working good.

18

other thing we need to look at further down the line

19

is the computer system for the irrigation, which

20

needs to be updated

21
22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

upgraded.

How old is your system now, Mr. Kubo,

approximately?

23

MR. KUBO:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

The

Approximately nine years.
So are you also in need of updated software

programs too?
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MR. KUBO:

Yeah, that's the software program to -- to run

2

the irrigation system.

3

which is outdated.

4

parts for that or servicing.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right now we have Maxi-5,

They're not even building any

Do you receive any MIS, GIS support from --

6

from the Managing Director's Office or other

7

departments to assist you?

8
9

10

MR. KUBO:

The MIS Department helps us at the clubhouse

with our computer system in the starter's office.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is there any consideration, if it makes

11

sense, for the Golf program to include GPS antennas

12

on the carts to help you control and know exactly

13

your flow patterns and pace on the course that other

14

courses have utilized?

15

mayor may not work for your program at Waiehu, but

16

I just ask that question, whether it's something

17

you've thought about and --

18

MR. KUBO:

And it mayor may not -- it

As far as the GPS program for the -- for the

19

carts, I really don't think that it would be

20

feasible for the -- for our municipal course to have

21

that, but I would like to have the GPS for -- to

22

locate all the irrigation sprinklers on the course

23

so it would be easier for us to locate any leaks or

24

any problems.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right, right, right.

Is that a major

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 4/13/04

131

1

problem right now, locating and repairing leaks on

2

the course?

3

MR. KUBO:

Yes, it is, and the past two years we've been

4

repairing a lot of leaks on one particular fitting,

5

which is the tee.

6

the same spot.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You always get -- got a hole in

The repair work is done by your crew or do

8

you need to contact Mr. Miyazono and have someone

9

from maintenance respond?

10

MR. KUBO:

We have our own irrigator.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much for your

12

responses this afternoon.

13

Golf program and Mr. Kubo?

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Any other comments for
Mr. Pontanilla?

Thank you, Chair.

In regards

15

to number 60, are we looking at the possibility of

16

relocating the tee because of all of the erosion

17

that's happening or are we considering maybe working

18

with the Corp of Engineers in trying to harden that

19

area?

20

MR. KUBO:

Yes, Mr. Pontanilla, it's been a concern of

21

mine about the erosion there on number 6 and 7,

22

particularly number 6, because when I first got

23

there six years ago I think that bank was out about

24

30 feet and we lost all that in six years.

25

it's -- it's right up to where the old tee is right

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

And

BF 4/13/04

132

1

now.

2

Honolulu at Pearl Country Club and there was a woman

3

who spoke about erosion, and I approached her and

4

she told me that she would be coming over in May, so

5

she would be coming over to check and see the

6

situation, because she has worked with the Corp of

7

Engineers before and -- to see what can be done as

8

far as the erosion is concerned.

9
10

I went to a seminar a couple weeks ago in

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
number 7?

11

MR. KUBO:

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

MR. KUBO:

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

This would be for number 6 and

Basically for number 6.
Number 6?

Yeah.
Thank you.

Ms. Tavares, you had a question for the

Department?

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Not really for Mr. Kubo.

Anyone else has a question for Mr. Kubo and

19

the Golf program at Waiehu?

20

guess the only thing that you're requesting as far

21

as equipment is replacement for a half-ton pick-up

22

truck; is that correct?

23

MR. KUBO:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

Last one.

Mr. Kubo, I

Yes, it is.
Oh, one quick question, since we had a lot

more earlier -- not in your program area.
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mowers do you use?
MR. KUBO:

At the golf course we have several different

3

mowers.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

For the fairway areas and what not.

You

5

have a flail mower also for the hazard area and the

6

slope areas?

7

MR. KUBO:

We have fairway mowers and rough mowers.

Our

8

fairway mowers are reel mowers, five-gang reel

9

mowers, and our rough mowers are now rotary mowers.

10

I switched over to rotary mowers because of less

11

maintenance, and right now rotary mowers, they have

12

rotary mowers that will cut just as good as the reel

13

mowers.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right, right.

Those you have on, what, a

15

five-year replacement program

16

program, let me say it that way?

17

MR. KUBO:

planned replacement

Well, yeah, actually with us I would prefer to

18

have three-year replacement because of the amount of

19

corrosion that we have, and a lot of our equipment

20

that we have now is from six years to 12 years old.

21

That's the reason why we expend a lot on maintenance

22

on the equipment.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, I would ask that you and your

24

Department head start discussion of addressing rates

25

and fees for your program to take into account the
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1

needs of your equipment replacement, the needs for

2

you to achieve your -- your goals as far as

3

improvement projects on the course, whether it be on

4

the tees, on the greens, traffic areas, overall turf

5

program, and that the -- the discussion can be held

6

with the Parks Committee so that prior to returning

7

back to budget, at least there will be some

8

discussion in the sense of how we want to approach

9

creating the revenue to pay for your requirements.

10

Any other comments or questions for Mr. Kubo this

11

afternoon?

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares.
Yeah, now that you brought up

13

equipment, can we get the similar list from the golf

14

course as far as their type of equipment and the

15

age, when they were purchased and how much they were

16

purchased for.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

You know, Mr. Chairman.

Yes, ma'am.
While we're talking about

21

equipment, I'm getting a sense that we should be

22

replacing things and we aren't and we're putting it

23

off.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The deferral program.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

The deferral program.
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or later the deferral program catches up with you.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And I don't know if it's going to

4

be our responsibility as a Council to make sure that

5

these pieces of equipment are replaced in an

6

orderly, planned fashion or we wait until ten of

7

them are broken and then we, you know, put money in

8

to buy them.

9

to see on a sustainable level and that you are doing

I think each of the programs we like

10

a replacement program so that you're replacing a

11

number each year so that you don't have these real

12

dips and mountains in the -- in the budget due to

13

replacement.

14

I had thought that when we asked the

15

Administration about their vehicle replacement

16

policy, you know, we got a policy thing, but we

17

didn't get a replacement program.

18

have a replacement program from is the Police

19

Department, where we know they're going to change

20

out 25 to 30 vehicles per year based on their

21

conditions and all of that stuff.

22

for the other departments.

23

The only one we

I don't see that

And, you know, I get concerned because then

24

we're going to get into budget years where we're

25

going to have a bunch of departments come in with
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1

their deferred replacement all piling up in the same

2

year, and I don't think that helps us as decision

3

makers to figure out what kind of revenues the

4

county needs to be able to deliver the services that

5

the community expects.

6

And that's the reason I'm asking for these --

7

this information, that we're not getting it from the

8

departments directly.

9

And the indirectly is we want to see your inventory,

We have to get it indirectly.

10

the age and the costs and expected life.

11

that makes us the managers of the equipment for the

12

county of Maui, and I don't think that's what it

13

should be here, but absent those pieces of

14

information, I think we have to make some of those

15

decisions.

16

$22,500 in replacement -- or in equipment requests,

17

unless there's some other equipment in a bond.

18

I haven't looked at the equipment bond.

19

even know if there is one yet.

20

far.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I mean,

And I see the golf course only has

Like

I don't

I didn't get that

Well, it would be hard, Ms. Tavares,

22

because if Mr. Kubo's recommendation is replace his

23

mowers every three years, it would be almost

24

impossible to be justified in an equipment bond that

25

normally is a five-year program.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Right.

So I don't know where this

2

stuff is.

And if he says he's got equipment that's

3

six years old already, that means it's behind two

4

replacement periods.

5

bunch up at the same time?

6

when we had spent quite a bit of money on equipment

7

because it was very, very lacking at the golf

8

course.

9

expectancy than others, and probably the mowers are

And are they all going to
Because I remember back

And some of the equipment has a longer life

10

the ones that have the most wear and tear and

11

they'll be the ones that have to be replaced on a

12

regular basis.

13

last a little longer than three to five years, I

14

would think, but, you know, it depends.

15

have, you know, the curse and the blessing of being

16

on the ocean side, so we've got all of those

17

elements to contend with, but I really would like to

18

see an equipment replacement schedule for the golf

19

course, and for the Parks Department for that

20

matter.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I mean, topdressers and those things

Okay, thank you.

And plus we

We'll add that.

One

22

question, please, Mr. Kubo, since it is a priority

23

and I've already told you I can support that.

24

would you come in to ask for that 2 plus million

25

dollars to construct the permanent maintenance
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1

facility?

2

following year?

3

MR. KUBO:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

What is the department's plan, next year,

It's a -- in for 2006.
2006 is the anticipated request date?

5

Okay.

This 2005 year, is there any additional

6

things you can tell us that you're planning to do to

7

address any of these challenges that you've been

8

faced -- that have hindered you from starting this

9

project?

Is there other things that you need to do,

10

whether it be, again, more historical or subsurface

11

studies, water quality tests, SMA approvals?

12

MR. KUBO:

Well, basically what I want to do is continue
our weed program, where I think we have

13

with our

14

at least 80 percent control on the weeds right now,

15

but to maintain that and to get it down to where we

16

have almost -- we're never going to have it 100

17

percent.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, no, I understand that.

Is there

19

anything that -- for the permanent maintenance

20

project, facility project, do you need to do in

21

2005?

22

ways and we can calculate it out, we find through

23

your revenue stream there's enough to take care of

24

debt service, that if we -- let's say this year we

25

say you know what, Mr. Kubo, we have a found a way

Because let's say for whatever reason we find
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1

to pay for the program.

2

borrow the $2 million for your maintenance building

3

in 2005, can the project go?

4

MR. KUBO:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We can ante up and we'll

Yes, it can, Mr. Chair.
So right now it's just a matter of funding.

6

Everything else is in place.

Design is complete.

7

Any assessments that were required by those

8

challenges have been addressed and have been

9

mitigated, and so all you wait for now is funding so

10

that all our assets that are in equipment and

11

materials and whatever else can at least then be

12

stored in a more protective facility?

13

MR. KUBO:

Yes, it is, Mr. Chair.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you very much.

Anything else,

15

Members, with Golf program?

16

you very much for your candid comments today.

17

appreciated.

18

shall conclude the Golf program.

19

planning -- yes, Ms. Tavares.

20
21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Let us move to

One other question going back to

the Park Maintenance.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

Do you need Mr. Kubo?
Not Mr. Kubo.

It's the Park

Maintenance.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Much

Members, if there's nothing else, we

22

24

If not, again, thank

Thank you, Mr. Kubo.

I know you have
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things to do.

2

MR. KUBO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

On 13-7, where it mentions the

4

program description for Park Maintenance, it's in

5

the Program Budget.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

The second sentence says, The

8

Division also operates and maintains the Maui County

9

Golf Course.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

That statement is there.

The

12

statement wasn't there in the prior year or this

13

this year's Program Budget.

14

inserted, because I have the prior year's Program

15

Budget here and it says almost the same thing there,

16

except there's no reference to the golf course.

17

I wanted to ask Mr. Miyazono, does any -- or do any

18

of the people in your program, your division work at

19

the golf course at any time?

20

MR. KUBO:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

there?

23

County Golf Course.

24

it shouldn't be there?
MR. CORREA:

So

No, they don't.

22

25

It was -- it was

So why is this statement in

It says operates and maintains the Maui
Is that just like an oversight,

Mr. Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And/ you know/I don't know if

2

this was -- I don't know who wrote this, but since

3

it wasn't in last year's one/ so it would have been

4

added in time between last year and this year/ so

5

I'm not sure what the reasoning is behind it.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MR. CORREA:

Department/ if you would/ please.
Yeah/ the person who put this in is retired/

8

so we didn't check on this area to make sure that it

9

was done properly.

10

Francis just took over this area

without knowledge before the budget/ you know.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So can we assume it's going to be

13

corrected and we can just delete it now from our

14

pages because it's a misstatement?

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. CORREA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department.
Yes/ Mr. Chair.
Okay/ thank you.

We will then go according

18

to the organizational chart as shown on 13-1/ that

19

that is how the Department is structured and

20

operates.

21

in that understanding/ Department/ we would ask that

22

you would please inform us in writing what is the

23

appropriate structure and reporting process for your

24

Department.

25

And again/ if the Committee is incorrect

Okay/ Members, we will take up Park --
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1

anything else, Mr. Miyazono, I'm sorry, that you

2

would like to share before we end the review of Park

3

Maintenance Division?

4

MR. MIYAZONO:

No, nothing from me.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

One last question, please,

6

gentlemen.

7

specifically about Kepaniwai Cultural Park, and for

8

many of us that grew up in the '60s here, that was a

9

major, major park.

10

11

Since also in the narrative you speak

Any comment regarding the status

of Kepaniwai?
MR. MIYAZONO:

Well, at the moment we have three personnel

12

working up there under the Parks Beautification

13

Section, one working foreman and two park

14

caretakers, and they maintain the everyday

15

operation.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Last year by request of community people

17

and through much testimony we did provide $50,000

18

for a Hale Halawai project at Kepaniwai.

19

able to give us a status regarding that project,

20

please?

21

MR. BUCK:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Are you

Oh, is that under Development and Planning?

Yes.
Okay, we'll take that up when you come up,

23

then, Mr. Matsui.

I'm sorry.

Okay.

Anything else

24

from Mr. Miyazono, Members, at this time?

25

Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, could we get a status on the

filling of the position permanently?

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Director.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Miyazono is acting.

5

he stop acting?

6

Academy Awards from this panel.

7
8

9

MR. CORREA:

When does

Because he's not getting any

We're in the process of recruiting and going

through the normal process with DPS.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

MR. CORREA:

11

MR. BUCK:

When did Mr. Sivula leave?

I believe in -He left the island approximately the later part

12

of January, but he did also have some vacation

13

accrual r so we couldn't really start even thinking

14

about replacement until his vacation and everything

15

else was paid off.

16

recruiting.

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

MR. BUCK:

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So we are in the process of

Oh r so this January he left?

This past JanuarYr right.
Thank you.

Okay, anything else from Mr. Miyazono or

21

Parks Maintenance Division?

22

very much, Mr. Miyazono.

23

presence this afternoon.

24
25

Seeing none r thank you

We appreciate your

OkaYr Members r we'll bring up Park -- excuse

mer Planning and Development r but we will take a
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five-minute recess at this time.

2

RECESS:

3

RECONVENE:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. CORREA:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MR. CORREA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

11
12

(Gavel) .

2:45 p.m.
2: 53 p.m.

(Gavel).
Mr. Chair.
Thank you.

Let us come back to --

Oh r Mr. Chair.
It's the Director.

Let's come back to order.

BOYr you really

want to get back to work r Mr. Correa.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

He was trying for the past 20

minutes.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MR. CORREA:

Yes r Mr. Director.

I'm sorry.

Just to have something clarified here r that

15

organization chart actually is the program chart

16

that got confused.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. CORREA:

Which means?
This chart that's showing in 13-1 is our

19

program chart r not our organization chart.

20

golf course is under Park Maintenance r PALS is under

21

Recreation and Support Service.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So the

So what -- the way it's lined up --

23

okaYr because the way we would read it is since all

24

of them have come from the same level of bracketing r

25

that all seven program areas have equal standing
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1

within the Department and structure.

2

incorrect, we will give you an opportunity, then, to

3

provide us a revised and accurate chart of the

4

Department.

5

the top left-hand corner, it says departmental

6

organizational chart, and all other departments have

7

pretty much followed accordingly.

8
9

If this is

And again, I just ask members look at

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares.

Yeah, Mr. Chair, I can understand

where the confusion is coming in, because we have

10

programs and then we have a thing called an

11

organizational chart and, you know, people can have

12

different interpretations of what these are, but in

13

business I believe the organizational chart is

14

actually a hierarchy of supervision, who reports to

15

whom so that they know who's accountable in the

16

chain of command, so to speak.

17

if it can be decided one way or another so that all

18

the departments understand what this means, because

19

I think we interpret it the same way you do,

20

Mr. Chair, an organizational chart is how it's set

21

up, not the programs that it runs.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

And if -- yeah, so

We'll work with the

23

Department.

And again, we're not opposed to any

24

revisions that is more accurate of the way the

25

Department's actually structured.

So, Members -- so
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thank you for that, Mr. Director.
Okay, Members, let us go to Planning and

2
3

Development program.

4

this afternoon, Members.

5

before we go through your program area?

6

MR. MATSUI:

We have Mr. Matsui with us

Thank you, Chair.

Mr. Matsui, any comments

Just to summarize, our

7

operating is essentially flat.

We are requesting

8

the same as we got in '04, except for our equipment

9

account.

We're requesting a half-ton pickup truck

10

to replace a 1985 Dodge pickup that our project

11

managers use.

12

173,000 miles, so it's a little bit more than that.

13

Should have brought a picture of it, because it's

14

pretty -- pretty banged up.

15

personnel, we have five CIP coordinator and project

16

managers, one of which we're in the process of

17

filling, and then besides myself, I have a private

18

secretary.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The Dodge has -- last count was

As far as our

Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Matsui.

20

Members, questions or comments?

21

have any for Mr. Matsui at this time?

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Ms. Johnson, do you

Not right now.
Thank you.

Mr. Kane?

Pass.

Ms. Tavares?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

While you were talking about your

2

pitiful little half-ton pickup truck, what kind of

3

pickup truck are you going to purchase for only

4

$22,500, a used one?

5
6

MR. MATSUI:

No, we're looking at a 4-by-2 half-ton with

the extended cab.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10
11
12
13
14

4-by-2?

Yes.
This is cheaper than some people's

sedan's, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I've been noticing the difference each

department has for vehicle replace, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair, can I ask a question

about vehicle replacement?

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Please.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Actually, it's to the Director.

17

Mr. Agsalog, when you go all these department

18

requests, do you as the Budget Director look at the

19

descriptions and the set

20

these -- what these are?

21

where people are asking for utility --

22

four-wheel-drive utility vehicles and in one place

23

it's X number of dollars and another department it's

24

another amount of dollars.

25

standardization in the review of what should be the

set the figures for what
I mean, we have places

Is there no
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1

requested amount?

2

going to go out to bid.

3

MR. AGSALOG:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. AGSALOG:

Because these of course are all

Mr. Chair.
Mr. Director.
Thank you very much for the question.

The

6

way we have reviewed the department's budget, we

7

have taken those requests as an estimate because

8

they has not gone out for bid and we have not minus

9

or add to what their request.

We didn't specify --

10

if they say 4-by-4 and it's probably about 36,000,

11

so we did not in the Administration set an amount

12

for a 4-by-4 or a half-ton pickup truck.

13

the department's requesting -- we think that they

14

are a little bit more closer in their estimate than

15

we are in the -- in the Administration's department.

16

So no, we don't have a -- one number for 4-by-4 and

17

one number for half-ton pickup extended cab or one

18

station wagon, we don't have that.

19

the department's request, because we think that they

20

are closer in the estimates, since they're estimates

21

up for their request.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Whatever

So it's more of

Do the departments still fill out

23

a justification sheet for each piece of equipment

24

requested?

25

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MR. AGSALOG:

Budget Director.

3

in my file upstairs too.

4

individual equipment request.

5
6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

We can look at any

And that's where they put down

what the estimated cost is on that?

7

MR. AGSALOG:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

10

I have it

Yes, we do, and we have those

Yes, ma'am.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.
I have a question, Chair.

Before I recognize you, Mr. Pontanilla,

11

Members, if you do have questions regarding this

12

vehicle policy or concerns, can we please take it up

13

at this time, if you do have any.

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla.

Yeah, this is in regards to

15

vehicles.

16

guess dealers here or even go out nationally in

17

regards to get national or County contract regarding

18

the type of vehicles that we utilize?

19

words, we go to Chrysler Motors, Ford Motors, GM and

20

we tell them, okay, give us a bid.

21
22
23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Does the County approach any of the I

In other

Budget Director, are you able to respond to

Mr. Pontanilla's comment, please?
MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chair, thank you.

The procurement

24

process I think is done by the Purchasing

25

Department.

I'm not involved in the -- in the
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Office of the Mayor, so I'm sure the Purchasing

2

Department could get us a better detail the

3

procedure how it procured these vehicles.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

And the only reason I ask is

5

that once you standardize a certain vehicle, a

6

certain company, then, you know, technology would be

7

the same and maintenance would be the same, almost

8

the same, probably the cost would be even lower.

9

we could somehow get that type of information.

10

MR. AGSALOG:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

If

Mr. Chair.
Budget Director, before you respond, let me

12

ask Corporation Counsel if she has any comments in

13

regards to procurement and the subject you bring up,

14

Mr. Pontanilla.

15

please.

16

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Corporation Counsel, if you would,

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

There's a

17

State law -- I can't recall the citation, but

18

there's a State law that prohibits the County from

19

contracting with out-of-state car dealers.

20

only -- the only dealers that can submit proposals

21

to the County have to be licensed in State.

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

So we

The local -- yeah.

Thank you for that comment.
Mr. Chair, just to follow up on that

from Corp. Counsel.

When was that law passed?
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mean recently like within the past couple years or

2

some like long time ago?

3

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, I think it was a while ago.
Thank you.

We'll ask the Staff if they can get some

6

additional information for the Committee.

7

Mr. Pontanilla, I'm sorry.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah, and I guess what I'm

alluding to is all of the equipment that we buy, you

10

know, by going through this I guess one dealership,

11

you know, it could leverage our cost in saving the

12

County some dollars in the long run.

13

Chair.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you,

I do know, Members, as being

15

part of the Western Interstate Region, one of the 13

16

states of the western U.S., we have a cooperative

17

buying agreement whereby large firms, national firms

18

give us considerable discounts or a preferred price

19

list, I guess you could say, because we are a member

20

of such organizations as the Western Interstate or

21

even NACo.

22

they say, and those are things that we would ask the

23

Budget Director whenever possible to utilize the

24

benefits of the County's membership in national

25

cooperative organizations that gives the County more

Being members has its privileges, as
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purchasing power for every dollar we have available.

2

So just share that as resource information.

3

anyone else has questions regarding the vehicle

4

policy program or the consideration in the request?

5

Mr. Kane.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay,

And maybe this question would be more

7

appropriate for Finance.

And again I bring this

8

up -- those of you that have been here for longer

9

years you know that I've brought this up almost

10

every year looking into a lease program.

11

items depreciate in value; buy what items appreciate

12

in value.

13

look into it because you have maintenance contracts

14

that are included, bumper-to-bumper warranties,

15

turn-over time, all of these things.

16

there's going to be payments involved, it beats

17

paying for something that in the long run is going

18

to depreciate to a point where you have to turn

19

around and try to sell it or unload it and you don't

20

get back your return.

21

Lease what

Kind of a standard rule of thumb.

And to

Although

So anyway, I'm just asking that this

22

Administration please at least

23

effort to look in what kind of leasing programs.

24

And all it is setting up the parameter from all the

25

departments on which departments and the vehicles

at least make an
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they need fit into the parameters of a lease

2

program.

3

a police car or special equipment that wouldn't fit,

4

but standard vehicles that are used to get, you

5

know, engineers or various people from point A to

6

point B, that kind of thing I think would fit nicely

7

and would -- could possibly save us a lot of money.

8

But anyway, I'm just asking that at the appropriate

9

place and the appropriate time that that at least be

10

11

Because you have exceptions in this, like

passed on to Administration for the consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much for those

12

comments, Mr. Kane.

13

vehicles subject matter?

14

see, Mr. Pontanilla, questions for Mr. Matsui?

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Anything else under the
Okay, seeing none.

Let's

No.

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Mateo.

Thank you, Chairman.

Mr. Matsui,

18

good afternoon.

I guess I'm looking at either 13-12

19

in the Program, and you can also follow on 13-18 on

20

the Details, and it has to do with your operations.

21

I guess in 2002 operations showed 17,278.

22

13,263.

23

it's the same figure, 6,566.

24

your division with this real notable decline in

25

operations monies?

This fiscal year it's 6,566.

524-2090

And for '05

How are you managing
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MR. MATSUI:

Mr. Matsui.
Well, I guess we've been fortunate.

You

3

know, we cut back on whatever we can, but one of the

4

things is that we had a vacant position, so, you

5

know, that kind of makes up for the shortfall.

6
7

8
9

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And that vacant position,

Mr. Matsui, is projected to be filled when?
MR. MATSUI:

We're in the process of recruiting right now,

so it should be, you know, next few months or -- so,
yeah, next year we won't have that savings.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So how do you manage with a new body

12

coming on line during FY 'OS and that operations

13

amount is still the same as FY '04.

14

MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, again, we'll do the best we can, and

15

whatever overage I guess would have to be absorbed

16

by the rest of the department.

17

look at the size of our operating budget, it's

18

$6,000.

19

like 5 million in the B account, so we're just a

20

real small percentage of it.

21

You know, if you

I think the Department's total budget is

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

So it doesn't hinder your

22

Department from actually doing your charged

23

responsibility in any way because there's funds

24

availability in the Department's budget, you're able

25

to move that Department -- I mean that Division
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1

2

funds to accommodate your Division's needs?
MR. MATSUI:

I can only speak for my Division, yeah, but/
we take from the same

3

you know/ departmentally we

4

pot/ right?

5

whatever we can.

6

will have to be absorbed by the other -- other

7

divisions.

So, you know, we're going to do

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

If there's overages/ you know, it

Thank you, Mr. Matsui.

Chairman.

Mr. Chair.

Yes.
Can I follow up on that question?

Please.
With program budgeting, there

14

isn't that ability to move monies around.

15

only move up and down in each program between what's

16

traditionally known as A, B/ and C.

17

they can't take money from Park Maintenance or from

18

Administration to run their program/ because that

19

requires a budget amendment as far as my

20

understanding is of the program budget, unless

21

you're having another program, buy something, and

22

then you steal it from them, or things like that.

23

Is that a misunderstanding of how this works?

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You can

So/ you know,

That is how the ordinance is structured.

You're correct.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So has this been the practice?

Or

2

you talk the other department or the other programs

3

into --

4

MR. MATSUI:

No, we've always stayed within our budget.

5

You know, our -- we do -- our Administration staff

6

does a -- like a bar chart of where you should be at

7

each month and where you are so you can kind of

8

gauge that, you know, you're under or over.

9

far we've always been under, so -- but we're just

10

And so

right on the same -- pretty close, so ...

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

When you do internal departmental capital

13

improvement projects, Mr. Matsui, is part of the

14

project's budget details broken down so that a

15

portion of the funds helps provide your division

16

with additional resources?

17

MR. MATSUI:

Some of the projects, if there's a balance,

18

we can use that for like travel.

19

project on Molokai or Lanai and we need to send an

20

inspector over or project manager, you know, we can

21

take that from the fund, but, you know, a lot of

22

projects we've spent all the money on construction,

23

so those we can't, you know, spend any more money.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Like if there's a

Does any of your people in the division

provide on-site construction management to -- to
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projects done by the department itself, or does it

2

normally look for a contract whereby an outside

3

third party does a portion of construction

4

management or does the request go to the office of

5

management and ask Mr. Buzianis if he would then

6

provide a level of construction management?

7

give us some comment, please.

8
9

MR. MATSUI:

Can you

We do all of our project management from

inception to project completion for all of the --

10

which includes contracting out and also using some

11

in house, and we've also like directed the prison

12

Workline on some of the construction projects that

13

they do.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So no monies that are done -- the projects

15

are done internally, as you just stated, provides

16

any additional resource -- funding resources to your

17

division.

18
19
20
21

22
23
24
25

MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, that's correct.

We don't get any money

internally.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Al though you do manage the proj ect in a

sense?
MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, we manage it, but we don't, you know,

get the money from it.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Let me ask about Hale Halawai, since I kind

of jumped the gun with Park Maintenance.
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1

give us a status of that $50,000 in Kepaniwai Park,

2

please?

3

MR. MATSUI:

Okay, we entered into a sole source contract

4

with Mr. Francis Senenci t and he's going to supply

5

materials and the labor to fully construct that --

6

that Hawaiian hale.

7

work, which was to remove the existing slab that

8

was -- that the old hale was on, so that's leveled.

9

From his instructions we kept the rocks that was

We've done our portion of the

10

there that he's going to need to reconstruct this

11

building.

12

a container on site.

13

lot across the street.

14

ground breaking May

15

last that we talked about it.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

He's got a lot of the materials stored in
I think it's in the parking
And they're looking at
May 1st, I think it waSt the

Did your division assist them with any

17

preliminary or final architectural requirements that

18

Public Works would need to approve from a

19

structure -- structural standpoint?

20

because we had discussions last night, the other

21

night, I can't recall, but we did talk about

22

indigenous architecture, which I would assume this

23

hale would qualify as, and we were told of course

24

Public Works needed to get some of their

25

requirements squared away to be able to process

I bring it up
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consistently those type of specific hale or

2

indigenous projects.

3

approached it so that you guys can move toward

4

construction?

5

MR. MATSUI:

Can you tell us how you folks

Well, Mr. Senenci already had some sketches

6

or architectural design of it, showing, you know,

7

the poles, the size of the poles, materials and all.

8

So, you know, that part was done already.

9

would just coordinate with Public Works on that.

10
11

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So we

Public Works was able to sign off on what

was presented?
MR. MATSUI:

We haven't had the sign off yet, but we're

13

assuming it will be signed off.

14

almost the same as what you see at the Maui

15

Botanical Gardens, except it's bigger, but, you

16

know, it's the same type of framing poles with that

17

pitched roof, and I think it's pili grass roofing.

18
19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The design is

Is fire requiring any type of sprinkler

system underneath the hale roof line?
MR. MATSUI:

I don't believe that's being required.

I

21

haven't seen any plans for any kind of sprinkler

22

system on it, so I'm

23

officially submitted it to fire yet, but we will be.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

you know, we haven't

Can you give us an estimated

completion date?

Can be done end of the calendar
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year?

2

please?

3

MR. MATSUI:

What is your understanding of the project,

Well, they're looking at, you know, breaking

4

ground, doing an official ceremony.

You know, I

5

guess you've got to bless the ground and sacrifice

6

some fish from the area, and they were looking at

7

May 1st.

8

stormy weather has pushed it back.

9

to Mr. Senenci in the last couple of weeks, but, you

Now, I don't know if the rains or the
I haven't spoken

10

know, that may be a factor.

11

that he had some -- some of his lumber that he was

12

curing in the ocean got washed away because of the

13

waves, so that kind of set us back a little bit,

14

but, you know, we're looking at May.

15

my understanding, you know, he's going to build it

16

pretty quickly, in, I don't know, maybe 60 days, I'm

17

just guessing, but it's not a long, drawn out

18

construction.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I know the last storm

You know, from

So if -- we can assume more than likely by

20

the end of the calendar year the project could be

21

pretty much well completed?

22

MR. MATSUI:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Definitely.
Okay.

You list under program highlights a

24

lot of projects that your division I guess has had

25

some work with.

Up to the final sentence where --
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final two sentences where you say construction was

2

initiated for Keanae Park and Napili Park Phase II,

3

everything above that is -- has been completed and

4

is now off the list of projects to do.

5

good assessment for this Committee?

6

MR. MATSUI:

No, Keanae Park is I would say 90 percent

7

completed.

8

start construction this month.

9

Is that a

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Napili Park Phase II, we're going to

Okay.

What would be your estimated length

10

of construction for this phase II Napili project,

11

please?

12

MR. MATSUI:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I believe about six months.
Okay.

South Maui community park and

14

gymnasium, are we still looking at the site that we

15

recently bought a few years ago?

16

MR. MATSUI:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's correct.
This is still being considered as a

18

regional park development?

19

it's big.

20

whole South Maui region.

21

facility program area.

22

MR. MATSUI:

I ask regional, I mean

We're dealing with a whole region, the
It's part of a multiple

Is depends on how you define regional, what

23

is being planned for that.

It's on 40 acres.

24

There's three soccer fields, three baseball fields

25

and that gymnasium, and running throughout would be
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1

like some jogging paths.

2

depends how you define regional, but I imagine a

3

park of that size would take care of South Maui for

4

a very long time.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So, again, you know, it

Now, since-you're doing design work at this

6

time, I'm just wondering, since it's not part of the

7

South Maui District CIP, even through the six

8

six-year program, when would your Department or

9

Division consider bringing this up for funding and

10

construction, since design work is already ongoing?

11

I'm just reading from the bottom of 13-12, design

12

continued, so I'm assuming it's been a while since

13

you're supposed to be moving this project forward.

14

MR. MATSUI:

Okay.

Okay, this year's budget we're asking

15

for additional design funds.

As you know, last year

16

some design funds were appropriated, but that was

17

without the gymnasium, and then when the new Mayor

18

came in, he wanted to make sure we had added a

19

gymnasium in.

20

the master plan to put in the gymnasium, and then

21

that also requires additional funds.

22

where right now we're asking in the '05 Budget for

23

additional funds for design.

24

permit requirements, you know, we're not going to be

25

ready till the '06 for construction.

So we had to redirect ourselves, redo

So that's

So with all of the
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1

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Mr. Chair.

Yes, Ms. Johnson.
We did pass a resolution out of

4

the Parks and Agriculture Committee which basically

5

advocated for the gymnasium.

6

things that the Committee had actually moved

7

forward, at least for consideration, as part of the

8

CIP budget.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That was one of the

Yes, thank you for that comment.

I believe

10

Mr. Nishiki and I introduced a joint resolution a

11

few years ago requesting a consideration.

12

questions, Members, under CIP?

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Any other

Ms. Tavares.

Yeah, thank you.

On that

14

gymnasium project, has the department considered

15

what it would look like?

16

look something like -- or can you use the Baldwin

17

High School gymnasium design?

18

we have exchanged design specs and even did

19

documents with other counties who have looked at

20

some of our facilities and wanted to copy it and

21

save some money by, you know, exchanging plans.

22

that a possibility, if what we envision looks

23

something like Baldwin High School1s gym?

24
25

MR. MATSUI:

And I ask this, will it

Because I know that

Is

We did some preliminary plans already and we

did some space assessments, and what came out was
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1

not just a gymnasium but some areas that's larger.

2

So the building would be larger than the Baldwin

3

gymnasium.

4

separate recreation room.

And then there's going to be like a

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

in there?

7

MR. MATSUI:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

MR. MATSUI:

10

Oh, so there's some program areas

Program areas, right.
Okay.

So it's going to be larger, so it's not the

same footprint.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

MR. BUCK:

Okay.

Basically you're going to have the gymnasium,

13

attached to the front would be like an arts and

14

crafts room and a mUlti-purpose room used for Summer

15

PALS, and in the back, which was at one time

16

attached, now we separated it to get better

17

ventilation between the buildings, will be like

18

three activity rooms for -- to address the needs of

19

the requests that we've had and we haven't been able

20

to fulfill those needs of various activities.

21
22
23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, so you're past the conceptual

stage, then?
MR. BUCK:

Right.

We have come up with some drawings

already.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

So the money you're

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

165

BF 4/13/04

1

requesting is actually for construction design or

2

for the bid documents and stuff?

3

MR. MATSUI:

That's right.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Well, thank you for that

5

update.

I think the last time I heard something we

6

were looking at site selection and didn't know where

7

it was going to be.

8

question about the projects and you mentioned the

9

if your project managers need to go to Lanai or

I'm glad that you asked the

10

Molokai, that that project pays for

11

fund pays for that.

12

Details and saw only a thousand dollars in travel,

13

and I said how do you get to Molokai and Lanai,

14

unless we're not doing anything on those islands,

15

but I'm happy to hear that it comes out of that

16

out of those project funds to get the inspector over

17

there.

18

questions on this.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

that project

Because I looked at your Budget

I think -- I think that was the extent of my

Yeah, we will be reviewing the Department's

20

CIP request, Members.

Not right now, but we will

21

take that up.

22

please, can you give us a status -- and again, we

23

know you normally ask us to -- you request CDBG

24

considerations in the past for ADA compliance.

25

is your Division's 2005 program as it regards to ADA

One more question
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1

requirements and compliance?

2

must be looking in the wrong areas.

3
4

5
6

7

MR. MATSUI:

I've looked hard and I

Yeah, for the 'OS Budget the appropriation

has been moved back to '06.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

We've had --

All ADA for your Department has been

shifted one whole year?
MR. MATSUI:

Yeah.

We have from this year's budget that

8

we're still working on spending, which is 200,000.

9

We're finishing up spending the prior year's
So from the prior years I think we have

10

200,000.

11

little less than a hundred thousand and this year we

12

have 200, so there's about maybe 250 to 300,000 that

13

we're working on spending.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So let us assume that you have the

15

ability to utilize all those $300,000, where does

16

this place the Department as it regards to

17

fulfilling its ADA requirements, 80 percent, 90

18

percent?

19

MR. MATSUI:

I think the priority A was in the millions of

20

dollars, and I think the compliance, we're required

21

to do that in five years, I think.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MR. MATSUI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

And in what year are we now?
I think this would be the first year.
We're in the first year of the five-year

program?
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1

MR. MATSUI:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MR. MATSUI:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

the --

Well, we haven't
I remember you

-- the settlement, yeah.
I remember you presented a plan or a

5

mUlti-phase approach, and so I can appreciate your

6

reminding us of the five-year program.

7

thought every so much monies was to be requested

8

to -- so that we all don't wait till year five and

9

go say, oh my God, we got -- I don't want to be like

But I

10

our sister County.

11

almost a half billion dollars of sewer projects to

12

do to meet compliance and they're at the end of

13

their clock.

14

city streets of Honolulu to do a half billion dollar

15

worth of sewer projects.

16

in that same position, whereby all the park or the

17

facilities get impacted because now here we are

18

trying to do millions of dollars of ADA work in the

19

last year of a five-year program.

20

please?

21

MR. MATSUI:

City and County of Honolulu has

I cannot see them digging up all those

I hope you do not put us

Any comments,

The status of that compliance is -- the last

22

we heard is that the courts or attorneys were just

23

in the process of settling it.

24

understanding, I'm not sure what point the clock

25

starts ticking on the five years, but I would guess,

And my
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1

you know, would be in the next month or so.

2

that time we would have five years.

3

would be my understanding of this situation.

4

as the six-year budget, if you looked at -- we asked

5

for 400,000 every year, except in the 2006 where we

6

lumped two years' worth, you know, with an $800,000

7

request.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So from

That's -- that
As far

I heard your comment, Mr. Matsui.

My apologies for being slow to respond.

Unless

10

Corporation Counsel can give a comment at this time,

11

the Chair will be putting a formal request to

12

Mr. Moto for his office to give this Committee a

13

status of what is the County's requirements and

14

obligations as it relates to compliance with ADA

15

regarding all departments, including this

16

Department's requirements, and that way, Members,

17

you can utilize that information to see how you may

18

want to address ADA funding for this specific and

19

other departments.

20

Ms. Tavares?

21
22

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Anything else for Mr. Matsui?

No.

I think Mr. Kane's not had a

chance yet.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm sorry.

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Kane,

I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair.
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1

Program/ Goal Number 2/ talking about adopting the

2

ADA transition plan/ and under the performance

3

measure complete and adopt the ADA transition plan

4

by the end of Fiscal Year '04/ that is going to be

5

forwarded to the Committee at some point in time/

6

Mr. Matsui/ to the Budget Committee so that we can

7

use that as well as response from Corp. Counsel to

8

know when the clock starts?

9

MR. MATSUI:

That's correct.

As far as the plan itself/

10

it's being finalized/ and my understanding we should

11

get it within the next month.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The 250 to 300/000 that you

13

referenced/ 200/000 from this year and then a

14

balance of whatever was left from the previous year/

15

that's going towards this or is that going towards

16

actual ADA improvements in the park -- in the park

17

system?

18

MR. MATSUI:

We're looking at those projects that are

19

priority A/ and that's what we're doing.

20

kind of like getting a head start on the

21

complying with the transition plan.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So we're

Have you already provided a list of

23

the A facilities in accordance with the consent

24

decree to either

25

distribute either to Member Johnson's Parks and

to the Council that we can
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Agriculture Committee or other appropriate

2

Committee?

3

MR. MATSUI:

I think the draft plan was submitted, so the

4

final is, you know, pretty close to what you've got

5

there.

6

added in Eddie Tam and Lanai Community Center.

7

I think we dropped Haliimaile Park and we

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And so that final is due when?

8

sorry.

9

this transition plan?

10
11

12

MR. MATSUI:

I'm

And that's when you're just talking about

Right.

That -- we'll be transmitting that to

you when it's finalized and printed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

How much money of the total

13

400,000 over the past two years, this year and the

14

previous year, went towards this plan and then the

15

balance of the monies is going to be utilized

16

towards the A facilities and getting the head start

17

like you said?

18
19
20
21

MR. MATSUI:

That is correct.

Yeah, I'm going to have to

get that figure to you, but all of it was for ADA.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Mr. Chair, if you can

forward the request to get that information back.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay, I'm good.

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson, any questions or comments?
No, just that we did have the
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1

update of the draft plan in Committee and we

2

received an update from I believe it was -- was it

3

Jane Lovell or was it -- who was the

4

MR. MATSUI:

I think Laureen Martin.

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Laureen.

11m sorry.

It was

6

Laureen Martin that gave us the update, and

7

basically welre just waiting for the final

8

acceptance so that we would know where to go or they

9

would know where to go and we would make the

10

recommendations.

11

to make recommendations to the Budget Committee, but

12

because we didnlt have the final draft, we really

13

couldnlt do it at that point.

14

where it stood, just waiting for the courts.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It was our intent that we wanted

So thatls kind of

Correct me if 11m wrong, Ms. Johnson.

Is

16

this the meeting you had where Wilson Okamoto was

17

the consultant to the Department regarding the ADA

18

priorities?

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, yes.

And actually we made

20

some suggestions too, because there were some

21

smaller projects that we actually could complete

22

that were minor things that would actually help

23

towards compliance.

24

prioritization list that they had come up with, we

25

sort of felt that, well, we had to meet whatever the

And because there was a
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mandate was according to the settlement, but that if

2

the Parks Department could complete other smaller

3

tasks that wouldn't take a whole lot of time or

4

capital, we would certainly be willing to make those

5

recommendations and then put those in the budget,

6

but, you know, with timing, we just could not do it.

7

Thank you.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for your comments.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Mateo?

No.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Molina?

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla?
Just a question on the

12

gymnasium for Kihei.

I know that we have design

13

monies.

14

roadways, the waterline, the sewer line, have we

15

given the thought about utilizing effluent water

16

from the Kihei treatment plant not only for this

17

park but the -- I know we do have a 150-acre parcel

18

that is still being negotiated as far as exchanging

19

then, and looking at this park it's going to be

20

across the highway from the so-called proposed

21

exchange.

Part of the design to include like the

Have you taken a look at that?

22

MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, we're going to be using the effluent.

23

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

24

MR. MATSUI:

25

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

You are?

Yes.
That's good.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MR. BUCK:

Treated effluent.

Yes, it's treated effluent.

That's part of

3

that whole project district/ including the Kihei

4

Community Center and all the projects along that

5

area have to use effluent.

6

ordinance.

7
8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I think it's a County

Thank you for that, Mr. Buck.

on this CIP?

Anyone else

Ms. Tavares.

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

transition plan.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, getting back to the ADA

Yes.
On that page that Mr. Kane was

13

referring to, 13-12, actually he asked the question

14

I was going to ask.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah/ sorry.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

Thank you.

18

104 projection was 100 percent completion.

19

104 through first quarter is 75, and you1re saying

20

that we should be getting this plan probably within

21

a month or two months, which would make it 100

22

percent, right?

As I read that, yeah, in Fiscal -- FY

23

MR. MATSUI:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

But he left some part for me.

Then FY

That's correct.
So what's the 100 percent in FY

'05?
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MR. MATSUI:

That same - - the same as '04.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

You just want to brag about it.

3

Put it down twice, huh?

4

guess the next -- the next round of performance

5

measures will be the percent of implementation of

6

that transitional plan, and that will go on for like

7

five years, right, is our time period?

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Yeah, because I

That's correct, yeah.
Okay.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Anything else, Members?
I got one question.

Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
I completely passed on this one

14

here.

15

this performance measurement, complete projected

16

percentage of CIP projects budgeted within 12 months

17

of the 18-month CIP cycle, and it says here Fiscal

18

Year '04, I'm assuming it's $2,080,000, and you're

19

going to complete by?

20

MR. MATSUI:

On 13-11, Activity 1C, trying to understand

Oh, you're asking me to explain that

21

measurement?

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

MR. MATSUI:

24
25

Okay.

Yeah.

That 2,080,000 is the total CIP

appropriation for '04 from Parks.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So you're going to complete 28
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2
3

percent of that?
MR. MATSUI:

28 -- of the projects, sorry, within the

first 12 months.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

MR. MATSUI:

6

See how -- because the CIP projects

appropriation have an 18-month life.

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

10

Okay.

18-month cycle, right.

Right, so what we're saying, we want to do

certain percentage of it within the first 12 months.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

When you go to 'OS,

11

whatever is not spent in '04, is that amount

12

included in the '05 projection or is it on top of

13

the 10 million?

14

MR. MATSUI:

No, it doesn't overlap.

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

MR. MATSUI:

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

18

MR. MATSUI:

It doesn't overlap?

Yeah, so we just look at
So just look at the 2000?

Yeah, right, and I guess that '05 projection

19

was too optimistic.

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

And then the next item

21

here, complete projected percentage of projects

22

falling within 10 percent of the budgeted amounts?

23

MR. MATSUI:

Right.

That's kind of to measure our

24

accuracy in -- in budgeting, in our budget request,

25

but sometimes it's not always a good measurement,
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1

because other people might change the amount, might

2

lower it or -- might lower it.

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Still confusing, but I

4

was looking more like complete projected percentage

5

of projects within 10 percent of budgeted amount,

6

you know, but since you got that 18-month cycle,

7

it's going to be pretty hard to project for a given

8

fiscal year I guess.

9

MR. CORREA:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. CORREA:

Mr. Chair.
Mr. Director.
Yeah, we're going to be working with Planning

12

Department to see how they did their program

13

measures so we can get a better picture.

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

That would be good.

Ms. Tavares.
Yeah, another measure I think that

17

we're interested in and we keep talking about it

18

is -- has to do with change orders, so it would be

19

the percentage of projects completed within the

20

budgeted amount -- or not -- no, the budgeted

21

amount's there.

22

I think we need to really start getting a handle on

23

what happens with change orders.

24

not usually, but most times that I've seen that some

25

of the change orders have to do with the way the

Within the contracted amount.

And

And usually -- or
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specifications were written, and that if the

2

specifications are tight, there's less opportunity

3

for change orders.

4

unforeseen things in projects where you're going to

5

have to do a change order because something

6

unexpected or unforeseen comes up or maybe the

7

technology changes from the time you put the specs

8

together to the time the construction starts there

9

might be something better out there, a better -- a

And there's always going to be

10

better material that maybe cost more but its life

11

expectancy is longer.

12

things, but I would be interested in seeing a

13

statistic like that to try to bring the projects

14

within a certain amount of the contracted amount.

15

Thank you.

16
17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

I mean, there's all those

Anyone else in this program

area?

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I had one other question.

Yes, Ms. Tavares.
I forgot to ask it when we had the

21

golf course, but is the golf course on a -- on a

22

cesspool?

It's not sewered.

23

MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, it's not sewered, yeah.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Anything else for Planning and
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1

Development Division under Mr. Matsui?

2

Thank you very much, Mr. Matsui.

3

presence this afternoon.

Seeing none.

We appreciate your

4

Members, it is the Chair's intention to take

5

an extended recess, return later on this afternoon,

6

and then finishing -- finish up with Recreation and

7

Support Service Division, also the PALS program, and

8

I believe we can also complete at least being

9

informed of the Department's CIP request for the

10

upcoming 2005 year.

11

anticipation -- one, I was optimistic Planning and

12

Land Use couldn't finish last night, and obviously

13

we did not.

14

will again lead the Committee into trying to get

15

that completed tomorrow evening.

16

not like to work beyond the projected scheduled time

17

so that you may prepare for Council's meeting

18

scheduled for Friday, the 16th.

19

I'm doing this in

We were all participating.

Mr. Nishiki

Thursday I would

So, Members, at this time I'm looking at a

20

recess till 6:00 p.m. Mr. Nishiki will not be able

21

to join us.

22

privilege that the Chair has granted.

23

Johnson has her personal privilege that the Chair

24

has also honored the request.

25

six of us this evening to be able to work with the

Mr. Carroll is taking personal
I know Ms.

So there will be the
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1

Department and finish up the Department's review.

2

Any objections to that, Members?

3

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

Okay.

Thank you very much.

stand in recess till 6:00 p.m.

We shall then

(Gavel) .

3:47 p.m.

6

RECESS:

7

RECONVENE:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

No objections.

6: 03 p.m.

(Gavel)

We shall reconvene the Budget and

Finance Committee meeting for the 13th of April,

10

2004.

Members, thank you very much for the recess,

11

and thank you, Department, for bearing with the

12

Committee requirements.

13

component of Parks and Recreation to go through at

14

this time.

15

Services Division of the Department.

16

Are we going to take up CIP, since we have

17

Mr. Matsui?

18

Services.

19

last now.

Members, we do have a major

It is the Recreation and Support
Oh, excuse me.

I'm sorry, Recreation and Support
See how important you are?

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You get to be

Almost.

I'm sorry.

I apologize.

Since we have

22

Mr. Matsui, Mr. Matsui also assists the Department

23

in CIP.

24

sorry.

25

projects in 2005 for Hana-East Maui?

Let us move forward to CIP instead.
I'm sorry.

I'm

First, let us see is there any
Parks?
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1

Let us go to Paia-Haiku.

2

Makawao-Pukalani-Kula, let us move to the project

3

for $120,000, Pukalani jogging paths, phase II.

4

Okay, 24-8, thank you, Members, either Mr. Matsui or

5

the Department, if you would please give us comments

6

on this project, please.

7

MR. MATSUI:

The answer is no.

Yeah, the project would be to continue the

8

jogging paths around the tables at Pukalani Park.

9

As you know, through prior years we did the lower

10

fields, the jogging path around the lower fields,

11

and this will take it up for the whole park to

12

finish it up.

13

design and 100,000 for construction.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So the appropriation is for 20 for

Okay.

Mr. Matsui, to help the Committee

15

understand those numbers that have been placed under

16

prior appropriation, do you have the break-out as we

17

do?

18

MR. MATSUI:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20
21

That's correct, yeah.
Can you just give us some comment regarding

the prior appropriation?
MR. MATSUI:

Okay, the prior appropriation we spent 17,000

22

for design and 133 for construction.

23

150,000, and that was for jogging path around the

24

the lower field.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So total of

Any fund balances from this project that
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1

you might consider adding to the upper field

2

project?

3

MR. MATSUI:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MR. MATSUI:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MR. MATSUI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11
12

Totally expended?
Yes.
Okay.

No, that would be by contract.
Okay.

Members, questions, please, if any.

Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Just a -- is this a standard

asphalt you guys are using for the paths?

13

MR. MATSUI:

14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

15

This is to be done all in house,

Mr. Matsui?

8

10

There's no balances on that.

That's correct, yeah.
And any additional lighting you

folks are looking at?

16

MR. MATSUI:

Not for this phase, no.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you.

When you note park

20

assessment, these are the dollars that are provided

21

by developers in lieu of park land?

22

MR. MATSUI:

That's correct.

The park assessment that we

23

collect, the cash contribution, goes into a special

24

fund and is earmarked for that community plan

25

district.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah, my next question was

2

going to be as far as the park assessment, each

3

~ndividual

4

assessment -- you know, is a general pot for the

5

Parks Department?

6

MR. MATSUI:

area do have assessments or are the

Yeah, the assessments are put in a special

7

fund and the fund is earmarked for each community

8

plan district.

9
10

So we cannot mix the --

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Okay.

Okay, thank you.

Before I recognize Ms. Tavares,

11

staff is duplicating a report that will show you

12

fund balances of park assessment fees in each region

13

or district for you to review.

14

questions on this project?

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares,

No, I think it's what we've been

16

wanting to see, the completion of the Pukalani Park

17

master plan for years, and this moves us closer to

18

the completion of that master plan.

19

ask Mr. Matsui what's next after the jogging paths

20

for the master plan?

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MR. MATSUI:

I would like to

Mr. Matsui.
If I can recall, I think there needed to be

23

some parking at that corner field at Iolani Street

24

and Pukalani Street.

25

lighted ball fields.

And I think it called for some
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Any plans for the hill, the hill

2

that's right on the corner of Pukalani Street and

3

Iolani Street?

4

MR. MATSUI:

Other than landscaping?

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MR. MATSUI:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

will there be landscaping?

I think that would be way down the road.
Way down the road?

Yeah.
Okay, thank you.

Are there any

10

plans to reposition the tennis courts or reposition

11

the tennis court lights?

12

lights are on the lower side and because the tennis

13

court is below the street level, the lights from the

14

tennis court shine into the street.

15

driving on Pukalani Street, the lights are right at

16

your window level.

17
18
19

MR. MATSUI:

Because right now the

So when you're

Yeah, we could put like what they call a

shielding, yeah, for that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

I haven't had -- you know,

20

heard any complaints about it, except I drive it

21

more frequently at night now than I ever did, but I

22

pass by there every -- every day and the lights are

23

right at the street level.

24

be an inexpensive way to address that problem.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

So maybe shielding would

Mr. Carroll, questions on this
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project?

Mr. Kane?

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Okay, before we go to the next project,

6

Staff has handed out to you a balance sheet of the

7

park assessments by district as of January 31st,

8

2004.

9

visible, so let me have Tamara from the Committee

There is some adjustments that are not quite

10

Staff give you comments, Members, as it regards to

11

the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula District and the -- also

12

the adjusted total for the total fund balance of

13

assessments.

14

MS. KOLLER:

Tamara, please.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The Budget Director

15

gave us this document, and I'm sorry that I didn't

16

note that it wasn't real clear.

17

Makawao-Pukalani-Kula total should be $127,614.51.

18

As you remember r 80 r OOO was removed from that this

19

year for the Nishida property and was used there.

20

And then the total at the bottom would be adjusted

21

to -- let's see if I can -- $l,162 r 871.61 and if you

22

remember that park assessments can only be used in

23

the district where the money was taken in.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

On the

Okay.
Can you give us the number again?
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1
2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Sure, Ms. Koller, if you would repeat the

two numbers, one for Makawao-Pukalani-Kula.

3

MS. KOLLER:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That number is $127,614.51, is the balance.
Okay, 80,000 was used to help with other

5

appropriation for the purchase of the Nishida

6

property at the Eddie Tam complex.

7

total adjustment, please, Tamara.

8

MS. KOLLER:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, the grand

Yes, that is $1,162,871.61.
Okay.

Thank you.

Any questions as it

10

regards to the parks assessments handout by

11

Committee Staff through the Budget Director?

12

thank you.

13

to 25.2, 25. -- excuse me.

14

Mr. Kane?

Next project -- CIP project, let us go

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17
18

Okay,

What is the number,

25-22.

25-22.

Thank you.

Mr. Matsui, if you

would, please.
MR. MATSUI:

This appropriation is for the Boundless

19

Playgrounds.

20

earlier, I think last calendar year, but the

21

appropriation was -- lapsed in December, so this

22

reappropriates this amount of $800,000.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

As you know, the bond was authorized

Mr. Chair.

Excuse me.

Yes, Mr. Kane.

The Weinberg grant or the grant that
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1
2

was -- that $300,000, talk to us about that.
MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, I'm not familiar with that.

I think

3

that was the amount that we were going to approach

4

the Weinberg Foundation for, but as far as I know,

5

we don't have that yet.

6

the project yet.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

10
11

That hasn't been given to

Mr. Chair.

Yes, sir.
Wasn't that a dollar amount that was

secured originally, or am I missing something there?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I thought we would have had that in hand

12

after the Council made its appropriation and

13

commitment of funding the Boundless Playgrounds

14

program, but we can verify that.

15

contact Mr. Yokouchi, who has been the standard

16

bearer for the project, if he can verify that

17

information, or assist us with who to contact that

18

represents the foundation.

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

We will maybe

Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Matsui, either you or

21

Mr. Agsalog, the asterisk at the bottom of the

22

project page shows -- states 1.1 of the prior

23

appropriation has lapsed.

24

MR. AGSALOG:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Can you give us comment?

Mr. Chair.
Mr. Agsalog.
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MR. AGSALOG:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We just annotating

2

that the particular appropriation as well as the

3

bond authorization that was done through -- I think

4

it was the bond authorization amendments for the

5

Fiscal Year 2003 has now lapsed without the project

6

being able to encumber that.

7

request put a bond again to -- for the same amount

8

of bond appropriations that they're requesting for

9

the project.

Now this $800,000

That -- that amount of 1.1 million

10

with asterisk is just saying that it was

11

appropriated prior but there's none used.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department, a few questions.

The 25,000

13

from prior appropriation under County funds, that

14

has been encumbered and utilized to assist the

15

Department in I guess conceptual design worki is

16

that correct?

17

MR. MATSUI:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's correct, yes.
Okay.

So part of the 800,000 in this

19

year's request is for now to move toward

20

construction design and construction funds?

21

MR. MATSUI:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's correct.
Budget Director, since you did make a

23

comment about the $1.1 million of prior

24

appropriation has lapsed, do you have any comment

25

that you could share with the Committee this evening
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1

regarding the $300,000 of funds that our

2

understanding was to have been received from the

3

Weinberg Foundation?

4

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chair.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Agsalog.
Thank you for the question.

I'm not privy

7

with the meetings with Mr. Yokouchi with regards to

8

the pledge from the Weinberg Foundation if

9

know that we have not received that amount of money

but I

10

yet.

11

Mr. Yokouchi had with the Mayor that he was just

12

trying to secure the $800,000 bond.

13

My understanding was on the last meeting that

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you for your comments, Budget

14

Director.

We will forward that request from the

15

Committee to get updated information and status,

16

please.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Anything else on this project, Mr. Kane?
So to Mr. Matsui, has this project

18

been reduced in size, since we're talking about

19

$300,000 less and you're not talking about any

20

effort to go out arid get more money?

21

MR. MATSUI:

It has not been reduced in size, but we did

22

move the site from -- so by moving the site we would

23

save on building a rest room and a parking lot and

24

we're looking at using the -- where the old

25

horseshoe pit was.

So I guess there was a reduction
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2

in the scope of work, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Yeah, Mr. Chair, just

3

following up on your request for information and

4

seeing if the Weinberg Foundation still going to be

5

supporting that that could reduce the amount of

6

monies from us, if the scope of the work is going to

7

be overall less.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

request.

We shall follow up on the

Are there anything else that I may have

10

been remissed and not have reviewed in the

11

Wailuku-Kahului community plan area?

12

move forward to

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

If not, let us

Mr. Chair.

Yes.
Just a general comment about the rest

16

of the park projects, although there's a Wailuku

17

Community Center improvements on 25-28.

18
19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Wailuku Community Center

improvements, Mr. Matsui.
MR. MATSUI:

The project involves a number of improvements

21

to the Wailuku Community Center.

22

and construction of acoustical improvements, design

23

and construction of an installation of air

24

conditioning system, paving of an additional service

25

area by the kitchen, some post-and-rail fencing,

It includes design
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1

replacing the door hardware, and other minor

2

improvements.

3

being spread out over a two-year period, where in

4

the first -- the '05 Budget we're asking for 40,000

5

for design, and the design would be for the

6

acoustical improvements and the air conditioning

7

system.

8

the 'OS, and that would be the items that -- like

9

the paving that we don't have to bid out.

The appropriations were spread -- are

And then construction of 40,000 would be in

The air

10

conditioning system, the acoustical improvements,

11

that would come in the '06 Budget.

12

at the sheet, it shows 460,000 for those.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And if you look

Mr. Kane.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Although

15

the air conditioning component is in '06, part of

16

the design construction will involve inoegrating

17

that air conditioning system, correct?

18
19
20

MR. MATSUI:

Yes, the design for the air conditioning will

be in the -- is in the '05 Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

That's correct.

Is there some discussion somewhere or

21

some record that parks received or through the

22

Mayor's Office talking about the need for an air

23

conditioning system?

24

air conditioning, but really, is it something that

25

has -- is there some demand out there in the

I mean everybody loves to have
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1

community or something that we can look at or latch

2

onto to show us justifying putting one air

3

conditioning system in an existing building?

4

MR. MATSUI:

I think it carne about as, you know, people

5

use the center.

6

some political rallies and stuff and, you know, some

7

meetings that people have commented that, you know,

8

we should get this air conditioned/ because

9

sometimes it gets really very hot, especially in

10

Wailuku.

11

that.

12

You know/ there have been like even

So it was just kind of in response to

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So nothing -- no type of formal

13

requests and no type of discussion about that?

14

I'm only -- I'm looking at if you folks are planning

15

to enclose somehow the outer area -- because when

16

get big functions over there/ a large proportion of

17

people are outside behind the stage area, in that

18

area out there.

19

enclosing that area, you going to have one air

20

conditioning system running with one stage wide open

21

in the back and people going in and out for their

22

soft drinks or their refreshments that are outside

23

of the room, you know, I'm a little leery on this,

24

Mr. Chair.

25

And

So unless you folks planning on

I'd like to hear a little bit more about what
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the intentions are.

I mean, unless you folks can

2

close this thing up, this is one huge expense, half

3

a million dollars, over half a million dollars over

4

two years, plus the maintenance, electrical costs,

5

and perhaps people in my district might get mad at

6

me for saying this, but I don't know, putting one

7

air conditioner inside there, no sound too good to

8

me, but I yield to the body.

9

concerns.

Just so I have my

Thank you, Chair.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Mr. Carroll?

Thank you, Chair.

Along this

12

line, we had a meeting about a year ago, I think, at

13

the Wailuku Community Center, and I know it was me

14

and Ms. Johnson with the Parks, and we got the

15

concerns of the community over there concerning the

16

parks and the center.

17

else was over there with us that time, but there

18

were quite a few concerns that came up, one of the

19

biggest was the acoustics, which we addressed the

20

last time, and that's why that's on there, but there

21

was not one request at that meeting for air

22

conditioning.

23

but there were other things, and I'd have to go back

24

in my notebooks and get the other details, but the

25

main thing was the acoustics and they had -- they

And I don't know if anybody

And that's all I can say about that,
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1

wanted a fence on the side.

2

driving up by the back.

3

concerns that I could dig in and find out, but there

4

was never any request from anyone in the public for

5

air conditioning.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

They didn't want people

There were a lot of small

Ms. Tavares.

Yeah, I would like to see us do

8

something else besides air conditioning at that

9

center.

I mean, I agree with Mr. Kane, I don't

10

think I've ever been to a function there where the

11

doors were closed.

12

as we have gone to the Kihei Community Center, it's

13

a constant battle to keep those doors closed with

14

the air conditioning.

15

something like -- you know, before we put acoustical

16

tiles up, to try and see if it would be, you know,

17

worth it for us to put some radiant barriers in the

18

roof or on the sealing before the tiles go on.

19

I don't know if -- I think the windows are tinted

20

over there.

They were always open.

And even

And I'd like to see us try

And

I'm not sure.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I believe they are.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I think they are tinted, but if we

23

can try some other things before we go to air

24

conditioning, because I agree, it's going to be

25

hard.

And you know those big functions that are
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there, that wasn't designed for that size big

2

function.

3

because the capacity of the center is only so much,

4

but, you know, you have a function, a thousand

5

people are there, you know, that's not the occupancy

6

for that center so they have to go outside.

7

you know, perspiring for a couple hours is kind of

8

good for the system.

9

Yeah, so that's what I'd like to see them look into

I mean, they have to put people outside

And,

Clean out those pores.

No.

10

first before we go to the air conditioning part.

11

perhaps before you get into too much design work, to

12

look at some other alternatives.

13

question was how much did the Pukalani Hannibal

14

Tavares Center acoustic job cost?

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. MATSUI:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So

And my other

Mr. Matsui.
I think it was about 70 or $80,000.
Because that's -- we were there

18

recently, Chairman, and Mr. Pontanilla, and that

19

seemed to be a vast improvement over what was there

20

before and I think Wailuku -- Wailuku will be

21

greatly improved just from having that.

22

maybe if we get all the hardware working on all the

23

doors, then on the hot -- you know, if it's warm,

24

they can open all the doors and windows and perhaps

25

that will help with some of the heat too.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

2

this project?

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla, questions on

Basically, you know, some of

4

the -- most of the comments that you've already

5

heard, same comments that I hear, but I've heard

6

that although we have the fans, you know, high above

7

the ceiling, that doesn't help.

8

little, but, you know, it's still warm.

9

some complaints in regards to why not air condition

10

the whole thing, you know 1 different functions, but

11

if you're looking at cost, you know, it's looking at

12

the additional electrical cost, $22,000 a year for

13

comfort of the Wailuku Community Center, then what

14

we need to do is, you know, spend $22,000 a year for

15

electrical costs and make everybody comfortable or

16

we continue to sweat in a sweat box.

17

acoustics need to be improved.

18

comments.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

It does help a
I did have

Of course the

That's my only

Mr. Molina.
Oh.

Yes.
Excuse me.

The other thing

23

over here is that has the Department worked with Kal

24

Kobayashi in regards to what other means -- you

25

know, how can we save the electrical costs or reduce
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electric costs of $22,000 a year?

2

ideas that can be utilized, should we go air

3

conditioning.

4
5

MR. MATSUI:

Maybe he has some

Yeah, we can follow up and consult with him

on that.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina.

Yeah, thank you, Chair.

I'm

8

somewhat bitter -- have a bittersweet feeling about

9

the proposed acoustical improvements for the center.

10

I mean, it's good that it's going to be done, but

11

yet now when I go up there and sing I can't blame

12

lousy acoustics at the community center.

13

serious note, who did you contract to do the

14

acoustics up at the Pukalani center?

15

the -- I guess the people that did a good job at the

16

Pukalani Community Center, hopefully they can

17

these will be the same people that you're looking

18

at?

19
20
21

MR. MATSUI:

But on a

Will this be

Well, it will have to go to competitive bid,

so hopefully we get the same guys.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

And as far as the other

22

improvements that you're looking at, what are those

23

other improvements?

24
25

MR. MATSUI:

Let me see, the door hardware, I know in the

kitchen there was some improvements in there, maybe
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like the floor tile, also had painting.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

3

MR. MATSUI:

All right.

Talked about redoing some of the driveway in

4

there, I think making it bigger around the kitchen

5

area.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

That will be a nice improvement.

7

The air conditioning, my comments from talking to

8

people, again, it was more so improve the acoustics,

9

and there were a few people that said, yeah, it

10

would be nice to have air conditioning like Kihei

11

and Lahaina, but it was more -- it seemed to be more

12

based on, well, if those people can have air

13

conditioning in their community center, why can't

14

we?

15

designed, I don't know if it would be, you know, at

16

this point feasible to have that.

17

just during the summer months is when it gets really

18

hot, but most times during the year I guess I find

19

it -- I guess you can tolerate it, but when you have

20

certain large events and you have all that body heat

21

in there, then that's why I guess people have a

22

tendency to feel hot.

23

when it gets hot, go outside and cool off, but I can

24

agree with Member Tavares' suggestion about looking

25

at other alternatives to keep the place somewhat

But the way the Wailuku Community Center is

Although I guess

But as the old saying goes,
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cool before looking towards air conditioning.

2

you.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank

Mr. Mateo.

Thank you, Chairman.

I guess all

5

the questions had been asked, but maybe, you know,

6

we should take the air conditioning out of Wailuku

7

and move 'em to Mitchell Pauole where it is hot, but

8

I guess, you know, just -- yeah, I jest.

9

individuals rent these centers that has these extra

When

10

comfort I guess -- yeah, I mean, do they pay a

11·

little more to help cover the cost, the additional

12

cost like electricity?

13

MR. BUCK:

Mr. Chairman, I can answer that question.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. BUCK:

Mr. Buck.

Yeah, there's two -- if you look in our fee

16

structure for social halls, there's one price for

17

air conditioning and one price for not.

18

just make a comment when the planning and building

19

of the Kihei Community Center was built, at that

20

time you've got to remember there was not that

21

much -- or there was a lot of construction that was

22

going on.

23

community and everybody had in the construction of

24

the community center was the dust more than anything

25

else.

I should

And one of the concerns that the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

199

BF 4/13/04

So they wanted to be sure that that thing was

1

2

completely basically sealed so that the dust

3

wouldn1t be flying in there.

4

knowing the heat, then, in Kihei, if you were going

5

to enclose the facility so you wouldn1t -- you

6

didn1t want dust inside the facility, then that1s

7

why they brought up the air conditioning for that

8

particular facility.

9

heat, but mostly they wanted to design it to keep

So when that -- and

But it was partly for the

10

the dust out of the facility, because at that time

11

Kihei was really suffering from a lot of dust

12

problems.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay, thank you.

Thank you, Chair.
I just

One more question.

Mr. Pontanilla.
At Wailuku Community Center you

18

do have that small meeting room.

19

conditioned?

Is that air

It is?

20

MR. MATSUI:

No.

21

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

22

MR. MATSUI:

23

?:

24

MR. CORREA:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It1s not?

It is?

It is.
Mr. Chair.
Yes, Director.
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MR. CORREA:

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

3

MR. CORREA:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

6

comment.

7

community center.

8
9

10

11
12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We have portable air conditioning.
Oh, okay.

Window units.
Okay, thank you.

Yes, Mr. Mateo.

Chairman, you know, like -- just a

We're identifying this as the Wailuku

That is correct.

That is not the current

or appropriate name.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you very much, Chair.

That's

what I was going to say.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, Department, if you would please note

13

that the center has been renamed the Velma McWayne

14

Santos Community Center.

15

honor our late member, and whereby we have renamed

16

the center to honor Mrs. Santos.

17

the entry of the parking lot that states such, and

18

that we would ask to make the appropriate

19

adjustments, please.

The Council has chosen to

There is a sign at

Members, if we are going to move ahead with

20
21

part of the improvements, then the only comment the

22

Chair will share with you is that you assist the

23

Chair.

I prefer not to bond projects of this small

24

scope.

Bonding projects was not meant to cover

25

small projects, and it would not fit in the Chair's
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1

criteria of what would qualify.

2

move forward with the total project as proposed and

3

we down size it, then I would look at us viewing

4

other revenue sources to pay for the project.

5

Mr. Molina.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So if we do not

Chairman, can I request I guess

7

from the Department, do they have a breakdown of

8

what the air conditioning system would cost alone?

9
10
11

CHAIR HOKAMA:
MR. MATSUI:

Mr. Matsui.
Yeah, we have 25 for design and 350 for

construction.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Anything else, Members?

14

Questions regarding Wailuku-Kahului?

15

Let us move to the South Maui-Kihei-Makena District

16

on page 26-7.

17

MR. MATSUI:

Thank you.

Kihei Aquatics Center.

Yeah, the appropriation is to put in a shade

18

structure for the area between the 50-meter pool and

19

the training pool.

20

you already have there at the end of the -- at the

21

end of the -- the ends of the 50-meter pool.

22

it's canvas with a metal structure.

23
24

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

It would be the same type that

Thank you.

So

Let's see, Mr. Kane,

questions of this project?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is it going to run the length of the
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2
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50-meter pool or is it just going to be a portion?
MR. MATSUI:

Pretty much the length of it.

Yeah, I can't

3

really say how long it is, but a major portion of

4

it.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The other thing is is it going to be

6

the high pitch like the ones on the two sides of the

7

pool?

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

That's correct.
Okay.

And all I would ask is that

10

you just double check because of the wind that comes

11

whipping through there, especially during the summer

12

months.

13

were there -- Mr. Buck, were you there at western

14

zones when that wind came through?

15

MR. BUCK:

I don't know if anybody -- anyone of you

Anyway

I was there, but I didn't witness.

I saw the

16

aftermath, but I understand -- coming in they were

17

picking everything out of the pool.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

MR. BUCK:

Yeah.

And that's kind of reason why we are putting

20

this in, because we are having that major meet in

21

January.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No, and I assumed that, so I just

23

wanted to make sure that what -- what you folks end

24

up putting there doesn't create or shorten the

25

anticipated life of the canvas.

I mean, I know the
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1

metal structure obviously is going to be something

2

that's long term, but the canvas itself, if you're

3

going to be dealing with everyday during the summer

4

months pretty -- pretty blustery winds through

5

there, you might get some wear.

6

as design, looking at design, it might even -- you

7

know, if you have a high pitch, I don't know if

8

that's going to create more problems.

9

expert.

Anyway, and as far

I'm not the

I'm just pointing it out that because of

10

the wind in there, that's something you may want to

11

just really look at before you make -- you settle on

12

the actual design of that.

13

comments.

So those are my

Other than that, Mr. Chair, it's brutal down

14
15

there.

So, I mean, this is something -- and because

16

they have temporary, what they end up doing is they

17

put down, you know, temporary weighted apparatus to

18

weight down the poles that they use for the

19

temporary cover, and again, when the wind gets

20

through there, pretty much nothing can hold it back

21

when it gets windy.

22

during the swim meet blow into the pool.

23

something we want to ever see again, so I would

24

support something like this and call it a need for

25

this facility.

So we had a whole apparatus
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

2

Ms. Tavares?

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Carroll, questions?

Mr. Pontanilla?
Yeah, this shade structure, is

4

that a permanent structure?

5

that roof?

6

MR. MATSUI:

And what's the life of

And what's the cost of the tarp?

Well, the one at War Memorial, the metal has

7

lasted -- it's been over ten years.

8

to replace the canvas once.

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
MR. MATSUI:

Yeah.

Once?

So maybe, you know, five years.

11

think it kind of depends on the area.

12

corrosive than Wailuku-Kahului.

13
14

I think we had

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Kihei is less

Do we have that same structure

in Lahaina?

15

MR. MATSUI:

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

I'm not familiar with the Lahaina one.
So we may in the future put one

17

in Lahaina because of the same conditions in

18

Lahaina.

19

I

MR. BUCK:

Well, Lahaina does have shade.

When they

20

designed the pool, to make it real fancy, they put

21

this like trellis over there.

22

the -- back in '94 when we had the meet, they

23

actually put like a shade cloth over it, so there is

24

a lot of shading.

25

concession area, we actually put in I think it's a

So when we've had

And where it's supposed to be a
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1

40-by-40 tent over there that acts as a shade.

So

2

in that facility right now there is plenty of shade

3

that they use for the Summer PALS programs and the

4

school programs.

5

of the Kihei Pool, there is more of a demand for

6

that pool for special events and the big meets.

We do not -- because of the design

7

And as Councilmember Kane had stated, one of

8

our concerns at the zones that we had several years

9

ago, they weren't -- the structures were not

10

weighted down.

11

in the concrete, put lag bolts in there, and it was

12

actually held down by lag bolts.

13

big wind that came in which we did not anticipate

14

and actually pulled out the lag shields in the

15

concrete and the whole structure went inside.

16

with this new structure we want to try to prevent.

17

We actually took a -- drilled holes

So they had a real

So

Also, we do get a lot of calls for the -- the

18

training pool, and right now you're only limited to

19

two sides of the pool, so this would give them a

20

third side.

21

maybe big kids in the big pool and kids in the --

22

some kids in the shallow pool, then that person will

23

actually be sitting in a shaded area too.

24

there's a multi purpose.

25

So if a -- for example, parents got

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

I can remember when
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1

we were young kids, throw the water on the cement

2

and you get hot water.

3

lot of sunscreen and sit out in the sun.

4
5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No shade, you know, put a

I guess that was a long time ago.

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Mateo?

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you very much.

Okay.

8

forward.

9

Mr. Matsui.

10

MR. MATSUI:

Let us move

South Maui Community Park Phase I.

The appropriation in 'OS for an additional

11

600,000 -- no, 550,000 would supplement the prior

12

$400,000 appropriation for design of Phase I and

13

also the mass grading and the utility line, sewer,

14

drainage, waterlines, irrigation, major irrigation,

15

lines for the entire 40-acre site.

16

include the gymnasium, one lighted softball field,

17

and one lighted soccer field with parking lots, rest

18

room, and landscaping.

19

of that is -- would be in the '06 Budget, would be

20

$13 million.

21
22

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Phase I would

And that -- the construction

The 550 is -- we've moving to construction

level designs?
MR. MATSUI:

That is correct, it would include that, and

24

environmental assessment, archeological, SMA, all of

25

those.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Are you able to share with this Committee

2

some of the conceptual designs that you're going to

3

be moving toward construction drawings so we may

4

have a sense of what we are being asked to purchase

5

for Phase I or is that -- is that something you have

6

within the Department, conceptual?

7
8

9
10

11
12

MR. MATSUI:

Yes, we're past conceptual.

We're in

preliminary plans.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

You have something in preliminaries that

you could share with us so we have a sense of -MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, for the gymnasium and also for the

Phase I.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MR. MATSUI:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. MATSUI:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Phase I?
Yeah.
Please.
I can show you.
I think that might help the members.

We

18

need to understand what we're being asked to put $13

19

million toward.

20

totally ignorant and I may not be totally informed,

21

but I do know blue rock is a hard thing to deal

22

with.

23

blue rock, are we talking about basically the whole

24

site, just the portion that is required under the

25

gymnasium?

Again, I'm dangerous.

I am not

When you say extensive blasting of underlying

Can you give us a sense of what this
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entails, please?
MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, we're looking at mass grading for the

3

entire site for Phase I.

4

of magnitude, you know, you save on costs

5

everything at once.

6

advising us that, you know, if you're going to

7

blast -- do the blasting before you build the gym,

8

you know, because it would -- it would affect the

9

gym structurally.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It makes sense, with order
l

if you do

Also, our engineers are

What about the neighboring school area, any

11

potential impact or to the High Technology Park or

12

any adjacent properties?

13

MR. MATSUI:

You know, that's a good question.

14

pretty sure the engineers would do the

15

specifications to protect the surrounding

16

properties.

17
18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I am

Who is your consultant, Mr. Unemori

engineering firm?
MR. MATSUI:

That's correct.

Warren Unemori is the prime

20

consultant.

21

Partners, and the architect is Hiyakumoto and

22

Higuchi.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Landscape consultant is Chris Hart and

At no point does it make sense to build up

24

the surface level to eliminate any -- or minimize

25

the blasting requirements?
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MR. MATSUI:

I think they're looking at cutting and

2

filling, trying to balance -- balance out the earth

3

work.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

You are aware that Human Concerns

5

wanted a portion of the area that we purchased and

6

that the design has been adjusted accordingly?

7

MR. MATSUI:

Yes, the park is basically the area on the

8

north side of that gulch.

I'm not sure what the

9

name of that gulch is, but it's between Lokelani

10

School and that gulch, and it's bound by the

11

North-South Collector Road to the west and the

12

Piilani Highway to the east.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Public Works is aware that we're going to

14

be utilizing their treated effluent as part of the

15

irrigation requirements?

16

MR. MATSUI:

Yes.

And Public Works also are planning

17

improvements to the road fronting our property, the

18

North-South Collector.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

MR. MATSUI:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

Are you in an SMA zone?

Yes.
Okay.

So this would go to the Planning

Commission for consideration?

23

MR. MATSUI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

Okay.

That's right.
Okay.

I'll start at the other end now.

Ms. Tavares, questions on this Phase I project?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, the three ball fields that

2

you talked about, you said there would be a

3

lighted -- one lighted softball field?

4

MR. MATSUI:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MR. MATSUI:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

10
11
12

That's correct.

No.

For Phase I?

construct just one lighted softball field and one
lighted soccer field.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MR. MATSUI:

18
19
20
21

Okay.

And then Phase II will have

the -- will be the gym?
MR. MATSUI:

17

Phase I.

It would be just one field -- we're going to

13

16

And one lighted baseball field?

No, Phase I will also include the gym.
Oh.

So what's Phase II?

Phase II would be the rest -- the other two

soccer fields, the other two ball fields.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, I see.

Are any of those ball

fields baseball fields, or convertible?
MR. MATSUI:

One of them is Little League and one of them

is regular
MR. BUCK:

the large baseball.

Yeah, the one is -- as Mr. Matsui said, is

22

baseball.

We're also considering as part of that

23

Phase II project is to light that.

24

other lit baseball field that you can play

25

(inaudible) ball on right now is the War Memorial

Because the only
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I mean the Iron Maehara Stadium.

And -- which is

2

impacted by a lot of demands from various leagues,

3

MIL.

4

use of Iron Maehara by allowing maybe some of these

5

leagues to move down to the Kihei facility.

So we were hoping that maybe we can reduce the

Also, Kihei being a very -- a drier area,

6
7

they would probably have less rain out.

So, for

8

example, if there was a high school game going on

9

at -- or any type of tournament going on at the Iron

10

Maehara stadium and they get like a rain out, we do

11

have an alternate site for them to play, which

12

with lights and not impact their tournament or

13

whatever activity's going on at the baseball

14

stadium.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

How -- how could the Little
at these fields

16

Leagues be accommodated at this

17

when they're all built?

18

fields.

19

three fields?

20

looking at Kalama Park as being so crowded.

21

they have a regional tournament or anything, it's

22

really difficult for them there.

23

like another site for that kind of an activity for

24

Little League?

25

MR. MATSUI:

You're going to have three

So Little League will be on -- can be on
Because, you know, we're always
When

So will this be

Yeah, the plan was actually to convert Kalama
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Park to more the Little League and move the adults

2

to the new park.

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

MR. BUCK:

Oh, okay.

That's kind of the support we've had from the

5

community.

One of the problems we're having right

6

at Kalama Park now is that light configuration for

7

football and everything else.

8

convert that, and working with the Little League,

9

they were happy to -- if they were able to use

So the plan was to

10

Kalama Park and reconfigure it to accommodate -- I

11

think we were talking about three fields, that that

12

would meet their needs for, you know, tournaments

13

and game play.

14

have three -- four different activities going on,

15

sometimes it's really hard on the maintenance.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Also, it would allow us to -- you

Yeah, Mr. Chair, I still would

17

like to see us put in some money somewhere, and I

18

thought Kihei would be the place to do it, to

19

actually have these ball field complexes that would

20

accommodate like five softball fields, five baseball

21

fields, or five Little League fields.

22

more than 40 acres, though, to do that, but I think

23

this would probably do -- go a long way to relieving

24

what's happening at Kalama Park, and I think we're

25

all very much aware that the Kihei area is very much
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lacking in recreational field -- fields available

2

for use.

3

And I don't know what kind of statistics you

4

folks are running, or from the leagues that are run

5

from parks on how many players there are in softball

6

leagues versus players in baseball leagues, and

7

mostly, you know, talking about adult leagues, and

8

it's always been a big demand to get softball

9

fields.

Yeah, I don't know.

I don't know how many

10

leagues there are in adult baseball right now.

11

I think, you know, adult baseball of course is

12

limited because there's only one -- one or two

13

places you can actually play adult baseball, but

14

softball seems to be a much more populated sport as

15

far as participants, and I would really like to see

16

us move to, you know, a softball complex for Maui.

17

I think it would be a great boom economically, and I

18

think we've had the discussion many years ago too,

19

to be able

20

that's set up for tournaments, and I know we could

21

get a lot of tournaments here on Maui if we had that

22

kind of complex.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And

they could put in a five-field complex

Thank you.

Well, if we can -- that 150

24

acres squared away, gives us a lot more options and

25

allows the Department to maybe be more innovative in
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what we can do with this 40 acres, Members.

2

Mr. Pontanilla, questions on this project?

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

The

4

gymnasium complex, as mentioned earlier, you going

5

to be having rooms at the complex?

6

that it's going to be air conditioned in the gym.

7

MR. MATSUI:

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

I'm assuming

We weren't planning on air conditioning.
Okay.

My only concern is that,

you know, Kihei is -- can get hot, man.

That's my

10

only concern, you know, how much heat is going to be

11

generated in the gymnasium as well as in those

12

offices, yeah.

13

be -- at least the offices in regards to air

14

condition.

Maybe some consideration should

15

MR. MATSUI:

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

Okay, we can look at it.
Thank you.

I would say calculate the additional cost

for an air conditioned facility.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Chair.

But what would be more helpful is you

21

haven't told us what is the gym being designed for,

22

500 people, 2,000 people.

23

gymnasium?

24
25

MR. MATSUI:

What's the scope of your

The gym seating, I think we're lopking at a

thousand.

It wasn't going to be a large spectator

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

215

BF 4/13/04

1

gym.

2

rather than having, you know, major spectator types.

3

Right.

4
5

It was more for the youth leagues and sports,

CHAIR HOKAMA:

the Lahaina Civic Center?

6

MR. MATSUI:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

So a thousand seat would be equivalent to

No, I think Lahaina is more like two.
2,000?
2,500, I think.
Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina, your turn.

Thank you, Chair.

Any plans for

11

like outdoor basketball courts?

12

outside of like Eddie Tam and you have outdoor

13

basketball courts I think by -- why is it slipping

14

my mind?

15

outdoor basketball courts.

16

at that as well for this complex?

17

MR. MATSUI:

You have them

I know Eddie Tam is one complex you have
Do you plan on looking

Yeah, in the plans that we had, you know,

18

there was none, but there'S a piece -- like a

19

triangular piece of property on -- right next to the

20

gulch, but on the other side of the gulch, and the

21

master plan showed it as tennis courts, but, you

22

know, the jury is still out on whether that's a good

23

site, because right now Kalama Park, you would have

24

four courts there and people -- we were looking at

25

two more courts down the road.

So, you know, we're
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looking at Kalama probably would be your major

2

tennis area and putting the tennis courts over

3

there, I don't know, may not work, so that could be

4

an area we could put like basketball courts.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

How about any consideration for

6

using one of the fields for football?

SorrYr I'm a

7

football buff, but I know most of the Pop Warner

8

football games are played at War Memorial r but

9

occasionally they go up to Makawao to play and I

10

think even Lahaina.

11

football games out in Lahaina once in a while?

12

they currently play the Pop Warner games in Kihei at

13

where?

14

MR. BUCK:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

17

MR. MATSUI:

Do they have a Pop Warner

At Kalama.
Kalama.
At Kalama Park as well.

Oh r okay.

You can do football in a soccer field.

18

soccer field is a little wider than a football

19

field.

20
21

And

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

A

You just get portable goal posts or

something?

22

MR. MATSUI:

That's correct.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

And finally, how about -- well, I'm

24

hoping that you'll actively look for some private

25

contributions towards this $13 million project over
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the long term.

2

that live in that area of the island, so I would

3

hope we can get some help from the private sector as

4

well.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. CORREA:

There's some very prominent people

Mr. Correa.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We can get this Makena

7

landing stuff done, we can start looking at that

8

issue.

9
10

11
12
13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Mr. Director.

Thank

you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

We will see about that.

Mr. Mateo?

Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Chair.

My only question

14

is about the lighting of the ball parks, of the ball

15

fields.

16

-- a lighting ordinance for Maui, and I hope it

17

doesn't -- I hope we don't move forward with a

18

lighting configuration that is similar to what we

19

have at Keopuolani Park, unfortunately, because

20

there's a lot of light pollution from that and

21

there's technology out there that just shows the

22

lights, you know, can go right down onto the field

23

and that's it.

24

that something that you folks are looking at

25

incorporating into the plans?

We're looking at passing an ordinance about

Doesn't leak out anywhere.
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1

MR. MATSUI:

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

That's right.
Thank you, Chair.

That's

all my concerns.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Carroll.

Everything else has been brought up.

Questions?

Is the pavilion part of Phase

I, Mr. Matsui?

8

MR. MATSUI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, it's not.
Okay.

Because I didn't see it mentioned

10

either with Phase I or Phase II.

11

then be part of Phase II, the large pavilion?

12

just reading from the original master plans, said

13

jogging paths and large pavilion.

14

MR. MATSUI:

It is going to

If I'm not mistaken, I think the pavilion got

15

taken out because of the space when we added in

16

the -- the gymnasium.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm

Okay, okay.

What would also help us --

18

give us your also -- within the request so they can

19

complete all the requests for this project, besides

20

the air conditioning consideration, give us a

21

your best 2005 -- excuse me, 2004 estimate on Phase

22

II requirements and then a projected time frame

23

also.

24

That's not a problem.

25

MR. MATSUI:

And again, if it's past 2010, that's fine.

Okay

I

we'll do that.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Again, can be very rough preliminary cost

2

estimates that it would take to complete Phase II as

3

well as the additional operating impact of

4

additional position counts to maintain the -- the

5

community park in the manner that you folks have I

6

guess provided this Committee as the goal, Category

7

3, Category 2.

8

Park Phase I?

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Any other questions with South Maui
Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you.

The irrigation

10

system from the treatment plant, will you know where

11

this thing going to be located?

12

along Piilani Highway or is it coming down to the

13

North-South Collector Road?

14
15

16

MR. MATSUI:

Is it going to run

I think it comes down the North-South

Collector.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

North-South Collector Road.

17

there is possible customers up in that area that's

18

why, Hope Chapel as well as Hale Mahaolu.

19
20
21
22
23

MR. MATSUI:

So

Yeah, it's already there, I think, because

our Kihei Community Center is on it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Oh, okay.

So how far the line

runs up to?
MR. BUCK:

It goes past Safeway.

Safeway is -- that

24

Piilani Village, Safeway's located, that's all on

25

reclaimed water.

The medial strip in Pi'ikea is --
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medial strip -- the retention basin/park behind

2

Safeway is on reclaimed water and then all the way

3

up to where the North-South Collector Road is and

4

then going south to where it ends.

5

area -- Hagai Institute, that's all on reclaimed

6

water right now too.

7

understanding the reclaimed water is going to go

8

farther north.

9

that Public Works is going to do.

10

But that whole

And then -- it's from my

I think that's one of the requests

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So, you know, as they -- I know

11

we're getting off the subject, but as they provide

12

more North-South Collector Road availability going

13

north, would you know if part of the plans is to put

14

in the facilities for irrigation water?

15

like that's the direction that you're taking.

16

MR. BUCK:

It seems

Yeah, I think the North-South Collector Road,

17

the bike path, and the green way is all going to be

18

on reclaimed water.

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

Okay, other questions?

Ms. Tavares.

Yeah, when you're looking at the

22

air conditioning or air cooling system kind of

23

thing, and maybe you could look at what it has cost

24

to retrofit after construction, because we did that

25

with Lahaina -- Lahaina gym, and that cost was what,
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1

over a million dollars to do that air conditioning

2

after the fact?

3

design it into the building, you know, in the design

4

construction phase.

So it might be more economical to

And perhaps there's other alternatives to air

5

6

conditioning, if there's a, you know, air cooling

7

system rather than a full on air conditioning

8

system.

9

if you talk with some of the energy people or even

I don't know what's out there, but I think

10

Maui Electric, if there's any opportunity to do a

11

combined heat and power kind of a thing.

12

you will have hot water in the locker rooms, I would

13

presume?

14

gym?

Because

Are there going to be locker rooms in this

Showers?

15

MR. MATSUI:

Yes, small ones, yes.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Small ones.

Yeah, so there might

17

be an opportunity there to do a combined heat and

18

power when they -- the waste product is actually

19

cold air.

20

resources out there that can help.

21

able to help in that area too.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It's kind of neat, but there's some maybe

Thank you.

Kal should be

Any other questions ( Members?

23

Okay, let us move to West Maui.

West Maui we have

24

two projects, Napili Park phase II B, 27-8, 400,000,

25

construction, park assessment.

Mr. Matsui, please.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

222

BF 4/13/04

1

MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, Napili Park, 400,000 would complete the

2

two tennis courts, basketball court, and a tot lot.

3

Phase II A was contracted earlier for 460,000, and

4

that was for the mass grading, construction of

5

walkways, parking lot, irrigation system, and

6

landscaping.

7

the two tennis courts, basketball court, and tot

8

lot.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

MR. MATSUI:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MR. MATSUI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, Phase II A is just starting construction.
Just starting construction.

Okay.

The

That I s correct.
Are you planning to dovetail this project

II B upon completion of II A?

16

MR. MATSUI:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

Phase II A is completed, Mr. Matsui?

full amount has been encumbered?

13

15

So Phase II B would -- would add in

Yes, it would.
Mr. Carroll, questions on this project,

Napili Park phase II B?

19

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.

Mr. Kane?
No.

Mr. Mateo?
Chairman, yeah, just, again, perhaps

24

to re-emphasize the point that Mr. Kane made on the

25

prior project regarding the lighting, lighting
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considerations for the tennis courts -- or wherever

2

this lights are going to go.

3

MR. MATSUI:

I'm not sure if we're lighting these courts.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

Well, the reference to

5

additional costs for electricity for lights, is that

6

interior lights, then?

7

MR. MATSUI:

Parking lot, yes.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Parking lot, okay.

Okay, thank you.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

Mr. Molina?

No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
Yes, thank you.

Are you -- are

15

you looking at solar lighting in any -- especially

16

like in parking lots and stuff like that?

17

we've got to make a more concerted on the part of

18

the County to try to use renewable energy.

19

the pathway at Keopuolani Park is solar lights, and

20

I think since those were put in theY've got, you

21

know, the next, next, next model of solar lighting

22

that seems to be

23

changes so fast, so there are more efficient lights

24

around, and I don't know if that's in the purview --

25

if you've checked those out.

I know

you know, that technology
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1

And the other -- the other thing that just

2

kind of -- kind of hit me was on -- going back to

3

the Kihei gym.

4

surface, and it might be a candidate for putting PV

5

panels to help power the electricity or give the

6

power for an air conditioning system, and that might

7

be something that, you know, we could get credits

8

for or somebody who would want to demonstrate as a

9

project to put it on the roofs and work a -- you

The gym has a lot of, you know, roof

10

know, because net metering is a reality here.

11

think Maui Electric would work with -- with us to

12

try to put in some PV and see how it works out.

13

I

You know, I think we've got to try -- try to

14

look at some of these things, because as we bring

15

all these -- I see electrical costs, electrical

16

costs, and we've got to try to figure out ways to

17

give us the cost savings over time, even though the

18

installation of a PV system might be more expensive

19

than just putting in a regular electrical system,

20

but the cost savings, you know, they can do the

21

analysis for that.

22

have worked with other private businesses to look at

23

PV installations that have saved money to

24

know, over the long -- over the long haul for

25

private industry.

And I believe the folks at MECO

I'd sure like to see the public
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sector get involved with this sort of thing.
So I hope that -- you know, and I guess the

2
3

question comes to my mind is does our -- is it part

4

of the process for the plans or even the conceptual

5

plans to go through Mr. Kobayashi when you have your

6

park -- as you're developing your conceptual plans?

7

Is there any point in which he reviews what the

8

plans might be?

9

MR. MATSUI:

We don't as a matter of course route it

10

through Mr. Kobayashi, but we've been -- you know,

11

he's been in close contact with us in trying to put

12

some of these -- these lights and, you know, energy

13

saving devices.

14

The latest one was looking at some LED lights for --

15

at Kanaha Park, some of these security type

16

lighting.

17

it didn't pan out.

18

their advertisement, you know, was not what -- what

19

you got, so we did not -- we ended up not putting

20

in.

21

So, yeah, we have a good rapport.

And he had gone to Oahu to get some, but
What -- I guess what was said in

We're looking at this solar type to save

22

energy, but, you know, the technology is still not

23

there as far as giving you a practical thing that

24

works over a long time.

25

like a pilot project.

The one at Keopuolani was
It's not working now.
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1

it stopped working -- the batteries died down I

2

think maybe like three years ago.

3

back to the manufacturer, the guy was no longer in

4

business, so we had to get some other type of

5

battery to put in.

6

few years later, we're replacing the whole system

7

now.

8

not working.

9

When we try to go

And now here we are, you know, a

You know, it's -- the lights are out.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

They're

We can -- we take your comments with much

10

appreciation, Mr. Matsui, but I think with critical

11

mass from the wastewater treatment plant and the

12

proposed park, there's ways to still kill the cat,

13

so we shall try, nonetheless.

14

on this project of Napili Park Phase II B.

15

Park rest room, Mr. Matsui.

16

MR. MATSUI:

Any other questions
Papalaua

You know, as you know, Papalaua Park is

17

located in a relatively undeveloped area.

There's

18

no utilities to that area for water or sewer, and

19

it's also in a tsunami zone.

You know, there's a

20

lot of problems to the site.

So we're looking at

21

like a very inexpensive way to put a rest room

22

there.

23

toilet that will be shipped from the mainland over

24

and just package installing it.

25

a --

And so what you're looking at is a package

So, you know, it's
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MR. MATSUI:

You mean a septic
Yeah, that would be

septic tank program?
another problem is,
It would

3

you know, how we're going to sewer it.

4

have to be a septic tank definitely, and we would

5

have to work with Department of Health on like a

6

any kind of seepage system.

7

traditional rest room that we're putting.

8
9

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So this is not your

You have a site determined already for this

project, Mr. Matsui?
MR. MATSUI:

Not specifically, but, you know, probably

11

would have to be the widest and the -- anything

12

that's the highest elevation.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, besides SMA considerations from the

14

Planning Department, are there any other -- has the

15

Department already done all of its required

16

processing and notification of appropriate agencies,

17

since you are in the makai side of the road and

18

beach area?

19

MR. MATSUI:

No.

This project is still at a conceptual

20

stage.

I mean, all we've got is like some catalogs

21

that we looked at and the manufacturers sent us some

22

information on cost, but we haven't looked at a

23

site, we haven't done any permitting or anything.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Questions, Members?

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Mateo?

No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Molina?

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Kane?

6

Okay, Members, let us move to the next district.

7

believe there is none for Lanai this coming year.

8

Let us look to the district of Molokai.

9

the project would be on 29-11, Maunaloa Community

10

11

I

I believe

Center.
MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, several years ago -- gee, more than

12

several.

13

County appropriated $500,000 as a grant to Molokai

14

Ranch and they entered -- Molokai Ranch entered into

15

agreement with the County to build a community

16

center at the site of where the existing community

17

center building is and after completed deed the

18

property and the community center over to the

19

County.

20

Maybe I think it was six years ago the

And so that agreement was done.
The Ranch had been negotiating with a

21

contractor.

They had several public meetings on

22

Molokai in Maunaloa setting the size and, you know,

23

the requirements for the building that the community

24

was satisfied with.

25

to negotiate a contract with the -- with the

However, when the Ranch tried
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contractor they were short some funds and they've

2

been trying to reduce the scope/ and I guess they've

3

been unsuccessful/ so finally they came to us

4

saying/ well/ give us another $200/000 and we can

5

build a community center and then turn it over to

6

you as originally agreed on.

7

that we are requesting right now.

8

still there/ it's encumbered under the grant

9

agreement with Molokai Ranch.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So that is the 200/000
The 500/000 is

Mr-. Mateo?
Thank you.

Thank you/ Mr. Chair.

12

And I think it's -- it's important to also know that

13

just I think the end of last year/ the existing

14

community center had actually been -- been condemned

15

and it was the -- it was the Department people who

16

actually went and took a look at the facility and

17

damage beyond repair this particular point and

18

Maunaloa community has no community center/ which

19

does provide a lot of pioblems for this small

20

community.

21

I'd like to go back to the initial 500/000

22

for -- that was the grant with Molokai Ranch.

23

Because when they had met with the community and

24

they had discussed this project with the County/

25

they provided renderings of this particular
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1

facility.

Renderings of this facility that would

2

have cost $500,000 then included a swimming pool for

3

the community.

4

omitted from the plans because of the Department's

5

recommendation to I guess cut some costs of the

6

project.

7

omitted and the cost of the project down the road is

8

still an additional $200,000 more.

That swimming pool has since been

And, you know, the swimming pool had been

At this particular point, Mr. Chairman, the

9

10

Maunaloa community does have a group together

11

working with the Ranch to try to see what can be

12

done to help expedite this particular project,

13

because the Maunaloa Community Center is a priority

14

for the Maunaloa community.

15

CHAIR HOKA.MA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Molina.
Yeah, thank you, Chairman.

What's

17

the capacity of this community center that you're

18

looking at?

19
20
21

MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, I'm going to have to check on that.

I

can't recall offhand.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Any other amenities that's

22

being considered, aside from the standard ones that

23

we have at most of our community centers?

24
25

MR. MATSUI:

Yeah, just parking and rest rooms, storage

rooms, kitchen, you know, your standard community
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center.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

Do we have a

5

copy of the grant agreement that was made with

6

Molokai Ranch?

7

MR. MATSUI:

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

10

11

Yes, we do.
And in that agreement did they

agree to the $500,000 and then that should be
honored?
MR. MATSUI:

The grant agreement specified certain steps

12

that needed to be taken, like the first of which was

13

signing off on the preliminary plans by the County,

14

and that would trigger payment of a certain amount

15

of money, a portion of it, and then another trigger

16

was starting construction, and then 50 percent

17

completion.

18

the plans, so the project never started.

19

the funds -- none of the funds were expended.

20

you know, the grant agreement never got implemented.

21

As far as the Ranch's obligation for it, that's a

22

good question.

23

answer.

24
25

We never got past the signing off on
So none of
So,

I think maybe Corp. Counsel can

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Corp. Counsel should answer

that, yeah.
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MR. MATSUI:

And my understanding, it's a two-sided thing,

2

so if they pullout

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

4

MR. MATSUI:

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

We're stuck.

Yeah.
Yeah, maybe question for Corp.

6

Counsel in regards to the grant agreement with

7

Molokai Ranch.

8

is that the grant agreement weren't really executed.

9

Am I right?

Although the -- .but what I'm hearing

10

MR. MATSUI:

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

12

MR. MATSUI:

13
14

It was signed.
It was signed.

But provisions of moving it along never -- it

never happened.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So if the agreement was signed,

15

Corp. Counsel, what is the obligation of Molokai

16

Ranch?

17
18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel, are you prepared to

give a response?
MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Well, it

20

depends on where they are.

If the Ranch has

21

accepted funds, then we would -- the County would

22

look at getting reimbursed those funds if the

23

project wasn't going to go forward.

24

sure exactly where we are in that process and the

25

terms of the grant agreement.

I'm just not

I know that if there
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1

was property purchased, there's usually provisions

2

in the grant agreement that the property goes back

3

to the county, and including personal property as

4

well.

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Can you take a look at the

6

grant agreement and corne up with your findings?

7

Maybe not tonight, but --

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel.

9

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Yes, sure.

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'd be happy to.

Okay, thank you.

Okay, we shall forward that request to

12

allow the Department the appropriate time to

13

respond.

14

will await findings of the request before the Chair

15

makes any additional comments on this project.

16

Anything else, Members?

17

Ms. Tavares?

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Kane?

I

Mr. Mateo.

Chairman, not of -- not of the

18

Maunaloa Community Center, but I'd like to, if

19

allowed, to ask the Department questions on two

20

specific Molokai projects that they're identifying

21

for '06.

22
23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Let -- let us finish '05 and then I will

grant your request.

24

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Chair.

Okay, I believe that was the only project
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for Molokai.

2

Countywide, Members, 30-11, $1.2 million for

3

underground injection mandates from the United

4

States Federal EPA.

5

MR. MATSUI:

We have one more project under

Mr. Matsui.

The 1.2 is for construction of various -- you

6

know, taking off the cesspools and putting in septic

7

tanks or -- and/or connecting to a County sewer.

8

you know, last year we appropriated $350,000 and

9

that was for design of these, so the 1.2 million is

10

for construction now.

11

who's working on the design right now.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We have a consultant on board

What is your best comment this evening

13

regarding the ability to meet the April 5, 2005

14

deadline as imposed by the EPA?

15

MR. MATSUI:

As

We met with EPA and their

what they told

16

us was as long as they can see that we're moving

17

ahead -- and so like if we've awarded a contract or

18

we're going out to bid, that would be good enough

19

for them.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mr. Matsui, this $1.2 million will

21

take care of all remaining facilities that need

22

upgrading or closure?

23

MR. MATSUI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

That's correct.
I'm pretty sure you provided us a list of

the facilities.

You may need to refresh us, please,
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in writing later.

2

project?

Ms. Tavares, questions, on this

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Mr. Molina?
No.

Mr. Mateo?

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No.

Mr. Kane?
Yes.

Just a follow-up.

So that

12

communication with EPA is a phone call or was it a

13

letter?

14

MR. MATSUI:

It was a meeting that we sat with the EPA

15

people.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So was there a follow-up in getting

17

that statement in writing so that we can protect

18

ourselves in the event that later on they say that

19

wasn't said in a meeting and here's our daily fines

20

that you folks are going to incur from EPA?

21

MR. MATSUI:

No, we have not followed up with any kind of

22

letter.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

May I suggest, Mr. Chair, that the

24

Director just validate the date, the time of the

25

meeting, and say per our discussion, we are just
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1

following up, whenever that meeting was, but when

2

he's dealing with EPA, verbal is not a good thing to

3

depend on, bottom line.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Maybe a memorandum of understanding might

5

be an appropriate tool.

6

the Department that --

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

10

Okay, we shall recommend to

Thank you.

-- they utilize Corporation Counsel to have

such a document.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Just a strong suggestion of getting

11

something verified in writing, and that's -- that's

12

my two cents on that, Mr. Chair.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Mr. Carroll?

Thank you.
Okay, no other

14

questions on this.

15

consent decrees or Federal mandates, a lot of

16

requests.

17

Mr. Kane.

18

Again, you notice we either have

If there are none, the Chair will -- yes,

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Just the one right above, and all it

19

is is to provide clarity.

20

one that we had the earlier discussion?

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

You know the grease trap

Yes.
Although it's showing zero in '05

23

under CIP, there is on page 13-15 of the Details a

24

$50,000 appropriation under the B account, and if

25

that's -- then maybe the FY '06 number should be
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1

less -- 50,000 less, since there is monies going

2

towards this already.

3

Director would like to just verify that, because it

4

was communicated to us that this is going to be a

5

total project of 50,000 design, 300 construction,

6

and since they have an appropriation under the B

7

account on page 13-15, that that number would be

8

reduced.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Office?

11

MR. MATSUI:

So I don't know if the Budget

Comment from the Department or the Budget

Yeah, that's correct.

If it is appropriated

12

in this year's B account, then we should minus that

13

from the $300,000.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And, Mr. Chair.

Yes, sir.
I don't want to take away from

17

Mr. Mateo's opportunity to ask about other projects,

18

but at whatever time you feel is appropriate, I'd

19

like to continue to ask a question or two on the

20

grease trap issue.

21
22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Why don't we finish it up, since we're on

it.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No problem.
Thank you.

Thank you.
Because this is also a

Federal mandate, is it possible for us to move this
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would you folks be able

1

back up into '05 and get

2

to complete this project of getting the six

3

facilities in compliance?

4
5

6
7

MR. MATSUI:

We have a consultant on board right now, so,

yes, that would be possible.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

And then, Mr. Chair, we're

talking with Public Works tomorrow; is that correct?

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay, so I'll follow up my questions

10

with Public Works, because again it comes down

11

to the procedure on how they were dealing with the

12

daily fines, because they -- I think they had it

13

except up -- anyway, we'll get into it tomorrow, but

14

my questions will be for tomorrow on that.

15

you.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MS. KOLLER:

Thank you.

Thank

Yes, Tamara.

Yes, Mr. Chair.

Just to let you know that we

18

did send an email to the Director so he would be

19

prepared to respond to the question tomorrow.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

Thank you.

I'm done, Chair.

Thank you.
Mr. Chair.

Mr. Pontanilla.
In regards to grease trap, the

$50,000 that we talked about in the B account,
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1

understood that it was going to be grease traps that

2

could be taken care of like under the counter,

3

rather than something that needed to be designed.

4

MR. MATSUI:

No, some of them.

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

6

MR. MATSUI:

Some of them.

Not all of them.

Because each one would have

7

to be sized and -- depending on the community

8

center, the usage or the occupancy, I mean.

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So the -- when you say remove

10

50,000 from the 300,000, and only some of them going

11

to be worked on, once we move that 50,000, you know,

12

250,000 would be the only figure that you would get.

13

MR. MATSUI:

No, I'm assuming that we will get that 50,000

14

in the B account, and so to complete the rest we

15

would need 250.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

17

MR. MATSUI:

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20
21

250, okay.

250 plus 50's 300.
Okay, fine.

Thank you.

One last call, any further questions

regarding this area?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Seeing none.

Chairman, thank you.

Mr. Mateo.
The first

22

the first item I'd like to ask the Department for

23

assistance with is on Program 29-12.

24

Kaunakakai gym improvements that is being planned

25

for Fiscal Year '06.

This is the

Chairman, this particular
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project, the Department had just recently spent

2

almost $200,000 in reflooring the Kaunakakai gym,

3

and the reflooring was due to moisture damage and

4

extensive termite damage.

5

gym and the completion of the work, the floor was

6

totally replaced and it was -- the way it's normally

7

been done, one floor put on top of -- keeps

8

compiling on top of each other.

9

is not only on the old flooring but throughout the

Upon inspection of the

The termite damage

10

entire gym, and I'm kind of worried that we're going

11

to wait a year to tent this facility, and, you know,

12

that termite damage for -- you know, to wait another

13

year to deal with the termite problems might only

14

add more problems to that gym.

15

Mr. Chairman, is why we're going to wait one year to

16

tent when the scope of the termite damage can just,

17

you know, like cause havoc on the almost 200,000 we

18

already spent last year.

19

considerations for this project in looking at 'OS?

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MR. MATSUI:

My concern,

So, you know, any

Department.
Your point is well taken.

You know, if -- if

22

the money was moved up, we could use it earlier.

As

23

far as the flooring, though, what was -- there was

24

two problems.

25

different floor -- levels of flooring piled on top

One was because there are like four
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1

of each other.

The moisture kept pushing up to the

2

top level so the floor is always slippery.

3

we did was when we took off all of the flooring we

4

put a -- like an air

5

that the floor could breathe.

So what

air pocket in between so

The reason the floor had to be replaced

6

7

was -- well, besides that moisture problem, was more

8

importantly was one corner of the gym -- you know,

9

the gym is supported on these post and piers

10

throughout the gym, and that corner, because there

11

was a lot of flooding, the water would flow through,

12

so that part got like dry-rot so it just kind of

13

collapsed.

14

I think it sagged like a foot.

15

to shore that up and then redo the gym.

16

So the gym floor just started sagging.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So that's why we had

And, Mr. Matsui, we also went -- you

17

know, I mean, I don't want to leave out the termite

18

damage.

19

MR. MATSUI:

Right.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Because the areas that you stepped

21

on, you know, your foot cracked the floor.

22

you know, so my concern was it was part of the need

23

to change the entire floor.

24

my concern is we have a new floor and I'm just --

25

you know, we still have the termite problem.

And I'm just -- again,
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1

just worried about the initial investment and

2

waiting another year to actually tent.

3

MR. MATSUI:

Yes.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So we're going to just -- we're

5

going to wait the year and just hope that the new

6

floor does not get attacked?

7

MR. MATSUI:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

Yes.
And, Mr. Chair,

I'm going to move to the next one.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

Okay, thank you.

Danny, excuse me.
Yes.
Why don't you ask him how much the

fumigation will cost.

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Fumigation cost.

How much will the fumigation cost

16

only, because you have painting and everything else

17

in there.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department.

19

MR. MATSUI:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

Chairman.

23

Park, and this is One Alii park improvements.

24

Chair, this Council in 2003 appropriated $200,000

25

for the electrical upgrades and parking lot

Fumigation, I think maybe 20, 25,000.
Find it, you got it.
Thank you, I will.

Thank you,

The other one, Mr. Chairman, is One Alii
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improvements of One Alii Park.

The Administration

2

somehow allowed this -- these $200 -- 200[000 to

3

lapse before beginning this project.

4

this point[ Chairman[ continues to sit in disrepair.

5

And we're also looking at in Fiscal Year '06 to do

6

the same project we said we were going to do in

7

2003[ with a little caveat [ it now costing us

8

$30,000 more to wait.

One Alii at

9

So, again[ Chairman, I'm looking at these

10

projects that[ one, we was supposed to have done

11

this two fiscal years ago[ and now we're still

12

saying in 2006 we still going to it.

13

I'm just concerned about like how -- what we talked

14

about earlier today with replacement of equipment,

15

we keep pushing it back.

16

Park is our largest community park that we have on

17

Molokai and we just cannot continue pushing it back

18

for repairs and improvements any longer[ Chairman.

19

And [ you know[

I'm concerned One Alii

So again, I ask the Department, you know,

20

your evaluations of One Alii Park.

21

you is 2006[ you know, the year that we're going to

22

wait to get this particular project moved to a point

23

of actually addressing this park's problems?

24
25

MR. MATSUI:

And again I ask

Yeah, you're correct that there was an

appropriation earlier that lapsed, and, you know, it
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1

is a priority project for us, but I guess, you know,

2

the overall budgetary picture is that the funding

3

had to be moved back, so it's something that we're

4

going to have to deal with also.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So, Mr. Matsui, when these CIP

6

projects, who stays on top of them so that funds

7

don't lapse?

Who bird dogged these things?

8

MR. MATSUI:

That's my job.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

And aside from the

10

Kaunakakai -- up from the One Alii Park, then is it

11

that your Division has just too many projects to

12

monitor?

13

MR. MATSUI:

At the time when the new Administration came

14

in, you know, there was a budget shortfall, so we

15

were asked to put a hold on a number of projects so

16

that they could generate some savings.

17

know, these are

18

was put a hold on.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So, you

this is one of the projects that

Okay, thank you.

Again, Mr. Chair,

20

thank you.

I just wanted to bring these two

21

projects, you know, to the forefront, because

22

sometimes I think there's projects that we -- we do

23

that is really not complete in its form and then it

24

just gets pushed on to another fiscal year.

25

me, the longer we wait on some projects, we're not
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doing anybody any justice.

We're just, you know,

2

possibly looking at spending more money down the

3

road in trying to fix a problem that we could have

4

done early on.

5

Chairman r and thank you.

Thank you for this opportunity,

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Chair.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pontanilla.

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

Thank you.

Yeah, I'd like to add a comment

in regards to this park.

I've gone out with Danny

10

in regards to looking over the facilities, and what

11

Danny is saying is so true.

12

the repair work, then I would suggest to the

13

Department take a look at the technical upgrading,

14

because what I saw out there was pretty unsafe.

15

need to be corrected as soon as possible.

16

would recommend that the Department put high

17

priority on the electrical upgrading.

18

bad.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

If we can't do all of

So I

It's pretty

A few quick questions, electrical

20

upgrading, can that be done by your Maintenance

21

Division that has electricians?

22

project or is this a complete -- what you would

23

what you would try to convince us is a CIP?

24
25

MR. MATSUI:

It

Is this an R&M

It could be done by our in-house people, but,

you know, it's kind of a borderline thing where, you
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know, if we contract it out, it could get -- it gets

2

done a lot sooner.

3
4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Well, thank you for that comment.

Second, One Alii, is that the County-owned park?

5

MR. MATSUI:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.
Good.

Third, the funds that have lapsed,

7

was that cash, bond money?

8

funds?

9
10
11

MR. MATSUI:
CHAIR HOKAMA:

What was the source of

It was cash.
None of the funds were used for design

work, Mr. Matsui?

12

MR. MATSUI:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

None, no.
Well, you had -- still in a batter's box,

14

Mr. Mateo.

Okay, why don't we see if we can see how

15

we can assist your electrical needs.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair.

Yes, ma' am.
Can I ask, has anyone gone out to

19

assess the electrical problem out there, like an

20

electrician or electrical inspector?

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is there anybody in the district?

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I mean, not that I don't trust

23

Mr. Pontanilla's talent, but do we have an

24

official -- has the Department had an official

25

assessment of that?
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

please.

3

MR. CORREA:

Department?

Department! can you respond!

Thank you! Mr. Chair.

We did send out our

4

electricians I donrt know how many years ago, but

5

they did renovations in the pavilion and rest room

6

areas! but it's a long service line, I believe, from

7

I guess Molokai Electric.

8

meter to revamp the electrical system.

9

problem with the service, then thatrs I guess

10

11

We can only go up to the
If therers a

Molokai Electric.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

At this time werre unaware whether

12

itrs the service connection concern or a facility

13

concern.

14

assist the Department so that we can be better

15

informed of the status?

16

Mr. Director?

17

MR. CORREA:

Can someone from the district assist

Is that possible,

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We need to send our

18

electricians to Molokai to analyze the situation,

19

one electrician.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

Mr. Chair.

Yes, ma'am.
Is there not an electrician on

Molokai?

24

MR. CORREA:

Not in our Department.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No, I mean on the island.
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could we ask somebody that's already on the island

2

to go out and take a look at it and make

3

recommendations, they're a licensed electrician,

4

could probably do that for less than the cost of

5

flying our person over to do that assessment.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Has -- maybe we could ask -- maybe,

7

Mr. Mateo, what you could do to assist the Committee

8

is if it's a service connection concern, then

9

obviously it's still utility.

So maybe someone from

10

the utility can make that determination.

11

their answer is no, it is not a service connection

12

problem, it is everything from the meter and on the

13

property, we know it's going to be us.

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah, Mr. Chair.

And if

What I saw

15

was beyond the meter, not coming from the main

16

source.

17

looked real bad was the area around the stage, which

18

is outdoors.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Basically we toured the facility and what

Okay.

I know where that is.

20

you for your comments, Members.

21

Mr. Mateo.

Okay, anything else?

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

understanding.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank

We will work with
I would like to --

Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, for

-- wrap up CIP and thank Mr. Matsui.

I

would like to give Recreation Division their due and
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their appropriate time and consideration by this

2

Committee.

3

till 8:00 p.m. and then we'll complete the

4

Department.

So as they prepare, let us take a recess

(Gavel) .

7:52 p.m.

5

RECESS:

6

RECONVENE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8:02 p.m.

(Gavel).

Let us reconvene the meeting.

8

This is the 13th of August -- August.

9

13th of April, 2004.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

This is the

Excuse me.

Must be working too hard.

Thank you.

Members, first, thank you to

12

the Department for being patient.

13

your patience with this Committee.

14

Members, a large component of this Department is the

15

Division of Recreation and Support Services.

16

this time I will ask the Director first if he has

17

comments, either he or the Deputy, then we can go

18

straight to the Division head.

19

MR. CORREA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We appreciate
At this time,

So at

I have Tamara Horcajo

20

here, who'S my Recreation Chief, who will answer all

21

the questions.

22
23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Ms. Horcajo, any questions at this

time?
MS. HORCAJO:

Thank you, Chairman Hokama and die hard

Members of the County Council.

Thank you so much
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for your support and assistance with our Department

2

and its budget.

3

you an overview of the Division which we're

4

discussing at this time.

5

I will take an opportunity to give

Recreation and Support Service Division is

6

responsible for the daily maintenance operations of

7

the Department which support the recreation

8

programs.

9

recreation programs, which is the County-sponsored

The Division operates the rec -- Type 1

10

recreation programs, which includes the newly

11

developed community classes that have been

12

implemented, as well as all the permitting within

13

the Department for the community centers, the gyms,

14

and the fields, as well as the PALS program.

15

operations are managed by five districts, Central

16

District, East District, which operates Hana, South

17

District, West District, which manages Lanai, and

18

the island of Molokai.

19

These

Our daily operations program is working

20

towards accreditation, and we've been working on

21

this for approximately a year and a half now with

22

the guidelines of the National Recreation and Park

23

Association.

24

process is to do a self assessment, of which we

25

tried to give you a brief overview of that

The first step in the accreditation
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1

assessment, which included a park-by-park

2

identification of the tasks that are involved -- the

3

maintenance tasks that are involved in each park.

4

This is the very first step.
Our second step will be to identify each of

5
6

the parks in terms of what the community, the

7

budget, the Department, and the users would like to

8

see the level of service at each of our park

9

locations.

That has not yet been initiated.

We

10

have not gotten to that step.

So I apologize.

11

might have been a bit premature in trying to present

12

an overview of the park maintenance capabilities at

13

this point.

14

is not our intent to provide the same type of

15

service at every park.

16

according to the level of service desired by the

17

community and as budget allows.

18

done that assessment.

I

As Councilmember Kane brought out, it

Each park will be assessed

We have not yet

With our recreation programs we are aligning

19
20

ourselves with the National Alliance for Youth

21

Sports.

22

can keep our cultural uniqueness, as well as gain

23

the knowledge of the national policies and

24

procedures and guidelines with regard to recreation

25

programs.

This alliance is being initiated so that we

We think it1s a big boom, and our
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1

Division also has the PALS program, which you'll

2

hear from.

3

are also working towards accreditation.

We're saving the best for last, and they

That's a brief overview of our parks.

4

As you

5

see, we do have a large request for Fiscal Year 2005

6

and I am willing and prepared to answer any

7

questions you have.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you very much, Ms. Horcajo.
Members, as she did just note in her closing

10

statements, this is a very large component of the

11

Department.

12

measurements under 13-13.

13

by the members.

14

Ms. Tavares first, if you have questions or comments

15

for Ms. Horcajo.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Details would start on 13-20 and in the
I'll entertain questions

This round I will start with

Oh, lots of questions.

I've just

17

been waiting anxiously all evening for this

18

Division, this program.

19

positive note, I'd like to commend the Department

20

for undertaking the accreditation process for the

21

Department.

22

suggested it last budget cycle or the one before

23

that, to look into this getting help from outside

24

and getting assessments done and things like that.

25

So I'm very pleased to see that you have made some

Now, first of all, on a

I believe we suggested it -- the Chair
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1

progress there.

And this is no small task, and I

2

certainly know better than maybe a lot of people.
I think that -- as we talked, I think

3
4

after

5

of the assessment I think it might be better to chop

6

this up or break it up into smaller bite-size

7

pieces, like take one district at a time, maybe

8

where you have most used parks or maybe a couple,

9

instead of trying to do the entire County of Maui

afterwards a little was in your next step

10

park system at one, you know, sweep.

11

just be my comment, but I appreciate the effort that

12

you folks have put into this park-by-park

13

assessment, because it's not an easy task.

14

I'll start out with your E/P count.

15

of your Program -- no 13-17 of the Program Budget,

16

you show an E/P count of -- 13-17, excuse me -- of

17

163.7 plus 20 expansion positions, and then the FY

18

'04 E/P count was 175

19

So are those -- represent those so-called ghost

20

positions?

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MS. HORCAJO:

1

So that would

In 13-7

or 11.3 more than this 163.

Department.
Thank you, Chairman.

Thank you, Charmaine,
it'~

23

or Councilmember Tavares.

24

late.

25

ghost positions that were used in case of emergency

I guess --

getting

The 12 -- our Division previously had 12
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1

hire when we had staff who were out or unavailable

2

to be hired at that time.

3

represent.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

That's what those E/Ps

So at this point in time in your

5

program you feel that you no longer need those kinds

6

of positions for emergency hires?

7

MS. HORCAJO:

Our Division, unlike the Aquatics Division,

8

has a different mechanism for hiring our staff.

9

Aquatics has quite an array of certifications that

10

need to be -- that are mandated for their hire.

11

they use their substitute positions on an ongoing

12

basis.

13

list and our hiring procedure is a bit

So

Our Department hires our staff from a labor

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MS. HORCAJO:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MS. HORCAJO:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MS. HORCAJO:

Quicker.

- - quicker.
Way quicker.

Less cumbersome
Okay.

-- than the Aquatics Division.

20

them in the past.

21

the same extent.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

We have used

They will be missed, but not to

Okay.

Mr. Chair, is it

23

appropriate to talk about the expansion, those 20

24

additional expansion positions at this time, or the

25

26 or whatever it is?

20 E/P, I'm sorry, the 20 E/P
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and expansion?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would have no objections, but what I

3

would ask, Members, if -- I'm going to allow

4

Ms. Tavares to start, so if you do have questions

5

regarding the expansion, that each of you have your

6

opportunity to ask those questions, and then from

7

there we can move on to another area of the

8

division.

9

start off.

10
11

So, Ms. Tavares, if you would please

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

guess that's easiest way to go.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

If we follow the Budget Details, I

Yes.
And I didn't want to go out of

order, so ...

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13-20, Members.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So 13-20 would be the first page.

17

And I think -- we didn't really hear a whole lot

18

about the details about these positions, the Parks

19

Reservation System Administrator and then four

20

positions that appear to be like park rangers.

21

I don't know if I'm assuming too much here, but can

22

you explain a little bit more about those positions?

23

MS. HORCAJO:

And

The positions expansion request for the

24

ocean recreational activities positions, the duties

25

and task position description has been submitted to
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1

Department of Personnel Services who is responsible

2

for then identifying their position classification.

3

So at this time we had presented the outline of the

4

position description, which is a ranger type person

5

who has ocean experience as well as citation powers.

6

We are not putting in the job description that this

7

person carries a sidearm.

8
9

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

So that's the -- the ones

that are the equivalent to Police Officer I and
equivalent to Sergeant, those four positions?

11

MS. HORCAJO:

That's correct.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

MS. HORCAJO:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So at this time --

And this is eight months' funding?

Actually, it's 12 months' funding.
It is 12 months' funding.

15

your Parks Reservation System Administrator

16

position.

17

MS. HORCAJO:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MS. HORCAJO:

What is

The request for -- oh, I'm sorry.
Please, please, Ms. Horcajo.
The request for the Parks Reservation System

20

Administrator was actually -- began over a year ago

21

with the implementation of our RecWare system.

22

are centralizing our permit application systems so

23

that the public can access permits to any facility,

24

any field, any campground from any permit office

25

throughout the County.

This requires additional

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

We

BF 4/13/04

257

1

centralization of services, such as the deposit and

2

refunds with the Finance Department, as well as

3

someone to oversee the system, which includes

4

changing of the

5

the changing of things like the fees so that when a

6

user -- a community member goes in on Lanai and

7

wants to rent the Wailuku Community Center for a

8

graduation party, that the fees will automatically

9

come up, all the conditions, restrictions, and

what they call global settings,

10

whatever applies to that particular facility will

11

come up no matter what permit office they are at.
Along with these -- this RecWare tasks that

12
13

are new to our Department, we are also tasking this

14

position with the new ocean recreation activities

15

permits that were previously -- or are currently

16

attached to the Department of Finance.

17

be a big job.

18

and they will be handling all the paperwork required

19

in both the regular permitting and centralization of

20

our current facilities, as well as the new ocean

21

recreation program.

It is a new job for our Department,

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24
25

So it will

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

Mr. Carroll, questions under the Recreation

Administration program area?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane?

Can you provide us maybe a little bit
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1

more detail on your West Maui half-timers?

2

Currently your

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kane, I'm sorry.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Oh, apologize, Chair.

Just so maybe we can have a good, thorough

6

but smooth review of this, any questions regarding

7

the Administration portion of Recreation Support?

8

That starts on page 13-20, and this is where they

9

have their five expansion positions.

10
11

12
13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No, Chair, I don't have any questions

on 13-20, so I'll yield.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo, anything on

this area?

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pontanilla?
Not on this page.

And I'm sorry if I was -- missed a

18

response.

19

determine -- or what was the determining factors

20

that you folks took into account that you can

21

propose now that the pay scale should be equivalent

22

to a Police Officer I position for your expansion?

23

MS. HORCAJO:

My question to Ms. Horcajo is how did you

Thank you, Chairman.

We looked at the

24

equivalent position of the Department of Land and

25

Natural Resources' ranger equivalents, as well as
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1

police ranger equivalents.

2

time to specifically identify the SR level, and --

3

as the Department of Personnel Services is tasked

4

with identifying the class of service based on our

5

position description.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MS. HORCAJO:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

10

We are not able at this

Okay.
This was a best guess.
No, and that's fine, you know.

I just need

to understand how you chose
MR. BUCK:

Maybe I can clarify it a little bit.

What we

11

were talking about through the budget process, we

12

were also doing the ORAP concerns, and we at one

13

time were looking at the possibility of using

14

actually Police Officer I's and a Sergeant for the

15

enforcement, but as our discussions have gone with

16

the Police Department and other agencies, we have

17

changed that thinking, but that's kind of

18

the stuff has changed since the submittal of this

19

budget.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for that, Mr. Buck.

some of

How does the

21

Department plan to -- I would assume -- are you

22

looking at someone that will be armed?

23

MS. HORCAJO:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MS. HORCAJO:

We are not looking at
You know, because
-- requesting sidearm.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/13/04

1

260

CHAIR HOKAMA:

the State Land and Natural Resource

2

enforcement people are authorized to carry firearms,

3

and so I know -- I know if you folks base -- you

4

know, mention that as one of the basis of what you

5

were looking at.

6

equivalent to a police officer, I'm looking at

7

enforcement, and if that is also to entail firearms,

8

then is it your intention to work with the Police

9

Department in recruit class training to have the

And so, you know, when I look at

10

proper training that you folks would go through the

11

appropriate Personnel Services review process,

12

including the additional step of whether it's

13

psychological testing

14

MS. HORCAJO:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MS. HORCAJO:

Chairman.
I'm just asking to understand it.
At this time we are not requesting that our

17

park rangers carry firearms, sidearms.

18

point it is the philosophy of our Department that we

19

are not enforcement agency.

20

requesting the ability to cite the abuser of -- the

21

violators using a written permit -- or a written

22

citation, but we do not -- at this point are not

23

considering sidearms or firearms.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

At this

We do -- we are

Now, as it regards,

again, within this expansion area regarding the Park
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1

Reservation System Administrator, can you tell us

2

currently if the Department is utilizing the MIS --

3

let me think of it -- the KIVA system to assist you

4

in your tracking of permits or request for services?

5

MS. HORCAJO:

Thank you.

We have just recently been

6

trained to track the complaints on the KIVA system.

7

Our Deputy Director John Buck has done a great job

8

so far handling the County's requirements with KIVA.

9

However, that has now been drilled down to the

10

division level.

11

will be using KIVA to track our -- our permits for

12

the -- for that program.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MR. BUCK:

The ocean recreational activities

Mr. Buck, you have a comment?

Yeah, just to let you know that the Finance

15

Department has been currently inputting everything

16

into KIVA to track the permit process, which they

17

did -- have not done before.

18

period when it comes over, the

19

basically the work done for us as far as the

20

enforcement aspect or the tracking.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So

So on a transition
they'll have

and I'm happy to hear that

22

that, Mr. Buck, you've been able to get your

23

Department and your Divisions beginning their

24

proficiency levels.

25

How would, Ms. Horcajo, when the request for
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1

service or a complaint is provided, would you -- how

2

is it planned to get that information down to your

3

parks people, your caretakers that would need to

4

then respond to address that complaint or request

5

for services?

6

MS. HORCAJO:

Currently the system is that the complaint

7

comes in on KIVA.

When it deals with the specific

8

district, as it always will, it will be emailed to

9

the district supervisor for a response.

That

10

response comes back to my office.

11

next segment on the KIVA system and complete that

12

section.

13

MR. BUCK:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. BUCK:

I then go to the

I would - - I should
Yes, Mr. Buck.

I also should comment that our plan is kind of

16

a phasing in project.

Our next step after the

17

Division heads are comfortable with the KIVA system,

18

that it will go -- will drill down farther to the

19

program, so that would include the district

20

supervisors, who will be giving those assignments

21

directly on the KIVA system to make, you know,

22

better tracking.

23

originally were doing, I was doing it, then I would

24

have to basically give an email or hard copy to the

25

various Divisions, and a lot of times I wouldn't get

Because right now what we were
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1

a response in a timely manner.

2

the status was.

3

of tail what the Highways Division is doing, is that

4

who is responsible in that district for getting the

5

work done will eventually get the KIVA request -- or

6

the request for services.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I wouldn't know what

So what we're trying to do is kind

Thank you for your comment.

Let's see,

8

anything else under Recreation Administration?

9

Mr. Kane.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Because you've said that the

11

philosophy is going to stay away from sidearm, are

12

you folks going to be providing equipment

13

communication equipment in the event that they need

14

assistance or backup because they are citing

15

individuals who are in non-compliance?

16

MS. HORCAJO:

Thank you, Mr. Kane.

I think you will see

17

in our B account that under cell phones we do have

18

an additional increase, and that increase does

19

reflect the communication system, which is probably

20

Nextel cell phones.

21

assessing if they'll also be included on the 911

22

system that aquatics center has and the funds would

23

be adequate to cover that megahertz system if

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

We have not -- we're currently

I'm sorry, I didn't see the

well, what page is that on details as far as the B
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account for Administration?

2

MS. HORCAJO:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

4

MS. HORCAJO:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

It's on page 13-37.
Oh r 37.

I know.

Too big you folks --

I agree.
I'm still trying to connect dots

here r Mr. Chair.

7

MS. HORCAJO:

Under utilities.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

MS. HORCAJO:

Cell phones.

There is an increase.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

11

MS. HORCAJO:

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

That's that

$4 r 640

amount?

Correct.
Okay.

Are they also going to be

13

equipped with any

14

wellr let me back up.

15

is going to be utilized in the event that they're

16

dealing with a non-compliance situation.

17

guess their training is going to include diffusing a

18

situation r getting back up and having somebody who

19

has the capability of using force if necessary

20

ultimately, which is what, calling police?

21

MS. HORCAJO:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I meanr if they have to deal
The communications equipment

And so I

That would be correct.
Okay.

So their only defense that

23

they'll haver since they are -- although you're

24

saying they're not enforcement r but they are citing

25

people -- and we have all kinds of people out there
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1

who will respond in all kind of different ways

2

their only defense really to defend themselves from

3

somebody who's aggressive is going to be to attempt

4

to diffuse, call for back up, and that's basically

5

what they have.

6

MS. HORCAJO:

That's correct.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

8

MS. HORCAJO:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

And to know the difference.
Thank you for saying that, because,

10

again, it's going to come to a level of training to

11

understand how to deal with these kind of

12

situations.

13

something there that can

14

billy club or a stun gun or something, you know, a

15

BB gun or water gun or whatever, something, but,

16

okay.

17

you.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Again, because they don't have
you know, whether it's a

No, so I'm clear on that, Mr. Chair.

Okay, thank you.

Thank

My last question would

19

be, then, will you be able or would you be planning

20

to utilize information from -- through your request

21

for services when you receive the summary

22

information that would be generated in -- in your

23

monthly or periodic reports to support, then, your

24

improved performance measures?

25

number of complaints versus -- and then next -- your

Examples would be
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1

next line would be number of resolved -- complaints

2

resolved or addressed.

3

Department seems to be very open to improving the

4

measurements of the program -- the various

5

divisions.

6

MR. BUCK:

I just ask that, since the

Yeah, that's the -- I think that's our attempt

7

probably in the future for program measures.

Right

8

now we're just slowly phasing in how the system

9

works and working with the system.

But our ultimate

10

plan is to use it as a measuring tool, program

11

measures.

12
13
14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Buck.

further questions in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Okay, Members, any
Mr. Pontanilla.
As far as the park

15

rangers, their tour of duty, will it be regular

16

eight-hour days or are you looking at expanded

17

hours, weekends?

18

MS. HORCAJO:

And how do you cover total Maui?

Thank you, Council Member.

At this time we

19

are -- we have identified the beach areas and the

20

routes that we're hoping to cover with these

21

positions.

22

that -- we have a couple proposed schedules.

23

believe that a slightly different schedule is better

24

than a consistent schedule daily in trying to

25

provide monitoring at the beaches so that people

The flex time schedule is something
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1

weren't expecting people at the same time every day.

2

So we are looking at a few different schedule

3

operations for these positions.

4

your question a little bit?

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah.

Does that answer

Here on Maui what parks

6

are -- you know, where you have the most complaints

7

in regards to homeless, unruly I guess park users.

8
9

MS. HORCAJO:

Currently we're having some hot spots in the

West Maui area.

The beach parks are an ideal

10

location for homeless, give them an opportunity to

11

use the ocean, so we're trying to address those

12

matters.

13

beach park area, which was a major problem at this

14

time last year.

15

we increase security at one location, they'll pop up

16

in another.

We paid a lot of attention to the Kanaha

The hot spots do seem to move.

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Okay, one last one.

As

Thank you, Chair.

Since they would have

19

some type of enforcement.

20

irresponsible dog owners at your parks.

21

person respond or would your person then call Animal

22

Control?

23

procedures at this time?

24
25

MS. HORCAJO:

You got those
Would your

What do you think would be your standard

I would have to get back with you

specifically on that, because dogs are a large
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1

problem at our beach parks currently, as well as our

2

fields that are fenced.

3

go.

4

as with the Police Department in the posting of

5

signs so that police can assist the Humane Society

6

in their operations.

7

staffed at this time and they're trying to

8

accommodate us when we call, and I have not

9

researched the position they'll play in the ability

Dog owners like to let them

We are working with the Humane Society as well

Humane Society is very short

10

to cite dogs, but that's a very good thing we should

11

include in our

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

What we will do, then, Ms. Horcajo,

13

is we'll forward a written question but allow you

14

some time to think of a -- of a response, take into

15

account some of the comments you've already shared

16

with us this evening, whether it be regards to

17

Humane Society or Animal Control Officers as well as

18

our Police Department.

19

comments?

20

MR. CORREA:

Mr. Correa, you have other

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The main purpose of --

21

these park rangers' main function is going" to be on

22

the ocean activity area of monitoring our vendors

23

that was unsuccessful in Finance because they didn't

24

have these people to monitor, and that's where our

25

main problems are in ocean activities.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for your comment.

And we will

2

take that into consideration with the response back

3

from the division to the question posed by the

4

Chair.

5

Recreation Administration area/ Members?

6

let us move to the actual specific districts.

7

district is the Central Maui District/ very large

8

district.

9

and a portion of 23.

Any further questions in regards to
If not/
First

Just the staffing is on pages 13-21/ 22/

Ms. Horcajo/ at this time Central Maui Parks

10

11

program area/ what is the status of your manning/

12

100 percent/ five vacancies?

13

MS. HORCAJO:

In the Central District we currently have

14

two park caretaker positions that are in the process

15

of being filled.

16

complete.

17

where we have requested a new list/ as there was

18

currently no available list/ as well as one

19

full-time recreation position.

20

with our recreation positions/ as the pay scale is

21

very low.

22

positions are in the process of recruitment or being

23

filled.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

They have their paperwork to

We have one part-time recreation position

We have difficulty

We need to reassess that/ but all the

Okay.

Before I let the members ask their

questions/ when you mention the pay for -- I guess
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1

that's your Caretaker I level position?

2

position are you looking at regarding --

3

MS. HORCAJO:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

What

With our recreation position that's vacant?
Yes.

The one that you mentioned as part of

5

the compensation you believe is part of the cause of

6

keeping good people, would that be in Park Caretaker

7

I positions?

8

MS. HORCAJO:

9

staff.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, that was in reference to the recreation

The recreation staff, okay, thank you.

11

Mr. Pontanilla, Central Maui, I'll give you your

12

first opportunity to ask questions in this area.

13

There also is an expansion of 4 E/P broken down into

14

eight half time considerations that is found on

15

13-23.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

At this time

17

I don't have any comments regarding the expansion.

18

I think we discussed that in length when the

19

presentation was made, and the only concern that I

20

have is that the -- the half-time compared to the

21

part-time would save the County in terms of

22

expending for benefits.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

I don't think so.
Well, I understand the

half-time we need to pay benefits and the part-time
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we wouldn't.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

But these are all half-time positions.

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah, these are all half-time

4

positions, and my question is, you know, and the

5

Department explained it because of some of the union

6

issues that they had, and, again, you know, having

7

all of this half-time would make their schedule

8

easier, but it will place a burden on the County.

9

That's my only comment.

10
11

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares, questions

regarding Central Maui District?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, actually if we're going to

13

get into this half-time position thing, I would like

14

to ask our Corporation Counsel to give us some

15

information about a question that I had asked her

16

regarding contracting for services and under what

17

conditions can we in light of Act -- what Act 90, is

18

that the Act that did that?

19

us that -- what your take is on that or what's been

20

happening in maybe some other counties in their use

21

of trying to find outside -- or independent

22

contractors to perform work for government.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

If you could explain to

Ms. Corporation Counsel, are

you prepared to give a response this time?
MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

(Inaudible).

Might take a while.

Act 90 is the privatization law

3

that was passed I think it was in 2001, and

4

basically what the first part of this law does is it

5

allows the governments to privatize after going

6

through a cost benefit analysis.

7

entity would go through several factors to determine

8

whether a contracting out would provide the same or

9

better quality service at a lower cost than if done

10
11

So the government

in house.
The subject was brought up at our Corp.

12

Counsel conference last year, and unfortunately the

13

State Legislature has failed to pass any bills to

14

provide any guidance to the State or counties on

15

this new law.

16

bills that have -- you know, that have been proposed

17

have not passed.

18

year when we had our conference none of the counties

19

at that time had implemented the law or have

20

actually privatized anything under the law.

21

and County of Honolulu at that time had hired I

22

think somebody with a financial background to advise

23

them on how to go about this cost benefit analysis.

24

I do have a request in to City and County of

25

And the -- as far as I know, the

And as of -- at the end of last

City

Honolulu to see where they are in that process.
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1

know, whether they've gone ahead and contracted out

2

or -- you know, or maybe get some information from

3

them on how their consultant has advised them on how

4

to go about doing this cost benefit analysis.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, so there we have it, in a

7

nutshell, but anyway I think -- I hope that we'll

8

get some further information from City and County

9

prior to our division-making sessions, which is

10

going to start soon, right?

11

were -- we did have a whole bunch of private

12

maintenance contracts and then the Konno decision

13

came down and everybody jumped through hoops and we

14

disbanded our use of private maintenance contracts.

15

But I -- you know, we

And at that time I think that's -- you'll

16

recall they put in some positions, I forget the

17

number now, but the first round, and then they were

18

supposed to put in the other positions later,

19

because all they did was work with the amount of

20

money that was given for private maintenance

21

contractors, divide it by the salaries, and you carne

22

up with X number of positions.

23

cover what the jobs were.

24

the -- you know, the reverse way.

25

And that did not

It was kind of done

So I would be really interested in seeing us
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pursue a cost benefit analysis for some of these

2

for some of these jobs, because we -- I think we do

3

have to be very mindful of what the costs are

4

associated with hiring County employees and, you

5

know, we -- well, we all know that story.

6

but thank you, Traci, for that, and I hope we can

7

keep abreast of what's going on with City and

8

County.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Anyway,

Yeah, so my next question is for tomorrow.
Are you wanting this Committee to either

10

communicate with our Department of Corp. Counselor

11

the City and County of Honolulu to be apprised of

12

changes in status regarding this subject area?

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Well, yeah, I think it might be

14

good to -- to have it from two entities of Corp.

15

Counsel, if Traci's going to follow it up more

16

informally, if we follow up maybe with a letter or

17

email or phone call from you, Chair, or on your

18

behalf to City and County and see if we can get a

19

status from that point of view.

20

this -- has this been a subject in the HSAC meetings

21

at all?

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

25

request?

I don't know if

No.

Okay, Staff, are you clear on Ms. Tavares'
Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.
Thank you.

So my question would
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be now for Ms. Horcajo, have you looked at a cost

2

benefit analysis approach to whether you want to do

3

part-time, full-time, half-time, no time?

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

7

Department.
Got to jan ken po for the

microphone.
MR. CORREA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We have analyzed the

8

employee's fringe benefits rates.

Total employer's

9

contribution would be 38.47 percent for retirement,

10

medical, workman comp, unemployment, drugs, and also

11

the lead benefits of 18.31 comes out to a total of

12

56.78 percent.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

MR. CORREA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

MR. CORREA:

17

That's for half-time people?

Yes.
What is it for full-time?

This is full-time?

Oh, sorry.

Sorry, this

is for full-time.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MS. HORCAJO:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

MR. CORREA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

MS. HORCAJO:

Sorry.

Oh, okay.
Got it right.
So what's the half time?

Half of that.
Is the half-time half of that?

Council Member, as I understand it, the

24

benefits of the retirement system, workers' comp,

25

health benefits, the 3S.47 is the same for half or
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1

full-time workers.

2

is half -- would be half of the full-time packet.

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

MS. HORCAJO:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

The vacation, sick leave packet

So about 28 percent.

Correct.

6

hour.

7

kind of analysis, have you looked at the -- you

8

know, any other kind of cost benefit, I mean, as far

9

as contracting versus a paid County employee, you

10

know, doing the same responsibility or is it just

11

I know you want the flexibility to be able to do a

12

lot of things, but is it the flexibility something

13

where a contractor could provide that -- the

14

flexibility that you need?

15

MS. HORCAJO:

Amazing.

God, I can still divide at this
Okay, and so beyond -- beyond that

Our past experience with the contractors was

16

very reliable in terms of they brought, their own

17

equipment and they were responsible for their area

18

of service.

19

had where we had to transition was very difficult.

20

I think our Department is concerned that --

However, with the experience we also

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

MS. HORCAJO:

Consistency.

that transition may be required again, so

23

to go down the private maintenance contractor route

24

again and then have to transition is a very

25

difficult thing for our Department to do.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I guess, Mr. Chair, we probably

2

should wait until we hear from how City and County

3

of Honolulu might be approaching this situation.

4

Because I can understand you don't want to do this

5

again and then have to revert back again.

6

hard transitioning, but I thank you for -- for

7

looking at that and for that information.

8

have one more question in this area.

9

on 13-21, you have a permit clerk.

It is

I just

In the Details
It's about six

10

positions down.

11

departments -- or divisions or districts, except for

12

I think Hana and Lanai, that position is being

13

re-allocated to a -- thought I just had it, a

14

Booking Representative II, there you go, I found it,

15

and I think that's in Central, South, West, East

16

MS. HORCAJO:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And yet in all the other

Molokai.
-- and Molokai.

18

to Central?

19

and hasn't been re-allocated also?

20

going to run the system?

21

brain of the system was in Central.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MS. HORCAJO:

So what happened

Why is that person still a Permit Clerk
Are they not

I thought that was the

Department.
Thank you very much.

It's the intent of the

24

Department that the current employee would be

25

promoted to the new expansion position through a
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1

recruitment procedure and that an incoming

2

permit clerk position would be an entry level

3

position at which after a training period of time

4

that we're looking at re-allocating that position as

5

well.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

the

So you consider it the entry

7

level -- a permit clerk would be the entry level and

8

then with training at a certain time, whatever your

9

probationary thing iS r then that would be

10

re-allocated to the booking representative.

11

MS. HORCAJO:

That's correct.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

MS. HORCAJO:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Good eye.
But for -- okay.

For budgeting

15

purposes r wouldn't it be better to make that person

16

the booking representative now in case your systems

17

person doesn't get approved?

18

MS. HORCAJO:

It would be the intent of the Department to

19

work with Department of Personnel Services and

20

re-allocate

21

positions and try and find savings in order to make

22

that re-allocation a reality.

th~

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

position as well as with the other

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Carroll r questions for the Central Maui

District?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No.

Mr. Kane?
Just a little more on -- on Member
the

4

Tavares' previous line of questioning, the

5

transitioning.

6

being talked about, or prior to that coming up was

7

the main thing is although reliability is important,

8

consistency; in other words, making sure that we're

9

consistent.

I muttered to myself, as that was

Because we pretty much have a perpetual

10

job.

11

don't

12

up shop, file for bankruptcy.

13

perpetual service that we have to provide.

14

bottom line it comes down to the public is probably

15

going to demand consistency.

16

I mean, it doesn't just come and go.

We

we don't make enough money, we can't close
I mean, it's a
So the

So my question is with hiring half-time

17

employees, will you have both reliability via your

18

hiring procedures to make sure that you hire good

19

people, although you may end up with an occasional

20

bad apple, but overall your hiring procedures, and

21

because we're having them as County employees, that

22

we can pretty much assure consistency because

23

because that's what it's going to take to get the

24

job done the same way all the time so people can

25

expect a level of service?

Again, I'm just trying
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1

to und

if that's what you folks are trying to

2

achiev

3

MS. HORCAJO:

Thank you, Councilman.

4

COUNCILMEMBE

KANE:

Okay.

Yes, it is.

And so going into that -- and

5

just use one example that you kind of noted with

6

private, it's great that they provide their own

7

equipme , t.

8

Member

9

verify, because maybe I wasn't listening, we haven't

So talking about the cost analysis that

avares spoke of, we have -- and just to

10

done an

cost analysis -- or comprehensive cost

11

analysi

based on if the private guy brings his own

12

equiPmett versus we do our -- we provide the

13

equipme t, we haven't done that yet.

14

MS. HORCAJO:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

hiring

17

it, yea, to the whole half-time approach.

18

trying

19

your op ning comments this evening about presenting

20

somethi g prematurely.

21

when I bring that back out from your opening

22

comments of talking about a presentation or some

23

componen

24

to

25

as

RALPH

That's correct, we have not done that.
Okay.

And so this approach to

- and, Mr. Chair, I'm just going to broaden
I'm

make it -- well, I'm trying to tie it into

Am I in the same context now

of being premature?
t dots, Mr. Horcajo.

And I'm just trying
Am I on the same page

this half-time approach prior to having
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any type of cost analysis done?
MS. HORCAJO:

I hope so.

I believe so.

I may be

3

misunderstanding the point here, but what we have

4

done is a task analysis.

5

costs with those tasks.

6

analysis.

7
8

9
10

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

We have not identified the
So it is a time task

Would that be considered a component

of an overall cost analysis, like a partial?
MS. HORCAJO:

We could use it, yes, we could.

We could

use this time task analysis as a reference.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And I'm going to try and tie in one

12

of the Director's comments earlier, although it was

13

another division, it also dealt with expansions, and

14

you used the word desperate.

15

this half-time request because of the dire situation

16

with our parks?

17

without having a cost analysis, but we've approached

18

it with the time task, you know, with a partial, I

19

guess we'll call it for now.

So are we approaching

And that's why we're approaching it

20

I'm just trying to assess in my mind as

21

you know, trying to support what you folks are

22

proposing if it was thought through enough that the

23

effect of it, if we make a decision supporting what

24

you're asking for, the effect is going to be overall

25

a benefit to the community or is it going to be
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1

adverse.

That l s what 11m trying to -- 11m trying to

2

connect dots.

3

And it's going to come down to, you know, I

4

don't have the expertise, and so I'm going to rely

5

on you folks to tell me when we talk about a staff

6

of Park Caretaker II

7

which totals 30 and a half, of which you said two

8

just need to get paperwork, so you'll be full

9

staffed, is what I thought I heard you say earlier,

I's and II's in Central

10

and you're asking for an additional eight half-time,

11

so four more E/Ps, with Member Pontanilla pointing

12

out that at the previous presentation this is going

13

to be primarily used so the full-timers can do the

14

eight-hour -- 40-hour weeks 8:00 to 5:00

15

thing or 8:00 to 4:00 thing during the week and they

16

can have some connection, I guess, and then these

17

other -- these half-timers are going to be the

18

weekend warriors, so to speak.

19

kind of

So tying all that in together, I'm just

20

trying to

again, have we missed something here

21

that we should be taking a step back and say I don't

22

know if Member Tavares is implying that we consider

23

applying it in steps or in phases versus going for

24

the whole ball here -- I mean going for the whole

25

ball of wax?

Sorry it l s so drawn out, but again,
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I'm just trying to grab all this information that's

2

been disseminated to us and I'm just trying to

3

connect it all to help make a decision.

4

MR. CORREA:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. CORREA:

Director.

Mr. Chair.
Mr. Correa.
Mr. Kane, desperation is -- yes.

The

7

Department has -- I guess haven't got the E/Ps that

8

we needed for a while, and yes, we're in desperation

9

now that these -- for Central like they said

10

earlier, eight half-time workers will be mostly on

11

the weekends freeing up five full-time workers from

12

the weekend to do the weekdays.

13

workers will also be cleaning the rest rooms and

14

picking up trash twice besides one time right now we

15

doing.

16

full-timers that will be going back on the weekdays

17

will cover areas that we need some of our fields to

18

be hopefully in a Mode 3 area.

19

the demand, especially Central area, our baseball

20

fields and -- it's just kind of like our community

21

centers.

22

point.

23

These half-time

So these five E/Ps that -- I mean

It's all year round.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

So yes, because of

It's getting to that

Mr. Chair, just a couple more

24

questions specific to Central now.

Thank you.

25

eight half-times is going to replace -- or four E/Ps
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is actually going to replace five E/Ps.

2

going to take five E/Ps from weekend duty now,

3

you're going to re-assign them back to weekday, do

4

their 40 hours on the weekdays with some stability,

5

and in place you're going to have hopefully some --

6

some fresh ones coming in and handling the weekend

7

warrior duties, the eight half-timers for the four

8

E/Ps.

9

MR. CORREA:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. CORREA:

You're

Mr. Chair.
Mr. Director.
Yes, that's true, and also these half-time

12

workers going to be working on the holiday and

13

sometimes during the evening during the weekday.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, yeah, and you're just verifying

15

your earlier comments about the flexibility issues.

16

And finally, just on a side note, since we're

17

talking about Central and because I -- every single

18

morning I drive past a park caretaker who is picking

19

up a lot of opala at one park that I'm not going to

20

mention on record, but a lot of bottles and cans and

21

things that park users are leaving behind, in my

22

opinion irresponsibly
You know what, Mr. Chair{ I'll just leave

23
24

that.

That's -- that's an ordinance consideration

25

about how members of our community are taking things
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1

for granted.

And it's pathetic when we have --

2

every morning I go to one park for drop off my

3

daughter and you get all kids over there and they

4

got to look at all the rubbish, all the beer bottles

5

and all the soda cans and all the

6

sight.

7

come over there early and got to go pick up all that

8

rubbish.

9

getting recyclables, I don't know, and making side

it's a sad

And then I got to see one go guy over there,

And maybe he kind of scored because he's

10

money, I don't know, but it's -- that's a different

11

discussion, Mr. Chair.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

My only comment to that is that

13

I also witness a lot of parks and our employees

14

working very hard, because there is still a very

15

wide perception that what we provide is free.

16

People don't understand that we all are paying, some

17

more than others, but nothing is free.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Chairman.

Mr. Mateo?
The full-time

19

personnel, are they actually assigned to a specific

20

park or do they just rotate from park to park?

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MS. HORCAJO:

Department, if you would, please.
Thank you.

With the implementation of

23

additional staff during the weekday, we will be able

24

to assign staff to specific places.

25

they're on roving crews, as we do not have the

Currently
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the number of staff to be able to allow a

1

staff

2

staff to be assigned at a specific location.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

So with all -- with all of

4

the part -- the half-time coming in, then they will

5

be actually assigned specific park duty based on

6

parks that are more heavily utilized?

7

MS. HORCAJO:

That's correct.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Department, I need you to really think

10

about this, because while I'm posing this within the

11

Central District, which is very large, contains some

12

of our flagships, whether we call it Iron Maehara,

13

War Memorial, they're nonetheless County flagships

14

of the Department, is it realistic for the

15

Department to believe and then try to convince

16

Council through this Committee to believe that your

17

Division, Recreation Support Services, can ever

18

catch up to a program that either continually

19

expands through CIP, new development, additions,

20

dedication of land or land purchases, is it

21

realistic to believe that this division can ever

22

catch up to a continually moving target?

23

comment, Department?

24
25

MR. CORREA:

Yes, Mr. Chair.

Department to move in.

You have a

This will be a start for the
To predict the future of
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1

whatls coming up, the only thing I can say ix the

2

Department is going to be more and more caught up

3

into more events.

4

thatls happening in Central, like Relay for Life,

5

the walk-a-thons, is now being scheduled every year.

6

So if thatls scheduled every year and we keep

7

getting more and more events, I cannot say if weIll

8

be able to catch up, but this is a start that would

9

put us on the right track to get these positions.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

For example, some of the events

I -- I listened very carefully, Department,

11

to the Directorls response, and I just share that

12

because we always face either acceptance of

13

dedication of new parks, developments come in with

14

new neighborhood parks, and, again, I had always

15

advocated and now it seems to be standard Department

16

policy not to accept parks, but to have the

17

maintenance and controlled still by the private

18

property owner, although we require public use.

19

one of the reasons I ask this, since we just went

20

through CIP and even see a deferral of projects

21

under CIP, is then the question as we relate it to

22

Recreation Support -- and I look again at Central as

23

our flagship district.

24

Members, that maybe we need to further slow down CIP

25

as one way and apply whatever CIP resources back to

And

We need to ask ourselves,
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1

the Division so that they can catch up to be at a

2

level or standard that they have proposed.

3

we support and buy into it, that may be the only way

4

to fund it.

And if

So, again, I am throwing this up at you to

5
6

stir your mental juices.

7

approach it, but does the Department or Division

8

have a comment about maybe a need to then slow down

9

the CIP to let you catch up to perform at a level

10

11
12
13

It is not the only way to

that you've propose in the your overviews to us?
MS. HORCAJO:

The Division response may be different than

the Department response.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

And again, I ask that -- and I know it's a

14

hard question, yeah, Ms. Horcajo.

15

question.

16

have to deal with every day because there's not

17

enough financial resources at this time to take care

18

of every single request.

19

MS. HORCAJO:

It's a hard

And, again -- but it's hard questions we

Thank you.

As a member of the community, I

20

believe that park space and open space is a high

21

demand and high priority for us.

22

a staff member of this Department, I believe that

23

not developing that space would be prudent at this

24

time, until we can successfully manage our current

25

resources and protect our investment.

As a member -- as
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1

we're doing a good job at that right now/ if you

2

look at our baseyard and the infrastructure that our

3

Department does not have.

4
5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

MS. HORCAJO:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

And again/ you know/ we accept your

comments in the spirit it was given.

6

8

So

Thank you.
And I share that with you/ and your

candidness is quite refreshing.
MR. BUCK:

Mr. Chair.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. BUCK:

Mr. Buck.

One of the things that -- one of our priorities

12

for the upcoming year is to try to get our employees

13

to be a little bit more efficient in the job that

14

they do/ so -- because we know there's going to be

15

increased demands on the work loads as new projects

16

come on.

17

with our employees to be more efficient at what they

18

do and also we're concentrating more on providing

19

more safety training.

20

more efficient at what they're doing/ but they're

21

also -- safely.

22

So we are planning to do more training

So not only do they become

The other thing that our Department has been

23

stressed with -- or charged with is that lately

24

there's been a lot of new development coming on with

25

medial strips and green' ways are a plan and also a
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lot of subdivisions that require street trees.

2

love trees.

3

Department, for whatever reason, I think through the

4

ordinance, because we do have the arborists, are

5

tasked with the additional chores or additional

6

challenges.

7

divisions or agencies do projects that they -- we

8

also must look at what impact it's going to have on

9

our Department also.

I love green ways.

I

However, the Parks

And so when we -- other departments or

And I appreciate the Chair's question the

10
11

other -- several months ago in regards to

12

North-South Collector Road.

13

first time somebody asked a question that, yes,

14

there was no impact on the Department of Public

15

Works but did have an impact -- or does have an

16

impact on our Department, so I appreciate for you

17

bringing that subject up.

18

maintain our parks and -- but we also are getting

19

tasked with some of the other things that are corning

20

on.

21

we're planting more trees, that will be one of the

22

other areas we're going to have to look at, how

23

we're going to start maintaining these trees so they

24

don't become hazardous in the -- down the road.

25

I think that was the

But, I mean, we do

And as a community grows, subdivisions grow and

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for your comments, Mr. Buck.
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1

me just quickly come back with that, Members.

I

2

think what you heard from the Division or as a

3

from the Department, if we can expand it, is their

4

concern to maintain and protect the asset base, is

5

what I've heard Ms. Horcajo state, and that is

6

critical also to maintaining the appropriate

7

financial view that those that rate this County also

8

look at as part of the criteria, how we maintain the

9

asset base.
So I just share that with you because it is

10
11

part of a complex component of factors that makes a

12

decision for those that will determine whether or

13

not we borrow money at a reasonable cost or at a

14

cost that definitely takes away from our ability to

15

do more things.

16
17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane, you had a question?
No, but I'm surely enlightened by

this evening's discussion.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you, Chair.

You know

20

when we had the slide presentation, it was kind of

21

interesting in a sense that back in 1999 we had 58

22

employees that were taking care 175 acres, and we're

23

almost four times that amount with 93 employees.

24

you look at the ratio -- and I don't know how the

25

parks were back in 1999.

The ratio at the time was
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1

one employee per three acres.

2

that's the median that you guys are working with,

3

and with this 23 expansion, we not even close to

4

that level.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't know if

So--

Take into account, Mr. Pontanilla, prior to

6

the Konno we did hire private maintenance

7

contractors to do services within the parks.

8

you -- I would say if you want to balance it out,

9

add those position counts from the private sector to

So if

10

the departments, then calculate out your per acre

11

numbers and then match it to the current formula.

12

That would be I think a much more fairer component.

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

17

Oh, yeah, that would be even --

Worse.
Worse, yeah.

The other thing

is -CHAIR HOKAMA:

And again, if it's worse, then I would say

18

it proves one of the arguments of why a request is

19

before us.

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Exactly.

The other question

21

that I have is that we're trying to get to Mode 3,

22

and right now I don't know as far as average what we

23

are, Mode 5 or 4.

24

looking at trying to improve on -- on a gradual

25

basis, meaning that, okay, I want to get to Mode 3

I don 1 t know if the Department is
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1

maybe in the next four or five years and then work

2

from there.

3
4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't know if 26 is the right number.

I think the suggestion is pick a district

or area.

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah, when I look at --

(Inaudible) project.
Exactly.

Yeah, when you look

8

at Central Maui, you know, I don't know how many

9

employees we had back in 1999 that was taking care

10

of Central and the request is for eight.

11

example that I look at when I go walking -- when I

12

go walking, Keopuolani Park.

13

employees you have in that park.

14

completed and then turned over to the County, that

15

was a flagship park.

16

were maintaining that park, but when you look at the

17

park today, it's sad.

18

sad.

19

One good

I don't know how many
When the park was

I don't know how many people

Let's put it that way.

The irrigation system is shot.

It's

There's no

20

proper maintenance.

I don't know if you have enough

21

irrigators to do that type of work.

22

overall assessment that needs to be made for each

23

individual park and make sure that the count of

24

employees is right for that park.

25

as a comment, especially for Central Maui.

So there's an

That's all I have
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

All I can tell you, for

2

those of us that were there at that time, I can tell

3

you the type of increases we were asked to fund for

4

position and equipment when we terminated private

5

maintenance contracts, big jumps, big jumps, big

6

commitments.

7

a -- one of the smaller districts, but nonetheless

8

it is a district that is part of our concern, the

9

Hana District.

Okay.

Let us move forward.

Hana District has -- shows 5.9 in

10

the measurement area.

11

East Maui Details, Ms. Horcajo?

12

MS. HORCAJO:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MS. HORCAJO:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It may be

Is this all part under the

Let's see.
13-37.
13 -37.

Thank you.

Okay, on the Details it's 37,

16

and then if you follow the measurements it's right

17

after Central, so on 13-17.

18

straightforward there, Mr. Carroll, except there is

19

an -- no expansion for Hana District.

20

for the Department regarding Hana District?

21

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Let's see, pretty

Just one, Chair.

Any questions

That half-time

22

position, I believe that was for Keanae, has that

23

been filled?

24

MS. HORCAJO:

25

MR. BUCK:

The Keanae position.

We -- we're in the process of hiring that
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position and through the processes he did not pass

2

one of the tests.

3
4

5

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Do we have anybody else that's

applied?
MR. BUCK:

We are now working on another candidate.

What

6

they have to do is go through a complete physical

7

and a drug screening r and the physical -- the

8

physical part usually takes up about four weeks to

9

get clearance on the applicant.

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
filled now, right?

12

MR. BUCK:

13

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

And all the other positions are

That's correct.
That's all I haver Chair.

Thank you.

Mr. Kaner questions for Hana?

Mr. Mateo?

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?

Thank your Members.

East

20

Maui District, starts on 13-23 of the Details.

21

Maui is mostly being considered for 2.5 position

22

expansion.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

East

Ms. Tavares,
One of the positions is a tractor

24

mower operator.

Do you have a problem finding

25

tractor mower operators?

Did I ask you this before?
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Department.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MS. HORCAJO:

I can't remember.

Like deja vu.

Our tractor mower operators, we consider it

4

a career ladder from our park caretakers, so we do

5

not have a problem finding tractor mower operators

6

interested, as the pool comes from our park

7

caretakers.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, I think I asked that before

when you did your presentation.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm sorry.

Other questions, Ms. Tavares?
No, that's it.

East Maui, Members.

Mr. Pontanilla?

No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Kane?
No.

Mr. Carroll?

Okay, I think Ms. Tavares

19

took care of Booking Representative II that I was

20

going to ask, so thank you very much.

21

you also notice in the areas of expansion they also

22

have their needs for additional operations B

23

accounts.

24

forward it to the Chair and we will provide the

25

Department or the specific division for their

Members, if

So if you do have questions, please
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2
3

4

responses.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chair

in your last comment
CHAIR HOKAMA:

1

l

what are you referencing

I'm sorry?

Such as East Maui.

If you look

l

there's

5

2.5 positions.

Of course they have the salaries

6

but there is also under operations a need for

7

support dollar requests.

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Yes

l

Yeah

l

l

Mr. Chairman.

Ms. Tavares.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I had a question I was going to

11

wait until we finished all the districts about the B

12

account or the operations money to support these

13

expansion positions.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, I'll entertain that

l

since

15

just brought that up so that we are aware

16

members are aware.

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah

l

and I
the

on page 13-16 of the program

18

budget 1 it shows that the operations expenses 1

19

including the expansions 1 are still $140 1 000 less

20

than Fiscal Year 2003 actual expenses

21

don't get the logic in that.

22

explanation for that?

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

1

and I kind of

Is there an

Department.
That's a heck of a lot of

efficiency going on in the Department.
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2

3

MS. HORCAJO:

Thank you, Council Member.

I'm sorrYt what

page is that?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

Budget.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

It's 13 -- 13-16 in the Program

If you look at the top of the page,

6

under expansion there's 20 positions, of that 20

7

positions under B account operations

8

there's an additional request of $45,000.

9

believe, as Ms. Tavares pointed out, the new Fiscal

t

Members

t

And I

10

Year 2005 total will then be $4.231 million, or

11

4.322 if I round it off, and if you look at Fiscal

12

Year 2003 actual operations was at $4.373 million,

13

and that's her point, is that either there was

14

immense efficiencies obtained through the various

15

divisions or are we missing something.

16

MS. HORCAJO:

Department.

I believe those -- that just shows the

17

amount of savings that was incurred during that

18

year, which is efficiency.

19

A account from the time it took to fill vacant

20

positions.

21

in B is just to accommodate the safety equipment

22

requirements for the new positions.

Currently the request for the expansion

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

The savings was from the

Ms. Tavares.
You know, Fiscal Year '03 and then

Fiscal Year '04 was when we had those dramatic cuts
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various departments and I

1

in the departments

2

think we showed -- and the Council recognized the

3

amount of cuts to the Parks Department, especially

4

in this area, was just not going to cut it as far as

5

having the resources for this Department to provide

6

the level of service that the community I think

7

expects.

8

later on when we see how everything

9

fleshed 'out

I just point that outl Mr. Chair

I

I

l

and

you know l gets

we can look at this Department again or

10

through our deliberations.

11

there's -- you know l for the expansion position of

12

your systems person.

13

MS. HORCAJO:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I also note that

Yes.
That there's no equipment

15

associated with that person.

16

computer and desk and chairs and stuff like that l

17

office equipment?

18
19

20

21

MS. HORCAJO:

I believe that will be reflected in the MIS

budget.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh

l

MIS is handling that part of

it ?

22

MS. HORCAJO:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

MS. HORCAJO:

25

Is someone donating a

At least the computer operations
Computer part?

-- for that l yes

l

they are, and we were

planning on using existing office equipment to
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4
5

accommodate this position.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Thank you, Chair for

letting me interrupt your flow with that question.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Sorry.

Not a problem.

Okay, thank you, Members.

Had a temporary lapse.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Let us move to --

West.

West Maui.

Let's take the big one.

West

8

Maui is moving to an expansion consideration of five

9

positions.

Give me the appropriate adjustments,

10

such as the other areas.

11

No.

12

evening, so therefore the Chair will allow her to

13

provide questions that the Chair will forward for

14

her for response.

15

questions regarding West Maui District?

16

Let's see, park caretaker.

Okay, obviously Ms. Johnson is not with us this

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Members, any of you have

Thank you, Chair.

Mr. Kane.

This is where I

17

was going to start before you told us there's a

18

flow, so thank you for -- for setting me straight on

19

the flow.

20

park caretaker total numbers, according to my count,

21

13 and a half, which included three Park Caretaker

22

II's and ten and a half Park Caretaker I's.

So my curiosity was with West Maui having

23

MS. HORCAJO:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

Correct.
And we're adding -- I'm just looking

at from a proportional increase now, where Central,
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the largest by far had an eight add -- or four --

2

four E/P.

3

district that currently employs, you know, almost

4

half.

5

increase proportionately to -- say compared to

6

Central in West Maui.

7

get into more highlights of the ten half time

8

workers and why ten and why the proportions are so

9

different from the other districts.

10

MR. CORREA:

This one you were adding five E/P to a

So I'm just trying to understand the dramatic

And if you can just I guess

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Central is mostly

11

existing square footage that I figured it out.

12

Also, they have rehab programs in their area, while

13

west don't have these entity to have a rehab people

14

doing the work.

15

added on recently with Papalaua Wayside Park, Napili

16

Park, and Lahaina special event arena and the

17

Lahaina Rec Center too.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Also, the acreage that have been

So talk to us about how are you going

19

to be re-assigning full-timers off of weekends?

20

many count -- how many E/P counts full-timers are

21

you taking away from the weekend warrior jobs and

22

then where you're going to plug in these ten

23

half-timers?

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MS. HORCAJO:

Department.
West District currently has six full-time
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1

workers on the weekends.

2

from D.T. Fleming to Papalaua is the largest area to

3

cover.

4

West District, the linear miles are great for the

5

staff.

6

because of the extra camping requirements at

7

Papalaua, we have never received expanded staff for

8

those duties, as well as the areas that our Director

9

had mentioned with Lahaina Rec Center expansion, the

10

special events arena, Napili Park coming on line, as

11

well as the position that was frozen.

12

donlt have the opportunity to have staff stationed

13

at our Lahaina Recreation Center or to assist the

14

Lahaina Aquatics Center in their rest room, which is

15

part of our duties as well.

16

Director also, we donlt have Kalima 0 Maui available

17

to assist us.

18

Their actual linear miles

Molokai also has a large areal however, but

The coverage is anticipated to include,

Currently we

As mentioned by our

So in providing these six additional staff

19

during the weekdays, and we will have the coverage

20

in the West District, welre planning to use the

21

coverage on the weekend, holidays, and in the

22

evening hours to assist in closing the beach parks,

23

which are heavily used beach park areas and need

24

that additional staffing in order to provide the

25

security to close them in the evening.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Six full-timers going to be

2

re-assigned away from weekend to weekdaysi is that

3

what you said?

4

MS. HORCAJO:

That's correct.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And then these ten half-timers will

6

cover the linear -- or the coverage of -- the large

7

coverage that West Maui is going to demand?

8

MS. HORCAJO:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

10

That's correct.
Okay, thank you, Chair.

I'm

satisfied with the response.

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Hold on.

Chair, I got a question.
Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Pontanilla.
Sorry on that.

How do we

16

provide proper supervision over the weekend for -- I

17

notice West Maui you have a Supervisor I and

18

Supervisor II.

19

half-timers when they do work on the weekends?

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MS. HORCAJO:

22

MR. CORREA:

Do they provide supervision for the

Department.
Go ahead.

We'll fight over the mike.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The intent of doing

23

this is either changing maintenance supervisor's

24

work schedule or the district supervisor's work

25

schedule.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

On a daily basis do our

2

supervisors go to every park, ensure that people are

3

there, people are working, doing the things that

4

they need to do?

5

MR. CORREA:

Yes.

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

7

MR. CORREA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

They are?

Yes.
Okay, thanks.

Ms. Tavares, questions?

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Carroll, questions for West Maui?
No questions.

Any further questions for West Maui?

Okay,

14

let us go from West Maui to -- we did Hana.

15

Maui, comments, please.

16

have a tractor mower operator, so I guess

17

Ms. Tavares took care of that for us in her other

18

district.

19

us this evening.

20

of the supporting rationale that you have provided

21

the Committee through Mr. Kane's question,

22

Ms. Horcajo, regarding how this will impact your

23

regular weekday program or benefit your regular

24

weekday program, please.

25

MS. HORCAJO:

South

Again, South Maui you do

Mr. Nishiki is not available to be with

Thank you.

Can you share with us, again, some

The South Maui area, similar to
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1

the West Maui area, is a linear district and the

2

traffic is getting worse all the time.

3

offered there are from Maalaea to Haycraft -- well,

4

Maalaea, we have Haycraft Park down to Makena

5

Landing, our services that are provided.

6

our

7

MR. BUCK:

The services

We'll have

We actually pick up trash by the Grand Wailea

8

beach right-of-way, which is across the street from

9

Sonny Vick's place.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MS. HORCAJO:

12

MR. BUCK:

13

MS. HORCAJO:

Thank you, Mr. Buck.
So, it's larger.

Yeah, it's larger.
It's larger than that.

Currently we have no

14

staff assigned to areas.

15

the pool, at the Kihei Aquatics Center.

16

weekend right now we just have a roving crew going

17

through.

18

locker room area, as well as in the Kihei Community

19

Center complex.

20

We need the staffing at
On the

They desperately need that support in that

The other two areas where we're hoping to

21

identify staff is at Kalama Park, which is a high

22

use park, and also at Kenolio Center.

23

that presence in the park during the weekdays will

24

make a big difference for us.

25

the weekend warriors, we'll have a bigger impact,

And being able to use
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1
2
3

especially on the beach park rest rooms.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you very much.

questions for South Maui parks region?

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

Mr. Kane?

I'm good.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?

Ms. Tavares?

Does Kalima work just Monday

through Friday?

10

MS. HORCAJO:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

Mr. Carroll,

Yes, they do.
Okay, so their weekend coverage

needs to be --

13

MS. HORCAJO:

They -- actually they do have --

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MS. HORCAJO:

16

MR. BUCK:

-- I mean weekend coverage

- - weekend coverage.

They have a minimum coverage on the weekends,

17

basically rest room cleaning, unlike during the week

18

where they do the mowing of grass, weed eating.

19

They just have one guy who just basically cleans

20

bathrooms and tries to keep up with the trash.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Any further questions at this time for

23

South Maui parks?

24

Molokai, please.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Seeing none, may we move on to
Mr. Mateo.

Chairman, everything is pretty --
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1

pretty much flat, really.

2

half-time position, it just meets the

3

continued demand on the parks itself.

4

additional comments or questions, because nothing

5

really changes except for the additional part-time

6

addition.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Even with the additional
I guess the
So no

Thank you, Chair.
Okay, thank you.

8

for Molokai?

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Pontanilla, questions

No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Kane?

Just one, Chair.

In this case l with

14

the one -- because you've described -- and again,

15

I'm just trying to be consistent, yeah.

16

Molokai is a linear district and because it seems

17

like your approach is to take your full-timers,

18

re-assign them to parks stability and then provide

19

the half-timer with kind of the weekend -- weekend

20

duties, is Molokai any different because you're

21

going to be -- is there like one person who is doing

22

weekend or two persons full-time that's going to be

23

re-assigned back to your weekdays and then this

24

half-timer is going to be the one that's going to be

25

doing the roving on the weekends?
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MS. HORCAJO:

Department.
Currently Molokai has half-time workers

3

currently working in their parks.

4

only district that's currently not on a seven-day

5

work week, and we'd like to say that we'd like to

6

use their format and use it in the other districts.

7

It's working very well.

8

going on Molokai.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14
15

They have a good operation

Thank you.

10

13

Molokai's our

Two part-times.

Do you have a question, Ms. Tavares?
No, she said half-time, I think.

It's two part-timers in Molokai.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

That is correct, they have 19 hours per

week as well as 15 hours per week positions.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman.

Mr. Mateo.
Chairman, if I could, I'd like to

19

ask the Department regarding Papohaku Beach Park on

20

the west -- on the west end.

21

to, well, partner with the landowner in taking care

22

of Papohaku Beach Park.

23

contract that exists that, you know, the County has

24

with the landowner that requires us to continue to

25

take care of Papohaku Beach Park as well as the

I know the County used

Is there any kind of a
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1

the other beach access areas in the west end?

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MS. HORCAJO:

Department.
To my knowledge, the parks areas, when the

4

hotel closed, were gracefully given to the Parks

5

Department for maintenance.

6

request does indicate that it will help support that

7

Papohaku area as well as the Five Beach accesses in

8

that district.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

The half-time position

Okay, and the landowner is also

10

providing the manpower to assist as well so that

11

it's not only a County responsibility but also the

12

landowners as well?

13
14
15

MS. HORCAJO:

As far as I know -- well, I will get back

with you on that.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay, if you could, because at this

16

particular point the initial agreement was done, you

17

know, with a totally different owner.

18

this area is Molokai Ranch at this particular point

19

and I don't know if they actually have another

20

agreement with the County to continue the practice

21

of sharing the care of the park, unless they did in

22

fact, you know, dedicate it to the County, and I

23

don't think so.

24

MS. HORCAJO:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The owner of

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you, Councilman.
So you are telling -- you're informing this
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1

Committee that Papohaku Beach Park is not our

2

property?

3
4

5
6

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

I don't -- I'm not sure, Mr. Chair.

I'm not sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

We shall research that question.

You know

how I feel about private property and public funds.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, and as another inquiry,

8

if Staff's going to follow up on Papohaku, earlier

9

when we had Mr. Matsui here, one of your questions

10

regarding One Alii Park was whether it was County

11

property.

12

leasing it from Kawela.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't believe it is.

I believe we are

Okay, we shall research that question too.

14

And again, if we have long-term leases, I don't have

15

a problem.

16

days of Board of Supervisors with then County

17

Attorneys -- Office of County Attorney supporting

18

Councilor the Board to utilize public funds because

19

it was based on a long-term use and program for

20

community benefit.

21

questions.

22

district.

Because it's been a practice from the

Thank you.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

So we shall research those
Let's get to the largest

Sarcasm is good.

I love it.

Lanai District, comments from the

Department?
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1

MR. BUCK:

The only comment I have as far as the Lanai

2

District, we do have a vacancy in the Recreation

3

Assistant II position and we are in the process of

4

recruitment so it will still take a while to fill,

5

but it has to go through DPS, but I just thought I'd

6

let you know in regards to that.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MS. HORCAJO:

9

MR. BUCK:

10

Was that Mr. Burke?

Was that Mr. Burke?

Correct.

That's correct.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I can tell you, Members, that I did

11

discuss with the Director, Mr. Burke, was a very

12

much appreciated member of the community that

13

represented the County very, very well.

14

outstanding employee, performed well through the

15

Department of Parks, and the community definitely

16

misses his presence.

17

situations will be corrected and improved,

18

Mr. Director, regarding this program area under West

19

Maui's oversight.

20

MR. CORREA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

He was an

So I'm assuming that the

Yes, Mr. Chair.
Thank you.

Members, any questions with

22

Lanai?

23

of the development, we have held the property owner

24

developer responsible to continue to provide parks

25

for the public -- well, let me tell you, for the

Lanai, again, is very small because, as part
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1

community, that most times we share with the public

2

but it is owned and maintained by the landowner and

3

does not come against the County's General Fund

4

requirements.

5

small personnel count and their budget is not large,

6

but I can tell you that these people provide a great

7

service to our community, outstanding

8

representatives of the Department.

9

Department.

And so you will see we have very

So I commend the

Any questions regarding Lanai?

10

Seeing none.

11

There are the Details, Members, 13-32, and again as

12

some of you have already mentioned it is a large

13

Division.

14

specific subaccounts, please provide it to the

15

Chair.

16

I will always allow entertainment of questions, is

17

part of their equipment request that is under 13-41

18

of the Details, Members.

19

that and then we'll give our attention to the PALS

20

program.

21

If you do have questions regarding the

What I would like to go through quickly, and

So if we can go through

Now, you will see, Members, under equipment,

22

under the sign of 13-41 you have expansion requests,

23

four two-way radios, four half-ton 4-by-2 pickups

24

with lights and speaker system.

25

was going through my mind the first time I read

I can tell you what
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1

that r it was boom box bombers going through the

2

streets.

3

just quicklYr you know r give us a heads up regarding

4

the lights and speaker system with your pickup truck

5

requestr please.

6

MS. HORCAJO:

Maybe we can ask the Department first r

Thank you.

That1s for the park ranger

7

positions r to allow them to spotlight areas as well

8

as use the speakerphone without using -- without

9

leaving the truck.

10
11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

thank you.

Two-way radios r that is

also for those same positions?

12

MS. HORCAJO:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MS. HORCAJO:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

OkaYr

Correct.
Is that part of the 800 megahertz system?
I donlt believe this one is.
Okay.

Thank you.

Questions on this r

Ms. Tavares?

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Kane?
Thank your Chair.

So this a place

24

where one half-ton 4-by-2 pickup in another place

25

was 22 r 500 and the only difference listed is lights
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1

and a speaker system and then we have a difference

2

of $7,500, and that was the question that Member

3

Tavares talked about earlier, Chair.

4

comes back -- I guess what the Budget Director

5

talking about when it comes to him and he looks

6

through, yeah, so this is -- again, this is just an

7

example of us trying to understand where the numbers

8

are coming from, how they're justified, and it would

9

really help us if there was I think an effort to

So, again, it

10

take -- or take us in the direction of standardizing

11

equipment or -- and vehicles in this case, because

12

this is one example of, you know, 7,500 difference

13

for lights and a speaker system based on what is

14

presented to us.

15

to feel comfortable.

16

that type of inconsistency.

17

that, Chair.

18
19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And it makes it difficult for us
I don't feel comfortable with

Okay, thank you.

So my only comment for

Anyone else regarding

this area, Members?
MR. BUCK:

I think the cost of that was just based on what

21

we've used to purchase the trucks for the beach

22

captains, so it's based on what we've paid in the

23

past for that particular vehicle.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you, Department.

on to the Central Maui parks area.

The replacement,
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1

we understand the five-gang reel mower.

2

mower 4000D

3

Kubota F2000?

4

is -- is this a tractor type equipment?

5

MS. HORCAJO:

t

The Toro

is that something different from the
Isn't that -- normally the Kubota

It's a rotary mower that has -- actuallYt

6

three t five rotaries -- five rotaries on that.

7

have one in the Central Maui area that's working

8

very well for us.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

MS. HORCAJO:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The Toro or the Kubota?
The Toro.
The Toro.

That seems to be an industry

12

standard most places t so I can appreciate that.

13

what -- but also at the same timet while you use

14

that phrase t you are telling us that is what you

15

will be buying t a Toroi is that a correct

16

assumption?

17

MS. HORCAJO:

We

But

The specifications that we'll be submitting

18

are that of the 4000D.

19

to make that same type of mower t they'll bid on it.

20
21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

If another company is able

OkaYt so if John Deere provides a similar

equipment t of course you'll consider that?

22

MS. HORCAJO:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Correct.
Thank you.

Members t any questions

24

regarding Central Maui parks major piece -- pieces

25

of equipment?

Mr. Kane.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Just to verify earlier what was

2

stated -- and I don't know if it was with Golf or

3

the discussion of the broken mowers.

4

less maintenance?

5

MS. HORCAJO:

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Rotary has

That's correct.
Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No.

Ms. Tavares?
Yeah, I look with interest at the

13

age of these -- or the model -- the model year, a

14

1998 Kubota and 12-year-old mower, that far exceeds

15

the expectancy of -- are these the two that are not

16

working right now?

17

are not working right now in your districts that you

18

know of?

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

MR. CORREA:

I mean, how many of your mowers

Department.
Most of them aren't working?

Mr. Chair, we have -- right now I know for

22

sure we have eight mowers down due to decks that is

23

on order and engines that is on order.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

MR. CORREA:

Could you explain what a deck is?

A deck is the area where the rotary blades
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1

are housed -- housed and one deck will cost --

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MR. CORREA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

-- $3,000.

MR. CORREA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. CORREA:

10
11
12

Some of the

Yes.

These aren't the rotaries, right?

Some of the decks, you can't -- the

protective devices underneath is all gone, worn out,
rust off, broken.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So that's the part that covers the

blades

13

MR. CORREA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

So the decks are not working but

the blades are?

6

9

So

Yes.
is the deck?

So this is the

one you're saying eight -- eight are down?

16

MR. CORREA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

out of 12.

19

is your plan to replace two mowers a year for

20

Recreation Support Services?

21

there a plan?

22

MR. CORREA:

Four, four decks and four engines.
Four decks and four engines and --

So you've got eight down out of 12?

So

Is that the plan or is

Right now we're trying to have the districts

23

at least have one big mower like the Toro 4000D or

24

anything equivalent to that.

25

72-inch laser mower that overused because of the

Some areas get some
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acres that they got to cover.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay, thank you.

We're going to

get that list, right?

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, we are.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Any further questions for

7

Central Maui parks equipment?

8

Maui parks.

9

crew cab.

Let us move to East

They have one replacement, a 1994 Ford
They're requesting a three-quarter-ton

10

4-by-2 pickup truck, $26,000.

11

took care of his own personal request.

12

Members?

13

Okay, Mr. Carroll,
Questions,

Mr. Kane?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Carroll

14

did ask me to just verify if this three-quarter-ton

15

was also a crew cab, the replacement vehicle?

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MS. HORCAJO:

18
19
20

Department.
At this time they're not looking at

replacing it with another crew cab.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

just was asking.

I'll let Mr. Carroll know.

Okay, thank you.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Mateo?

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Let's move to West Maui.

West Maui has an

3

'88 pickup -- Chevy pickup being asked to be

4

replaced with a new half-ton 4-by-2 pickup truck

5

with lift gate and tow package, 25,200.

6

Members?

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Question,

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Kane?
No.

Moving on to South Maui, replacing another

15

1988 pickup, similar request as prior,

16

three-quarter-ton with tow package, 26,200.

17

Mr. Pontanilla, questions?

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNC I LMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Kane?
No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Molokai, replacement of an '89 pickup,
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1

requesting three-quarter-ton 4-by-2 service truck

2

with lift gate and rack, 39,200.

3
4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
years old.

Chairman, the replacement is 16

I think it's time.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Mr. Mateo?

Okay.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Kane?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yes.

Help me understand, it seems

11

like we're getting a significant upgraded vehicle as

12

far as equipment and capabilities, so help us

13

understand that.

14

pickup to a service truck with lift gate, rack,

15

three-quarter-ton, I mean, you know, are you

16

having -- are you having workers' comp issues so

17

members cannot lift in and out?

18

help us.

19

tell us.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MS. HORCAJO:

If you're going from an '89 Chevy

Or can help us --

I'm just throwing stuff out there, but you

Department.
Thank you.

This particular vehicle is --

22

will be used by our building maintenance repairer,

23

so the significant -- the racks and the security

24

compartments will house his tools.

25

will be standardizing a procedure to have lift gates

Our Department
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1

on the back of our trucks.

2

important aspect.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We feel that1s an

Thank you, Chair.

Okay, thank you.

Any other questions for

5

Molokai?

6

other questions, I would like to move on to the PALS

7

program.

8
9

10

I would like to -- unless there1s any

Ms. Tavares.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, I have a question on the

Program Budget, on 13-13.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

13-13.

You reference a program measure to

11

establish a bona fide partner organization in each

12

parks district to assist with maintenance and

13

operations.

14

about?

15

MS. HORCAJO:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MS. HORCAJO:

Could you share with us what that is

Thank you.

This is the goal No.1, No. 1A?
Yes.

Our Department has increasing -- we1ve been

18

requested to assist with additional programs, and

19

this is our attempt to continue to provide programs

20

and space for our community to recreate, but we do

21

not have the staff to do it ourselves.

22

see, we have not asked for an expansion in our

23

recreation staff, so we are establishing a

24

recreation staff to partner with the community to

25

continue the adult programs and leagues that are
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1

currently ongoing so that we can continue to provide

2

the service with partnerships in the community,

3

since we cannot do it with our staff.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

I think that's a great

5

idea.

If I can ask another question, and you can

6

think about it and then you can answer it later on,

7

because it's kind of a philosophical question.

8

you see the future of the Parks and Recreation

9

Department being Parks Department and not recreation

Do

10

as far as

is that the direction we're going to

11

head with

or can you see us heading that way with

12

parks that come on board that people want that we

13

get donated to us or we acquire because a population

14

wants it so we're going to go more in the direction

15

of park maintenance and that kind of park, rather

16

than programs in recreation in the parks?

17

have to answer that now.

18

later.

19

MS. HORCAJO:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

You don't

Maybe you can do that

It's a great question.

I would also, yeah, prefer the Department

21

think out the response well before responding back

22

to the Committee, please.

23

before we introduce the PALS program?

24

questions and then the Department or Division can

25

respond, but I would like the members to know while

Any other questions
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1

I can understand the need of expansion, as they've

2

discussed it with us this evening, Members, as we've

3

heard other areas, again, my concern is, then, if

4

provided that opportunity, has the Department

5

already researched available pool of qualified

6

applicants to fill all of these half-time positions,

7

as well as can we -- or can they reassure us that

8

those positions that will be filled will be at a

9

level that promotes the standards that we are being

10

asked to put resources to achieve?

11

for positions, but if I -- they come in next year

12

and say we tried, we have 50 percent vacancies,

13

then, again, I would just pose those questions so

14

they can think about it and give us a thoughtful

15

response back.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

It's okay to ask

Mr. Chair.

Ms. Tavares.
Before we leave Tamara, can I ask

19

her, you know, on your presentation when you had the

20

charts about the daily operations and the number of

21

acres maintained by each employee, do you have a

22

breakdown by districts of that in order to get this

23

overall graph or --

24

MS. HORCAJO:

Yes, I do.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

You do?

Would you be able to
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1

share that -- those -- the breakdown by district

2

with us?

3

MS. HORCAJO:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

7

Yes

t

I would.

We'll ask -I think that would be interesting

information for all of us.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for that question t and thank

8

Division

9

Members t

t

for working with the Committee.

their attention due.

11

on PALS.
MS. HORCAJO:

Okay,

Department t please t comments

At this time I would like to introduce Allen

13

Atkinson

14

with the PALS program.

15

recreation program for youth.

16

YOU t

I'd like to start with PALS and give them

10

12

Thank you.

t

MR. ATKINSON:

who's been waiting and who is assisting

Thank you.

And it is our flagship

We continue to service over

17

3 t OOO children during this summer and intercession

18

programs.

19

and we are still looking and trying to figure out a

20

way to keep that one on the west end this summer

21

even though we don't have the community center.

22

feel it's important to try and keep it out there

23

rather than combine sites.

24

do that.

25

Kamaole Point

We have a site on Lanai t

four on Molokai t

t

We
t

So we'll do our best to

14 sites on Maui plus a cultural site at
t

our swim program.
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1

seasonal staff every summer in order to pull this

2

off/ and we thank you very much for your support.

3

In fact, I wanted to start by saying thank you very

4

much for the support last year.

5

appreciated the raises.

6

can't say that enough.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

The staff really

Thank you very much.

I

After 11 years.

Okay, Members, questions for PALS?

Mr. Kane?

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No, I don't have questions, Chair.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Mateo?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Yes, I do.

13

Good evening.

14

program, West Molokai/ the PALS program, with the

15

closure of the community center, there were two

16

options that was discussed earlier, one was the

17

youth of -- of the Maunaloa Elementary School and

18

second is talking to the landowner for the possible

19

use of the facilities down at the Kaluakoi Resort.

20

So there's options that's still available, and I

21

guess they're supposed to be contacting the

22

Department to talk story about these options, just

23

so that we don't lose the program on West Molokai.

24

And thank you.

25

MR. ATKINSON:

The reference to the Maunaloa

Thank you.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Anything further, Mr. Mateo?

2

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No, thank you, Chair.

Thank you.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
Yes, thank you.

On 13-23 you talk

7

about your Activity 3A and Activity 4A, and in both

8

of those your last entry has in parenthesis, new

9

funding required.

10
11

However, in your Budget Details

your budget is exactly the same as this year.
MR. BUCK:

That -- that page should be not there.

Should

12

be taken out because there wasn't funding for that

13

two goals.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15
16
17

Okay.

So the whole page 13-23

should not be in this?
MR. BUCK:

That's correct, because we did not do the

additional funding for those two goals.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MR. BUCK:

So

You got to have

to do the program goals, you

20

got to have the funding, and we don't have funding

21

for those two.

22
23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay, so this was not a reality,

then?

24

MR. BUCK:

No.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So what's happening --
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(Inaudible) .

1

MR. BUCK:

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

what happened with the

3

intercession in Kihei and Lanai?

4

intercession program for those two areas?

5

MR. ATKINSON:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

Is there an
No?

No.
No.

And the leader - - the Haaheo

program, you didn't have that either?

8

MR. ATKINSON:

No.

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Now, wasn't the Haaheo program

10

implemented before and then what happened to it?

11

thought there was one.

12

MR. ATKINSON:

There was.

As we looked at our rules, our

13

administrative rules which we need to comply with,

14

it says that we service children from five to 12

15

years old.

16

rules so that we could service up to 15 years old

17

and then by 16 they can apply for a job.

18

those rules are now with Corp. Counsel.

19

waiting for input from Corp. Counsel on that.

20
21

I

We're in the process of changing those

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

In fact
We're

So you went to public hearing with

these rules?

22

MR. ATKINSON:

Not yet.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

They're with Corp. Counsel still.
You can't call these position --

24

intern positions for summer PALS and put zero in the

25

budget and hire them that way?

I mean, not hire
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1

them, but have the program?

2

great program when we had it, because this feeds

3

into your -- this is your career ladder to develop

4

youth and then bring -- just like the Junior

5

Lifeguard program.

6

MR. ATKINSON:

I thought it was a

Right, which is exactly what we'd like to

7

do with it.

We're changing the rules.

And actually

8

we'd like to get one in each district.

9

had one Upcountry and then one down here in town,

Before we

10

and we'd like to put one in each of the districts,

11

including Hana, Molokai, and Lanai.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair, could we request from

13

the Department to give us a break-out of the

14

number -- the dollar amount they would need to

15

implement both Activity 3A and Activity 4A?

16
17

MR. BUCK:

I can give you that right now.

Goal No.3 would be 47,500.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

please.

It's 47 for --

Goal No.4, $64,278.

278?

One more time, please, Mr. Buck.

21

COUNCI LMEMBER TAVARES:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3A,

47,500.

Okay, 4A.
4A was 64,278.

Two?
64,278.

Do you have some details
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1

on those -- both of those programs as far as where

2

the numbers -- what it cost -- I mean the breakdown

3

of those two dollar amounts?

4

MR. ATKINSON:

Yes, and I can get back to with you that.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

If you could.

I don't know,

6

Mr. Chair, the intercession programs, you know, to

7

me are very important.

8

just typical of our sister agency.

9

year-round program system but they don't account for

When the schools

this is

They go on this

10

what's going to happen to the kids during the

11

breaks.

12

small favor to somebody, Waihee I think was the

13

first one that had an intercession, Waihee School,

14

and now it's -- you know, everybody thinks it's the

15

greatest thing since sliced bread.

16

And it has -- you know, it started out as a

So I think it is -- if we're going to be

17

serving this age group -- and I think serving this

18

age group in particularly -- is particularly

19

important for us, because we're talking about

20

prevention, preventative programs to alternate

21

activities that we don't want youth to engage in.

22

So this is really part of the drug education

23

program, the alcohol education program, everything.

24

So if we don't start and really concentrate on the

25

youth in this age group, we're going to lose it and
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1

it's going to be twice as hard and twice as

2

expensive -- more expensive to deal with the

3

problems later on as they get older.

4

very interested in seeing this breakdown and looking

5

at ways that we might be able to start

6

implementation of these programs.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you

So I would be

yeah, thank you for that

8

comment.

One thing that we are aware, Members, and

9

we would need the Department to see if it makes a

10

difference or an impact on their intercession

11

programs is that I believe the current -- a current

12

proposal of education on the State Legislature is to

13

have one common school calendar, is one of the new

14

things that is coming out of conference.

15

don't know if that would make a difference regarding

16

intercessions or not, and if it doesn't, that's

17

fine, but if it does, whereby you would look at a --

18

maybe a trainer moving around because you can

19

dovetail it between different districts, again, I'm

20

not sure clearly how you're going to plan to

21

implement your program yet, but I can tell you that

22

that is one of the things that Chairman Takumi of

23

the House Education Committee has stated regarding

24

school calendars, there will be one common school

25

calendar.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

5

Mr. Chairman.

Yes.
Clarification.

Does that mean all

the intercessions would be at the same time?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Again, I just bring it up, and I don't

6

know, but I just bring it up that if there is such a

7

thing as one common school calendar, I don't know if

8

it makes a difference for how the program's going to

9

be done or not.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Because it would make a

11

difference, I think, because you'll need a whole lot

12

of staff in that one period of time.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Because all the kids would be -- yes.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And the other -- the kids that

15

staff these programs are in college and they're not

16

on the same calendar that we're on.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So, again, I just -- I just bring that up
factors that will make a potential

18

as things

19

impact on the ability of the program implementation.

20

Questions, Members?

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane?

Not a question, but a comment to

22

expand off of Member Tavares's.

23

much is an understatement.

24

than that, and I know Member Tavares, her point

25

is -- she meant to make that point, I think, and so

I think twice as

I think it's a lot more
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1

I'll just say it.

It's a lot more than twice as

2

much for preventative.

3

comments.

So anyway, and my closing

My other question -- and I'm sorry,

4

5

Mr. Atkinson, your title?

6

out

7

in the wrong light.

8

program coordinator or --

9
10

MR. ATKINSON:

I'm just trying to figure

I don't want to reference you in the wrong
Are you recreation leader or

Recreation Specialist, and it comes under

the Administration.

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you very much.

Okay, Members, any other questions?

13

may not be a large division, but they are an

14

important program.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

They

Chairman.

Ms. Tavares.
I have one question.

On the PALS

18

program in the summertime, what is your start date

19

and your end date?

20

MR. ATKINSON:

June 14th will be our start date this year.

21

Our end date, those schools that are intercession

22

will end July 30th.

23

intercession will go on till August -- I think it's

24

August 14th.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Those that are not in

August 14th, okay.

Thank you.
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1

MR. ATKINSON:

Or August 13th.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MR. ATKINSON:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Around there.

Yeah.
Thank you.

Yeah, I believe, you know, if you receive

6

what I receive, Members, I believe they started

7

their recruitment program.

8

the PALS program for this coming summer period.

9

Quickly, Members, they have one piece of equipment

I've seen postings for

10

that they would like to replace.

11

that other departments have mentioned that it would

12

be better to lease, and so I would ask this -- this

13

program, whether or not they've reviewed the option

14

of leasing versus a purchase program and -- and at

15

this time you still are requesting us to replace it.

16

Does it make a difference for the program because of

17

maintenance and repairs, things like that, that a

18

lease program would provide maybe timely service?

19

Mr. Atkinson.

20

MR. ATKINSON:

All I would ask is

I could get back with you later on that.

21

We haven't researched lease versus buy yet.

22

do that.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We can

And again, we actually -- you know, if you

24

tell us this is what works best for you, then stay

25

with your request.

If you feel that the option of
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1

leasing serves you better

2

we'll be happy to make the adjustments in the

3

consideration.
Members I any questions regarding the programs

4

5

6

request for an equipment replacement?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

and supplies

8

supplies?

9

then you can make --

l

MR. ATKINSON:

Mr. Kane.

So that would tie in under materials
your B account

l

Right.

I

the $500

1

the copier

That's just kind of standard for

10

the copier supplies.

11

necessarily tied to those supplies.

12

copy machine is

13

and Linda needs to go over and talk nice to it in

14

order for it to runl and even then it doesn't always

15

run.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

17

MR. ATKINSON:

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

We just -- the

I think it's over eight years old

How big of a machine is that?

I don't know.
Okay.

NO

I

I think your question

is -- your request is satisfactory for mel Chair.

OkaYI thank you.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

The replacement isn't

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Pontanilla?

Ms. Tavares?

No.

OkaYI I believe we have completed Parks and

Recreation.
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Mr. Director, any closing comments, you or

1

2

3

Mr. Buck or Ms. Horcajo, Mr. Atkinson?
MR. CORREA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

This is my last plea

4

to the Council that you support us on this proposed

5

budget.

6

Department function in the way we need it to start

7

off.

8
9

We need it very desperately to have our

So please kokua.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Director.

comments, Members?

Any other

If not, thank you very much for

10

allowing the Chair to complete this Department

11

today, this evening.

12

your understanding and cooperation.

13

business.

14

And thank you, Department, for
No further

This meeting is adjourned.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
MJM and WKN)

(Gavel) .

(excused:

15

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

16
17

ADJOURN:

10: 17 p.m.
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